# Clinical Significance of Rare Copy Number Variations in Neurodevelopmental Disorders

PhD thesis

# Anna Lengyel, M.D.

Károly Rácz Doctoral School of Clinical Medicine Semmelweis University





Supervisor:

Official reviewers:

Irén Haltrich, Ph.D. Márta Szegedi, M.D., M.Sc., Ph.D. Katalin Szakszon, M.D., Ph.D.

Head of the Complex Examination Committee: Péter Igaz, M.D., D.Sc.

Members of the Complex Examination Committee: Veronika Karcagi, Ph.D. Léna Szabó, M.D., Ph.D. Sára Tóth, PhD.

Budapest 2023

# **Table of contents**

Table of contents	1
Abbreviations	
1. Introduction	7
1.1. Neurodevelopmental disorders	7
1.1.1. Definition	7
1.1.2. A short historical overview	7
1.1.3. Neurodevelopmental models	
1.1.4. Etiologic overview	9
1.2. Copy number variations	10
1.2.1. Recurrent CNVs	
1.2.2. Non-recurrent CNVs	
1.3. Diagnostic possibilities	
1.3.1. Targeted methods – FISH and PCR-based techniques	
1.3.2. Chromosomal microarray	
1.3.2.1. Types of CMA	
1.3.2.2. Diagnostic yield of CMA	
1.3.3. Short read sequencing (CNV analysis inclusive WES and WGS	s) and beyond 19
1.3.4. Diagnostic algorithm	
2. Aims	
3. Methods	
3.1. Patients and clinical data	
3.2. Genetic testing	
3.3. CNV reevaluation	
3.3.1. Public databases and online sources	
3.4. Statistical analyses	
4. Results	
4.1. Overview	
4.2. Disease-causing variants	
4.4. Variants of unknown significance	46
5. Discussion	59
5.1. Overview and diagnostic yield	59
5.2. Phenotypic analysis	59
5.3. Recurrent reciprocal CNVs identified in the studied patients	60

5.3.1. Recurrent CNVs of the short arm of chromosome 16
5.3.1.1. Region 16p12.2
5.3.1.2. Distal 16p11.2 region
5.3.1.3. Proximal 16p11.2 region
5.4. Non-recurrent CNVs - Microdeletions of 14q11.2 involving SUPT16H and CHD8 genes
5.5. CMA results in patients with phenotypic features reminiscent of Silver-Russell syndrome
5.5.1. Temple syndrome
5.5.2. Pathogenic CNVs
5.6. Variants of unknown significance
5.6.1. Patients with a single potentially pathogenic VUS
5.6.2. Patients with more than one VUS – second-hit theory
5.7. Limitations and ongoing research objectives
6. Conclusions
7. Summary
8. Összefoglalás
9. References
10. Author's publications
10.1. Publications related to the dissertation
10.2. Other publications
11. Acknowledgments

# Abbreviations

AC	amniocentesis
ACM	arteria cerebri media
ACMG	American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics
AD	autosomal dominant
ADHD	attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder
array CGH	array comparative genomic hybridization
AR	autosomal recessive
AS	Angelman syndrome
ASD	autism spectrum disorder
atrial SD	atrial septal defect
BAC	bacterial artificial chromosome
В	benign
BMI	body mass index
bp	basepair
BP	break point
CA	congenital anomaly
CALM	café au lait macule
CCA	corpus callosum abnormality
CCR	complex chromosomal rearrangement
CHD	congenital heart disease
СМА	chromosomal microarray analysis
CNV	copy number variation
СТ	computer tomography
CVS	chorionic villi sampling
DCD	developmental coordination disorder
DD	developmental delay
DECIPHER	Database of Chromosomal Imbalance and Phenotype in Humans
	Using Ensembl Resources
DGV	Database of Genomic Variants
DMR	differentially methylated region
DOC	depth of coverage

DSB	double-strand break				
DSM	Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders				
EEG	electroencephalogram				
EMG	electromyogram				
FISH	fluorescent in situ hybridization				
FoSTeS	fork stalling and template switching				
GDD	global developmental delay				
GERD	gastroesophageal reflux disease				
GH	growth hormone				
GI	gastrointestinal				
HC	head circumference				
HCMP	hypertrophic cardiomyopathy				
HPO	Human Phenotype Ontology				
HT	hypertension				
ID	intellectual disability				
IEM	inborn errors of metabolism				
IG-DMR	intergenic differentially methylated region				
indel	insertion/deletion				
IU	intrauterine				
IUGR	intrauterine growth restriction				
IVS	intervening sequence				
JH	joint hypermobility				
Kb	kilobase pair				
LB	likely benign				
LCR	low copy repeat				
LGA	large for gestational age				
LOH	loss of heterozygosity				
LP	likely pathogenic				
LRS	long read (third-generation) sequencing				
LTR	long terminal repeat				
LINE	long interspersed nuclear element				
m	month				

MA	minor anomaly
mat	maternal
Mb	megabase pair
MCR	minimal critical region
MI	mitral valve insufficiency
MIR	mammalian-wide interspersed repeat
MLPA	multiple ligation-dependent probe amplification
MMBIR	microhomology-mediated break-induced replication
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
MS-MLPA	methylation-specific MLPA
MuHy	muscular hypotonia
NAHR	non-allelic homologous recombination
NDD	neurodevelopmental disorder
NH-CSS	Netchine-Harbinson Clinical Scoring System
NHEJ	non-homologous end joining
OMIM	Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man
Р	pathogenic
pat	paternal
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PDA	patent ductus arteriosus
PI	pulmonary valve insufficiency
PS	pulmonary valve stenosis
PVL	periventricular leukomalacia
PWS	Prader-Willi syndrome
QMPSF	quantitative multiplex PCR of short fluorescent fragments
ROH	regions of homozygosity
SD	segmental duplication
SGA	small for gestational age
SMS	Smith-Magenis syndrome
SNP	single nucleotide polymorphism
SNV	single nucleotide variation
SRS	Silver-Russell syndrome

STPC	single transverse palmar crease
TAD	topologically associating domain
UPD	uniparental disomy
US	ultrasound
ventricular SD	ventricular septal defect
VUS	variant of uncertain significance
WBS	Williams-Beuren syndrome
WES	whole exome sequencing
WGS	whole genome sequencing
XLD	X-linked dominant
XLID	X-linked intellectual disability
у	year

#### **1. Introduction**

#### 1.1. Neurodevelopmental disorders

#### 1.1.1. Definition

Neurodevelopmental disorders (NDDs) are chronic medical conditions characterized by deficits in one or more developmental domains due to altered neural development (Ismail & Shapiro, 2019; Savatt & Myers, 2021; Thapar et al., 2017). NDDs include intellectual disability (ID), global developmental delay (GDD), autism spectrum disorder (ASD), attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), specific learning disorders, motor disorders (developmental coordination disorder, stereotypic movement disorder, tic disorders, etc.), and communication disorders (language disorder, speech sound disorder, etc.) (Savatt & Myers, 2021). While the above listed are distinct diagnoses recorded within the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5<sup>th</sup> Edition (DSM-5), they show wide phenotypic overlap and often present as comorbidities (Morris-Rosendahl & Crocq, 2020; Savatt & Myers, 2021). Widening the scope – and certainly if NDDs are viewed through the lens of genetic etiology - conditions such as cerebral palsy, epilepsy and schizophrenia can also be grouped as NDDs (Ismail & Shapiro, 2019; Savatt & Myers, 2021).

NDDs are usually diagnosed in the pediatric setting; and as their overall prevalence is high [~17% in children 3-17 years old in the United States, (Zablotsky et al., 2019)], they pose a considerable challenge in everyday pediatric practice. Affected children face difficulties in adaptive functions, social interactions and self-care, which may translate to entire families under serious emotional (and often financial) stress. Early and accurate diagnosis is therefore not only important for optimal care of the affected child, but for alleviating the burden and guilt on the parents as well.

#### 1.1.2. A short historical overview

Common NDDs have been chronicled in historic texts well before clinical entities were realized. The symptoms of ADHD were first described as "attentio volubilis" in 1775 by Melchior Adam Weikard (Barkley & Peters, 2012). According to psychiatric historians, the concept of developmental disorders was first mentioned in a textbook published in 1820, authored by Étienne Jean Georget (Morris-Rosendahl & Crocq, 2020) and defined as a "lack of development of intellectual faculties". Dr. J. L. Down

described Down syndrome in 1862. He also described patients with symptoms we would now consider autistic traits. Down recognized three forms of ID: congenital, accidental and developmental (Down, 1887), and also described developmental regression and behavioral stereotypies. Jean Itard, along with his student Édouard Séguin, are considered the forefathers of special needs education (Seguin, 1866). Autism was first recognized as a diagnostic category by Leo Kanner in 1943 (Harris, 2018).

In the era of modern medicine, the term "developmental disorders" was first included in the DSM III (published in 1980), wherein it mostly referred to autistic disorder. As mentioned above, the DSM-5 (published in 2013) included the category of NDDs as we think of them today, with the previously listed subcategories.

#### 1.1.3. Neurodevelopmental models

To facilitate understanding of NDDs, researchers have earlier adopted models from adult neuropsychology. This neuropsychological approach postulates that the brain is subdivided into distinct domains, which function separately from each other. Therefore, if one domain malfunctions, the other modules are not necessarily affected; e.g. localized brain injuries in adults can lead to very specific cognitive deficits, while other functions remain normal (D'Souza & Karmiloff-Smith, 2017; Ismail & Shapiro, 2019). Even in adults, this view is somewhat controversial, as there is convincing functional evidence of large-scale interconnectivity within the fully developed human brain (Bressler & Menon, 2010). The static neuropsychological model is even less satisfactory in the context of a developing child. This led to the description of developmental approaches, which view development as a self-organizing process resulting from interaction between several systems, influenced by intrinsic and extrinsic factors, genes and environment, etc. (D'Souza & Karmiloff-Smith, 2017). One such model is neuroconstructivism (Westermann et al., 2007), which characterizes the plastic child brain as an atypical system developing under altered conditions. Due to its complex and interactive nature, an initial impairment will have cascading effects on the overall development of the brain. Neuroconstructivism draws our attention to the importance of these dynamic interactions and highlights the need to track developmental trajectories (D'Souza & Karmiloff-Smith, 2017).

An increasing amount of evidence shows that NDDs have common genetic risk alleles, also shared by certain psychiatric disorders (schizophrenia, bipolar disorder) (Morris-Rosendahl & Crocq, 2020; Singh et al., 2017). The burden of genetic variants is positively correlated with the severity of the childhood NDD (Girirajan et al., 2011), and is greater than the burden in schizophrenia (Kirov et al., 2014). The model of a neurodevelopmental continuum has thus been proposed, which suggests pediatric NDDs and adult psychiatric disorders lie on an etiological continuum and have overlapping pathomechanisms, rather than being distinct disorders. This approach aims to reconcile the high rate of comorbidity seen in the neurodevelopmental and adult-onset neuropsychiatric disorders, and suggests the possibility of shared therapeutic options down the line.

#### 1.1.4. Etiologic overview

The etiology underlying NDDs is exceedingly complex, primarily including conditions that interfere with brain development and/or functioning. Well defined causes are environmental factors such as teratogens (maternal alcohol consumption, maternal hypothyroidism, ionizing radiation, mercury, lead, certain antiepileptic drugs, e.g. valproic acid and phenytoin, recreational drugs etc.), infections (toxoplasma, rubella, cytomegalovirus, herpes simplex, varicella, syphilis, parvovirus B19, etc.), malnutrition, perinatal asphyxia, intracranial hemorrhage, and neurologic disorders (epilepsy, structural brain abnormalities, etc.).

The most common etiologic factors are hereditary conditions, and thanks to the technological advances in the diagnostic field, genetic underpinnings show increasing heterogeneity (Rauch et al., 2012). Major groups include the following:

 Chromosomal abnormalities are microscopically visible numerical and structural alterations of the chromosomes. These account for up to 15% of cases with ID (P Chiurazzi & Oostra, 2000), including Down syndrome [Online Inheritance In Man (OMIM) #190685], the most common genetic disorder. The majority are also associated with neurodevelopmental disorders.

- Microdeletion/microduplication syndromes or genomic disorders caused by copy number variations (CNVs). These will be the main focus of this dissertation, and will be detailed below.
- Monogenic disorders are caused by pathogenic variations in a single gene. Over 800 genes are linked with syndromic or non-syndromic ID (Pietro Chiurazzi & Pirozzi, 2016). Inheritance can be autosomal dominant (AD), in which cases the associated ID is often quite severe. Autosomal recessive (AR) disorders are caused by biallelic variants in a gene, and include most inborn errors of metabolism (IEM). Over 100 genes [a notable ~10% of chromosome X vs. ~4% genomic average, (Pietro Chiurazzi & Pirozzi, 2016)] are associated with X-linked ID (syndromic or non-syndromic), a common cause of NDDs in males; females are much less frequently, and usually less severely affected. Important examples are the fragile X (OMIM #300624) and Rett syndromes (OMIM #312750).
  - Mitochondrial disorders are a subgroup of IEM caused by mutations of nuclear genes or pathogenic variation of the mitochondrial DNA. Affected patients usually have very complex phenotypes.

Finally, a proportion of children with NDDs have a multifactorial etiology (https://www.uptodate.com/contents/intellectual-disability-in-children-evaluation-for-a-cause).

#### 1.2. Copy number variations

CNVs are submicroscopic [a few dozen basepair (bp) to several megabase pair (Mb) large] structural variations in the genome (Pös et al., 2021). CNVs are common in healthy individuals - in which cases they are termed copy number polymorhisms (Iafrate et al., 2004; Sharp et al., 2005), represent susceptibility loci in complex diseases, and have been identified as one of the most common causes underlying NDDs and congenital anomalies (Cooper et al., 2011; Kaminsky et al., 2011). Disorders caused by CNVs tend to have variable expressivity, and many have been shown to have incomplete penetrance (Kaminsky et al., 2011; Smajlagić et al., 2021). CNVs can be either recurrent or non-recurrent based on the molecular mechanisms by which they are formed: approximately 75% occur as individually rare, non-recurrent alterations,

whereas the remainder are recurrent rearrangements associated with genomic hotspots (Deshpande & Weiss, 2018; Kaminsky et al., 2011; Shaikh, 2017; Sharp et al., 2005).

CNVs can lead to disease by altering the dosage of one or more dosage-sensitive (haploinsufficient or triplosensitive) genes, disrupting a gene in a specific location leading to its inactivation, creating fusion genes, disrupting the expression of a gene by altering upstream or downstream regulatory elements or topologically associating domains (TADs), or they may unmask point mutations associated with recessive disorders on the other allele (Gu et al., 2008; Shaikh, 2017).

#### 1.2.1. Recurrent CNVs

In the past 15 years many genomic regions have been identified that are predisposed to both deletions and duplications (also referred to as recurrent reciprocal CNV regions (Smajlagić et al., 2021). These genomic regions are flanked by repetitive sequences called segmental duplications [SDs, also known as low copy repeats (LCRs)]. SDs are highly homologous (with at least 90% sequence identity) blocks of DNA that flank unique genomic segments, occur repeatedly in the genome and are usually 10-400 Kb in size. SDs comprise a notably large portion of the human genome (~5-10%) due to the evolutionary expansion that occurred during primate evolution, and they frequently cluster around centromeric and subtelomeric regions of chromosomes. SDs associated with known genomic disorders are usually larger than 100 Kb and have sequence identity over 96%. This high level of identity predisposes SDs to misalignment, and subsequent recombination may then lead to the formation of reciprocal CNVs; a molecular mechanism referred to as non-allelic homologous recombination (NAHR) (Antonacci et al., 2010; L. Chen et al., 2014; Linardopoulou et al., 2005; Marques-Bonet & Eichler, 2009; Shaikh, 2017; Shaw & Lupski, 2004; Stankiewicz & Lupski, 2002; Tai et al., 2016).

Several human chromosomes are enriched with SDs (e.g. 7, 15, 16, 17, 22), and multiple CNV disorders have been associated with these hotspot regions (Girirajan et al., 2010), including the earliest and most well-known: the Prader-Willi and Angelman syndromes (PWS/AS, deletions in 15q11-q13) (Driscoll et al., 1998 [Updated 2023]), Williams-Beuren syndrome (WBS, deletions in 7q11.23) (Morris, 1999 [Updated 2023]) and the 22q11.2 deletion syndrome (previously referred to as

DiGeorge/Velocardiofacial syndromes) (McDonald-McGinn et al., 1999 [Updated 2020]). These disorders are most commonly *de novo* alterations, show near complete penetrance, and tend to be more traditionally "syndromic", but with marked variable expressivity. Other similar recurrent syndromic CNV disorders are e.g. the Smith-Magenis syndrome (SMS, deletion of 17p11.2) and the Sotos syndrome (deletion of 5q35) (Girirajan et al., 2012). In contrast – as stated previously – many recurrent genomic disorders have decreased penetrance and even greater variability of symptom presentation and severity. An interesting observation regarding such variants, first described in relation to the 16p12.1 recurrent deletion, is the so-called two-hit model (Girirajan et al., 2010). While the 16p12.1 microdeletion is an independent causative factor for NDDs, Girirajan and colleagues also found a significant enrichment of second hit CNVs amongst carriers of the microdeletion. Furthermore, in cases where the 16p12.1 deletion associated with a previously described genetic disorder, the patients who carried both CNVs presented with more severe phenotypes. The two-hit model thus states that a second insult is necessary to result in more severe clinical manifestations of NDDs, and may help explain their high comorbidity (Girirajan et al., 2010). Subsequent studies of other recurrent reciprocal CNVs corroborated the generalization of the twohit model (Girirajan et al., 2011, 2012). An inverse correlation was identified between the proportion of *de novo* cases and the prevalence of double hits, i.e. very few second hits were associated with syndromes such as WBS, SMS or the 22q11.2 deletions, probably owing to negative selection (these syndromes are severe on their own, therefore an additional hit would likely be lethal; and surviving individuals are unlikely to reproduce). Notably, the second-hit model very possibly applies to variants of uncertain significance (VUS) as well: the presence of two clinically uncertain variants over 500 Kb in size was eight times more likely to occur in an NDD patient as in a control sample. Qualitative phenotypic assessment revealed that a higher burden of second hits correlated with deficits in more domains, i.e. a more severe clinical presentation. Overall, these observations suggest that the majority of recurrent reciprocal rearrangements are either subject to substantial modification or are themselves important genetic modifiers. The two-hit model is consistent with a basic genetic concept: additional (and/or larger) variations - even if they have not yet been associated with human disease - in an individual's genome increases the number of affected genes, and thus can have an additive or synergistic effect on neurodevelopmental pathways (Girirajan et al., 2010, 2011, 2012). More recent studies reveal a multidimensional effect of rare variants in the "genetic background" of an individual. A primary pathogenic variant "sensitizes" the patient towards a phenotypic trajectory, which is then significantly influenced by additional rare variation. The ability to analyze this genetic background will facilitate patient management and genetic counselling (Iyer et al., 2018).

#### 1.2.2. Non-recurrent CNVs

Non-recurrent CNVs are individually rare dosage changes of unique segments of the genome. They vary in size and have distinct breakpoints, but can overlap to define a minimal critical region (MCR), which defines the phenotype and is often useful in identifying disease-causing genes (Pös et al., 2021). Non-recurrent CNVs are often large subtelomeric deletions or duplications but can be interstitial or pericentromeric as well. In many patients they result from parental balanced translocations, in which cases two subtelomeric chromosomal regions are affected simultaneously (Nowakowska et al., 2012).

The molecular mechanisms underlying non-recurrent CNVs are not fully understood. In rare instances, NAHR mediated by highly homologous repetitive sequences (for example *Alu*, LINE) has been shown to cause unique rearrangements (Gu et al., 2008). In most cases however, breakpoint analyses have suggested two main mechanisms: non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) and replication based models (Pös et al., 2021; Shaikh, 2017).

 NHEJ is a four step mechanism utilized by human cells to repair doublestrand breaks (DSBs). Detection of the DSB occurs first, then molecular bridging of the broken DNA ends, then modification of the end to make them ligatable, and finally ligation of the break. NHEJ has been proven as a forming mechanism in deletions in the DMD gene causing Duchenne muscular dystrophy, in atypical cases of SMS, and as a major rejoining mechanism of translocated chromosomes in cancer (Gu et al., 2008; Shaw & Lupski, 2005). • Fork stalling and template switching/microhomology-mediated break-induced replication (FoSTeS/MMBIR): the FoSTeS model is based on the proposition that DNA replication can stall. The lagging DNA strand then disengages from the original template and swithches to a new replication fork, where microhomology allows the restarting of DNA synthesis (Zhang et al., 2009). This process can result in erroneous replication leading to deletions or duplications depending on whether the new replication fork is downstream or upstream of the original fork. FoSTeS is therefore independent of DSBs, in contrast to the MMBIR model, which is break-induced. The classic break-induced replication model is a homologous recombination-based repair mechanism and requires long stretches of homology, which are not present in human rearrangement events. In the MMBIR model the breakage of the replication fork induces an aberrant replication process. Single strand 3' tails anneal on nearby single strand DNA with microhomology (Hastings et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2009).

Breakpoints of rearrangements formed by NHEJ are often near or localized within repetitive sequences of the DNA (SD, LTR, LINE, *Alu*, MIR elements). SDs might also be able to bring replication forks together, facilitating template switching. These observations suggest that although these mechanisms are not dependent on the genomic architecture like NAHR is on SDs, they are possibly stimulated and/or regulated by repetitive elements (Gu et al., 2008; Shaw & Lupski, 2005; Zhang et al., 2009).

#### **1.3. Diagnostic possibilities**

The first described genetic disorder caused by a submicroscopic deletion was the cri du chat syndrome [partial deletion of distal 5p, reviewed in Lengyel et al., 2018, discovered by J.R. Lejeune in 1963]. Chromosomal G-banding became possible in 1971, which allowed the detection of aneuploidies and large (over 5-10 Mb) partial deletions and duplications of the chromosomes, as well as structural rearrangements. Routine G-banded karyotyping has been the gold standard clinical test for genetic imbalances up until the 2010s, and is still in use today (Miller et al., 2010; Pös et al., 2021). The diagnostic yield of karyotyping is approximately 5% in the ID patient population, or less than 3% if Down syndrome (trisomy 21) cases are excluded (Miller et al., 2010; van Karnebeek et al., 2005).

#### 1.3.1. Targeted methods – FISH and PCR-based techniques

Targeted testing became possible in 1982 with the description of fluorescent *in situ* hybridization (FISH), and was then followed by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) based methodologies in the mid 1990s (Pös et al., 2021). Subtelomeric FISH uses fluorescent probes [usually 100 kilobase pairs (Kb) or larger] targeting all subtelomeric chromosome regions, and is capable of identifying ~2.5% of genetic causes of ID/DD (Miller et al., 2010). Targeted FISH probes are commercially available for common genomic disorders. An important "disability" of FISH is the targeted nature itself, as this limits its usefulness in many of the aforementioned disorders with significant clinical variability. Multiple ligation-dependent probe amplification (MLPA) is a PCR-based method. As suggested by the name, multiple targeted regions – recurrent disorders and other common microdeletions/microduplications as well - can be tested simultaneously with MLPA (Schouten et al., 2002). Resolution is a great advantage, as it is capable of detecting intragenic deletions. MLPA furthermore is applicable to methylation analyses, but is still incapable of genome-wide CNV detection.

#### 1.3.2. Chromosomal microarray

Today, the recommended gold standard techniques for diagnosing disease-causing CNVs (excluding those that cause clinically recognizable syndromes, for which FISH or MLPA are still time and cost effective) are chromosomal microarray analyses (CMA). These methods allow genome-wide detection of CNVs at a higher resolution compared to G-banding. The resolution of CMA varies as it is dependent on probe size and genomic coverage. Early versions utilized in clinical settings used bacterial artificial chromosome (BAC) clones; targeted for critical regions associated with known disorders, and peri- and subtelomeric regions; and had a diagnostic yield of 7-11% in patients with negative G-banding (Miller et al., 2010). Later, additional probes were added, the so-called "genomic backbone" coverage, which allowed for detection of novel rare CNVs.

#### 1.3.2.1. Types of CMA

1) Array comparative genomic hybridization (array CGH) measures the quantity of genomic DNA in a sample and compares it to a control. The sample and the control DNA are fragmented, labeled with different fluorescent colors, and mixed in equal proportions on an array, which contains oligonucleotide probes representing the target sequences and the genomic backbone. The patient and the control DNA competitively hybridize with the probes on the array. Fluorescent signals are measured using digital imaging software and normalized, allowing direct comparison between patient and control copy number (Levy & Burnside, 2019). Clinical CGH arrays usually contain a few hundred thousand probes; the minimal recommended resolution of array CGH platforms is 400 Kb (Miller et al., 2010).

2) Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) arrays use DNA probes that derive from SNPs, regions in the genome that show differences between individuals at a single base pair site (Levy & Burnside, 2019). The patient sample is compared to a combined reference set of multiple controls. SNP arrays provide additional information, most notably the detection of regions of homozygosity (ROH)/loss of heterozygosity (LOH), i.e. identical chromosomal segments. LOH are commonly associated with uniparental disomy (UPD), therefore identification of certain LOH enables the diagnosis of UPD syndromes (Savatt & Myers, 2021; Shaikh, 2017). Other supplementary information clinicians can derive from SNP arrays include consanguinity, potential unmasking of recessive disorders, parent of origin, and several other phenomena relevant in the prenatal setting (e.g. maternal cell contamination, complete hydatiform mole, etc.) (Levy & Burnside, 2019).

Most CMA in use today are hybrid arrays, combining oligonucleotide probes for better CNV detection and SNP arrays for the plethora of additional genotypic data listed above.

#### 1.3.2.2. Diagnostic yield of CMA

These methodologies have elevated the diagnostic yield of traditional cytogenetics from approximately 5% to 15-20% (van Karnebeek et al. 2005; Miller et al. 2010; Chaves et al. 2019; Wayhelova et al. 2019). Table 1 shows an overview of the diagnostic yield of international studies with relatively small patient cohorts (comparable to the cohort presented in this study).

# DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

# Table 1. Overview of CMA studies and their diagnostic yield

ID: intellectual disability; NDD: neurodevelopmental disorder; CA: congenital anomaly; CCA: corpus callosum abnormality; CHD:

Study	Cohort	Sample size	Diagnostic yield	CMA platforms
Bartnik et al., 2014	ID	112	21.4%	60K array CGH (Agilent and Cytosure)
Kashevarova et al., 2014	ID	79	27.8%	44K and 60K array CGH (Agilent)
Coutton et al., 2015	Mild ID	66	21.2%	180K Human Genome CGH Microarray Kit (Agilent)
Chan et al., 2018	ID	138	11.6%	60K PerkinElmer CGX <sup>TM</sup> v2 (Agilent)
Nassir et al., 2022	NDD	98	15.3%	n.a.
Borlot et al., 2017	ID and epilepsy	143	16.1%	180K Oligonucleotide Array (Agilent Technologies) and CytoScan HD SNP Array (Affymetrix)
Kessi et al., 2018	ID and epilepsy	100	28.0%	CNV_01 Affymetrix aGGH+SNP Microarray, Illumina HumanCytoSNP-12 BeadChip, and low-depth whole-genome sequencing
Bruno et al., 2009	ID and CA	117	15.4%	250K Nsp arrays (Affymetrix)
Lay-Son et al., 2015	ID/DD and CA	40	25%	CytoScan HD SNP Array (Affymetrix)
Mihaylova et al., 2017	DD and CA	81	38.3%	44K CytoChip ISCA oligo microarray
Heide et al., 2017	ID and CCA	149	13.4%	370CNV-Quad, cytoSNP-12, or HumanOmniExpress-24 microarrays (Illumina)
Hussein et al., 2018	CHD and ID/CA	82	18.3%	400K array CGH and 400K CGH/SNP microarray (Agilent)
Wu et al., 2017	CHD and ID/CA	104	27.9%	CytoScan HD SNP Array (Affymetrix)

congenital heart disease; MA: minor anomalies; n.a.: not available

#### 1.3.3. Short read sequencing (CNV analysis inclusive WES and WGS) and beyond

Whole exome sequencing (WES) is the first-tier method used to detect single nucleotide variations (SNVs) and small insertion/deletions (indels). Whole genome sequencing (WGS) is a universal test capable of identifying almost any type of variation (Quenez et al., 2021); currently, however, due to limitations in data processing, interpretation, cost and accessibility, WGS is primarily implemented in research settings. Over the past decade several bioinformatic algorithms have been developed to enable CNV detection from WES and WGS data, including depth of coverage (DOC), discordant sequence read pair, split-read and assembly-based methods (Hehir-Kwa et al., 2015; Quenez et al., 2021). The various methods vary in breakpoint accuracy and detectable CNV size ranges. DOC methods are most effective, and most commonly used in CNV detection from exome data, as they are relatively tolerant for repetitive regions (which present difficulties for short read sequencing in general), but have lower breakpoint accuracy, and cannot identify CNVs affecting less than three exons. DOCbased tools predict deletions/duplications by the decrease/increase of DOC of the test samples compared to reference samples (Hehir-Kwa et al., 2015). CNV analysis inclusive WES is quite sensitive and very specific. A recent study (74 NDD patients and their parents were tested by trio WES incorporating CNV calling) revealed an overall diagnostic yield of 54% - 35.1% for SNV/indel analysis and 18.9% for CNV analysis (Zhai et al., 2021). To counteract certain disadvantages of WES and WGS, primarily the abovementioned difficulties of interpreting repetitive elements and highly homologous regions in the DNA, third-generation sequencing/long read sequencing (LRS) methods have also been developed (Amarasinghe et al., 2020; Mantere et al., 2019). CNV analysis inclusive WES, WGS and LRS-based tests are not yet readily accessible in Hungary.

#### 1.3.4. Diagnostic algorithm

Professional recommendations for genetic diagnosis of NDDs have evolved over the past decade and a half (Savatt et al., 2021). All consensus statements agree that evaluation must begin with thorough phenotyping and data collection, followed by targeted testing if a specific etiology is suspected. In the early part of the 2010s G-banded karyotyping and testing for fragile X syndrome were recommended in unspecific cases, followed by CMA. Soon however, CMA became the first-tier genetic

test, and many guidelines recommended it before traditional cytogenetic methods; while *FMR* repeat analysis lost some of its relevance. Later in the decade, WES became more and more available, and eclipsed even CMA in diagnostic yield. A recent paper collected and compared current testing guidelines from various medical organizations, and suggested an optimized approach to genetic testing in NDDs (Savatt & Myers, 2021).

- 1. Complete physical examination and data collection (developmental, medical and family history).
  - Appropriate targeted testing, if warranted based on phenotype.
- 2. Genome-wide examination for causal exonic sequence variants and copy number variants.
  - CNV analysis inclusive WES, if available.
  - If stepwise testing is necessary due to certain restrictions, WES should be performed first, whenever possible.
  - Trio WES should be performed, if possible.
- 3. Periodic reanalysis of reported variants and exome data.
  - Additional genetic testing should be considered (e.g. genome sequencing, *FMR1* repeat analysis if not already done, cytogenetic testing, if warranted).

At our Unit we follow a stepwise diagnostic approach due to financial limitations that exist in Hungary, and CMA testing still often precedes WES (and nearly always preceded WES between 2010-2020, which is the chosen time interval of the current study).

#### 2. Aims

The primary goal of my research was the systematic analysis of CMA results obtained from patients referred to the Tűzoltó street Unit of Semmelweis University's Pediatric Center with neurodevelopmental disorders and/or congenital anomalies in the ten-year period between 2011 and 2020. The aims of this study were the following:

- 1) To reevaluate clinically uncertain CNVs identified in the patients.
- 2) To determine the diagnostic yield of CMA in the cohort.
- 3) To delineate clinical features associated with definitive CMA results.
- 4) The genotype-phenotype association of patient subgroups carrying recurrent/functionally identical CNVs and comparison with the literature.
  - a. Recurrent rearrangements of the short arm of chromosome 16.
  - b. Overlapping microdeletions of the long arm of chromosome 14 including *SUPT16H* and *CHD8* genes.
- The analysis and discussion of the genetic alterations identified in a phenotypic subgroup – patients with clinical features reminiscent of Silver-Russell syndrome.
- 6) To highlight potentially pathogenic VUS, and the dissemination of phenotypic data of all discovered VUS to facilitate genetic counselling in the future.

#### 3. Methods

#### 3.1. Patients and clinical data

During the period between 2011 and 2020, 88 patients of the Tűzoltó street Unit of Semmelweis University's Pediatric Center underwent CMA testing. Children were selected for investigation if they had idiopathic DD/ID or a major congenital anomaly, and at least one additional suggestive feature (other NDDs, characteristic facies, multiple congenital anomalies, etc.), and the family consented to further genetic testing. At our Unit, the typical DiGeorge syndrome (proximal A-D 22q11.11 deletion, including *TBX1* gene), Williams syndrome and the deletion form of Prader-Willi syndrome are diagnosed by FISH, therefore these cases are not included. 78 patients underwent CMA after negative routine cytogenetic evaluations, while 10 patients were tested to refine the findings of previous tests. As one of the main aims of this study was to determine the diagnostic yield of CMA in our cohort, unconfounded by previous positive test results, the patients with microscopically visible rearrangements have been excluded from further statistical analysis; an overview of their genetic data is listed in Table 2.

Clinical data up to the point of genetic diagnosis/negative CMA result were retrospectively gathered and organized. The collected phenotypic data included epidemiological data (sex, date of birth, age at first genetic consultation), pre- and perinatal data (spontaneous conception/assisted reproduction, parental ages, teratogenic factors, prenatal genetic testing, fetal movement, intrauterine (IU) diagnosed abnormalities, family history, birth parameters, perinatal adaptation), postnatal somatic developmental parameters, craniofacial minor anomalies, minor anomalies of the hands, feet and other regions, neurology and neurodevelopment (seizures, muscular abnormalities, brain imaging studies, other specific neurologic problems, ID/DD, ASD, ADHD, stereotypies, other neuropsychologic features), major congenital anomalies and other diseases (cardiovascular, ear-nose-throat and respiratory, gastrointestinal, urogenital, endocrinological, immunological, malignancies).

22

# DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

# Table 2. Genotypic data of the excluded patients

Kb: kilobase; OMIM: Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man; P: pathogenic; LP: likely pathogenic; VUS: variant of uncertain significance

Patient SEG2_1	
Karyotype	47,XY,+mar[60] /46,XY[40].ish idic r(22)(q11.1.q11.21)x4
Copy Number Variation, Size,	arr[GRCh37] 22q11.1q11.21 (17435645_18656678×3(17598642_17799783) × 4dn;
Classification and Related Disorder	1.221 Mb and 201.1 Kb; LP; Cat eye syndrome [OMIM#115470, (Haltrich et al., 2014)]
Patient SEG2_4	
Karyotype	46,XY, SRY+ (phenotypic female)
Copy Number Variation, Size,	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(29591326_30190029)x1; 598.7 Kb; P; 16p11.2 microdeletion
Classification and Related Disorder	(OMIM#611913)
Patient SEG2_10	
Karyotype	46,XY with complex chromosomal rearrangement affecting chromosomes 1,2,4,5,10,17
Copy Number Variation, Size,	arr[GRCh37]2q14.3(123431180_124854926)x1; 1.424 Mb; LP; 2q14.3 microdeletion
Classification and Related Disorder	(Lengyel et al., 2021b)
Patient SEG2_18	
Karyotype	46,XX, SRY- (phenotypic male)
Copy Number Variation, Size,	arr[GRCh37]17q24.3(69511806_69666935)x3; 155.1 Kb; P; 17q24.3 (SOX9 regulatory
Classification and Related Disorder	region) microduplication (Pinti et al., 2019)
Patient SEG2_19	
Karyotype	46,XX, SRY- (phenotypic male)
Copy Number Variation, Size,	arr[GRCh37]17q24.3(69577001_69618000)x3; 41.0 Kb; P; 17q24.3 (SOX9 regulatory
Classification and Related Disorder	region) microduplication (Pinti et al., 2019)
Patient SEG2_22	
Karyotype	46,XX,t(X;10)(p21;p12)
Copy Number Variation, Size,	arr[GRCh37]7q31.1(107692546_107849992)x3; 157.5 Kb; VUS

Classification and Related Disorder	arr[GRCh37]Xp22.11(22000870_22167026)x3; 166.2 Kb; VUS
Patient SEG2_43	
Karyotype	46,XX,der(X)t(X;19)(p11;p13)
Copy Number Variation, Size,	CMA negative
Classification and Related Disorder	
Patient SEG2_58	
Karyotype	47,XXX, SRY-
Copy Number Variation, Size,	CMA negative
Classification and Related Disorder	
Patient SEG2_83	
Karyotype	46,X,der(X)dup(X)(p10p22.1)[9]/45,X[6]
	arr[GRCh37]7p22.3p21.3(42976_12448132)x3; 12.41 Mb; P; 7p22.3p21.3
	microduplication (Chaves et al., 2019)
Copy Number Variation, Size,	arr[GRCh37] Xp22.33(61091_4062749)x1; 4.001 Mb; P; Xp22.33 microdeletion
Classification and Related Disorder	(OMIM#300830)
	arr[GRCh37]Xp22.23p11.22(4078736_53762693)x3; 53.76 Mb; P; Xp22.23p11.2
	duplication (Kokalj Vokac et al., 2002)
Patient SEG2_86	
Karyotype	46,X,rec(X)del(X)(p22.3pter)ins(Y)(q11.21q12)mat
	arr[GRCh37]Xp22.33(61091_2676167)x1; 2.615 Mb; LP; Xp22.33 microdeletion
Copy Number Variation, Size,	(D'Ambrosio et al., 2019)
Classification and Related Disorder	arr[GRCh37]Yq11.2q12(14619835_59335913)x1; 44.72 Mb; LP; Xp22.33 microdeletion
	(D'Ambrosio et al., 2019)

#### 3.2. Genetic testing

Karyotypes (at standard band resolution of 450-550) were determined by analysis of 20 Giemsa-stained metaphases each from standard 72-hour peripheral blood lymphocyte cultures. The platforms and analysis software used for CMA were NimbleGen Array (CGX 1.4 M) with NimbleGen MS 200 Microarray Scanner (30 patients; Roche NimbleGen Inc., Madison, WI, USA), Agilent qChip Post (60K; 5 patients) and Agilent 180K oligo-array (18 patients) with Agilent Genomic Workbench 7.0 (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA), Affymetrix CytoScan Optima (300K; 5 patients), Affymetrix CytoScan 750K (17 patients), and Affymetrix CytoScan MD (3 patients) with Affymetrix Genechip Scanner or Chromosome Suite Ananlysis (ChAS) 4.0 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Inc.; Waltham, MA, USA). Relevant CNVs were validated using FISH or quantitative multiplex PCR of short fluorescent fragments (QMPSF) analysis. Parental studies were possible in 10 families: parents of three families and a mother of a fourth child underwent CMA, two sets of parents and two additional mothers were tested using QMPSF, and targeted FISH testing was performed for two parent pairs (see Table 3 in Results).

#### 3.3. CNV reevaluation

Each VUS [and likely benign (LB) variant, if reported] was reevaluated according to the latest recommendations of the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics [ACMG (Riggs et al., 2020)] as a primary guideline. In practice, this was conducted in two steps, starting with a first round of manual classification of the variants. Taken into consideration were the following factors: size, genes/other functionally important elements contained within the CNVs, and a search of case and control databases (see below). The second round of evaluation was performed with the help of the recently published SVInterpreter TAD-based tool (Fino et al., 2021). Finally, the CNVs were assigned to three groups for further study: 1) disease-causing variants (variants classified as P and LP), 2) VUS, and 3) benign variants [classified as benign (B) and LB].

#### 3.3.1. Public databases and online sources

Literature searches were conducted with the help of PubMed (<u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/</u>) and Google Scholar (<u>https://scholar.google.com/</u>).

Gene-related information was collected from the Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man database (OMIM; <u>https://omim.org</u>) and GeneCards (Safran et al., 2010). The former offers a comprehensive and up to date overview of over 16.000 human genes and currently known Mendelian disorders, including exhaustive literature references and external links; the latter is an integrated database of gene-specific data, obtained from possibly the highest number of outside scientific sources. I primarily called upon the following genomic variation-specific resources to further facilitate CNV reclassification efforts (de Leeuw et al., 2012):

• The Database of Genomic Variants [DGV; (MacDonald et al., 2014)] is a database of systematically reviewed structural variants (genomic alterations larger than 50 basepairs) in the human genome, identified in healthy control samples. The DGV is a useful tool in filtering out B variants, and in the interpretation of VUS. DGV Gold Standard Variants are a curated set of variants from multiple high quality studies. However, one must keep in mind the possibility of false positives in the database (due to e.g. technical differences between studies and/or the utilized CMA platforms, the possibility of inaccurate variant boundaries, the merging of variants from different studies, reliability of older studies, etc.), as well as the fact that the presence of a variant in the DGV does not conclusively exclude a similar variant as a possible disease-causing alteration in one's own patient cohort.

• ClinVar database (Landrum et al., 2018) contains reports of variants identified in patient samples with additional information regarding associated phenotypes, classifications and other supporting data. Data submitted to ClinVar is archived, then experts review the evidence surrounding a variation and assign levels of confidence to each submission. Conflicting interpretations and uncertainty is thus transparent, greatly informing reevaluation.

• The Clinical Genome Resource or ClinGen database (<u>https://clinicalgenome.org/</u>) is dedicated to "building an authoritative central resource that defines the clinical relevance of genes and variants for use in precision medicine and research". ClinGen aggregates, curates and disseminates genomic data related to human health issues. The database includes gene-validity curations, clinical actionability and dosage sensitivity curations. The latter is a particularly useful tool in

26

the evaluation of CNVs, and contains an up to date list of recurrent rearrangements associated with disease.

• The Database of Chromosomal Imbalance and Phenotype in Humans Using Ensembl Resources [DECIPHER; (Firth et al., 2009)] is an interactive database aggregating data from various other resources, therefore allowing easy and integrated analysis of genomic regions. DECIPHER includes a genome browser tool where the queried position can be visualized and compared to normal and pathogenic variation at the same locus, and extensive data regarding the encompassed genes is displayed as well. A community of clinical geneticists and researchers upload variations with associated phenotypic data to the database, which opens up the possibility of more straightforward genotype-phenotype correlation of rare variants.

• SVInterpreter (Fino et al., 2021) is a free online application allowing for comprehensive evaluation of the genomic region in question, including gene function and dosage-sensitivity data, an automatic variant overlap search of several case and control databases (DGV, 1000 Genomes, ClinGen, ClinVar, Deletion/Duplication syndromes, GnomAD) and selected developmental delay publications (Chaisson et al., 2019; Coe et al., 2014; Collins et al., 2017; Cooper et al., 2011), calculation of phenotype similarity score when applicable, an overview of available animal studies, potentially altered genomic architectural elements, that in turn could have a position effect on gene regulation. The output of SVInterpreter also links to visualization on the UCSC Genome Browser (Speir et al., 2016).

#### 3.4. Statistical analyses

The main phenotypic features of the patients with disease-causing CNVs were compared to the patients with negative CMA results using the chi squared test. If any cell of the contingency table had an expected value less than five, the Fisher exact test was applied. Statistical analyses were performed using Microsoft Office 365 Excel.

#### 4. Results

#### 4.1. Overview

The final investigation cohort consisted of 78 individuals, of which 47 were males and 31 were females (male:female ratio 1.52:1). The average age at first clinical genetics consultation was 4.17 years (median 2.00 years, range from 4 days old to 20 years 7 months old). Overall the patients are known to carry 172 CNVs (Lengyel et al., 2022).

Inheritance was investigated in 12.8% of patients; including three families where only the mother agreed to testing (neither mother carried the CNV of the respective child). Samples were available from both parents for seven patients. These seven children carried in total 9 CNVs, three proved to be *de novo* alterations, three were maternally, and three were paternally inherited. As patients SEG2\_26 and 27 are brothers, overall we identified two carrier mothers and three carrier fathers. One of the carrier parents was healthy, while the other four showed mild symptoms (history of learning difficulties and/or pediatric obesity, behavioral disorders, etc., see Table 3 and Lengyel et al., 2022).

#### DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

# Table 3. Inheritance of the CNVs in the presented patient group

Kb: kilobase; Class.: classification; P: pathogenic; LP: likely pathogenic; VUS: variant of unknown significance; LB: likely benign; mat: maternal; pat: paternal; QMPSF: quantitative multiplex PCR of short fluorescent fragments; FISH: fluorescent *in situ* hybridisation; CMA: chromosomal microarray; <sup>#</sup>: GRCh38; all other genomic coordinates are according to GRCh37; unk.\*: unknown, maternal inheritance was

ruled out;

<sup>a</sup>: Cytocell Technologies, Ltd., Cambridge, UK; <sup>b</sup>: Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA

Patient	Copy Number Variation Size (Kb)	Class.	Inheritance	Method	Parental phenotype
SEG2_5	<sup>#</sup> 16p13.3(3263725_4309863)x1 1046.1	Р	de novo	FISH Probe: Rubinstein Taybi <sup>a</sup>	Healthy
SEG2_15	19p13.3(753219_1477508)x3; 724,3 5p15.33p15.32(4260205_5088435)x3; 828.2	LP VUS (LB)	de novo pat	СМА	Healthy
SEG2_26	16p11.2(29624765_30199351)x3 574.6	Р	mot	CMA	Mat: Learning, social and
SEG2_27	16p11.2(29624765_30199351)x3 574.6	Р	mat	CMA	behavioral difficulties
SEG2_53	2q37(242855645_243030854)x1; 175.2 16p11.2(28824802_29040571)x1; 215.8	LB P	pat mat	FISH Probes: ATXN2L/SH2B1 <sup>b</sup> ; subtel 2q	Pat: learning difficulties, early obesity Mat: early obesity
SEG2_77	16p11.2(31980001_33825000)x1 1845.0	VUS	de novo	QMPSF	Healthy
SEG2_81	20p11.21(24554628_24708699)x3 154.1	VUS	pat	QMPSF	Pat: neuropsychiatric symptoms

SEG2_17	16p11.2(29620689_30190568)x3 569.9	Р	unk.*	QMPSF	Healthy
SEG2_39	16p11.2(29656684_30190568)x1 533.9	Р	unk.*	QMPSF	Healthy
	4q24(102058416_102443207)x3 384.8	VUS	unk.*		
SEG2_57	20p11.23(19240620_19745197)x3 504.6	VUS	unk.*	СМА	Healthy
	Xq25(124088718_124169834)x0 81.1	VUS	unk.*		

The noteworthy results of our reevaluation efforts are listed in Table 4 (variants originally classified as LB and reclassified as B are not included).

#### Table 4. Results of reevaluation in the presented patient cohort

\*All genomic locations are according to GRCh37.

Kb: kilobase; LP: likely pathogenic, VUS: variant of uncertain significance, LB: likely

Patient	CNV*	Size (Kb)	Originial classification	Final classification
SEG2_49	14q11.2(21414942_21966929)x1	552.0	VUS (LP)	Р
SEG2_68	14q11.2(21438704_22101647)x1	662.9	VUS (LP)	Р
SEG2_89	G2_89 14q11.2(21511829_22131455)x1		VUS (LP)	Р
SEG2_61 Xp22.33(566719_807207)x3		240.5	VUS (LP)	Р
SEG2_32	16p12.2(21953152_22480514)x3	527.4	VUS	LP
SEG2_20	2q37(242855645_243028377)x1	172.7	VUS	LB
SEG2_53	2q37(242855645_243030854)x1	175.2	VUS	LB
SEG2_65	2q37(242855645_243033605)x1	177.9	VUS	LB
SEG2_47	17p11.2(18933772_19128870)x1	195.1	VUS	LB
SEG2_42	17q12(34437475_34475514)x4	38.0	VUS (LB)	LB
SEG2_81 Yq11.221(15421662_ 15734785)x2		313.1	VUS (LB)	LB

Of note, we believe that of one variant presented in our previous publication on 16p CNVs (Lengyel et al., 2020) might be considered clinically relevant. Patient SEG2\_32's (P2 in the previous article) 16p12.2 duplication (chr16:21953152\_22480514) was originally classified as a VUS. We argued for its potential pathogenic/predisposing role in the patient's phenotype. Our current reevaluation efforts led to the finding that this CNV has been listed as a pathogenic CNV in peer-reviewed scientific literature on multiple occasions (Kendall et al., 2017; Kushima et al., 2018).

#### 4.2. Disease-causing variants

Disease-causing variants (n=30) were identified in 29 patients (15 males and 14 females), which translates to an overall diagnostic yield of 37.18% (Lengyel et al., 2022). The disease-causing CNVs were on average 3.481 Mb large (median 1.124 Mb); 19/30 were deletions and 11/30 were duplications (Table 5).

	Disease-causing variants	VUS
Percent of deletions	63.3%	50.0%
Average size	3481 Kb	586 Kb
Median size	1124 Kb	228 Kb
< 300 Kb	4 (13.3%)	12 (37.5%)
300 Kb – 1 Mb	10 (33.3%)	7 (29.2%)
1-5 Mb	10 (33.3%)	5 (20.8%)
5-10 Mb	3 (10.0%)	0
>10 Mb	3 (10.0%)	0

Table 5. Size comparison of disease-causing and clinically uncertain CNVs

Kb: kilobase; Mb: megabase; VUS: variant of uncertain significance

One child (patient SEG2\_82) carries multiple disease-causing CNVs, specifically a terminal duplication of chromosome 19 (57243585\_58445449; GRCh38) and a terminal deletion of chromosome 22 (49368551\_50759338; GRCh38). These rearrangements originated from a paternal balanced translocation, and subsequent targeted FISH analyses revealed the CNVs in the patient's younger sister as well. Of further note is patient SEG2\_68 whose parents are first cousins, which resulted in the identification of LOH of 21 regions on 12 chromosomes (overall 196.8 Mb of the genome).

Chromosome 16 was most frequently affected by disease-casuing CNVs (9/30; 30.0%; note: as the sample size is small, percentages throughout the text are meant to enhance comparability), followed by chromosome 22 (4/30; 13.3%), and chromosomes 14, 17 and X (3/30; 10.0% each) (Figure 1). Six of the nine chromosome 16 CNVs corresponded to recurrent microdeletion/microduplication regions on the short arm, and thus were the consequence of NAHR. Amongst the 16p alterations, a noteworthy four were gains or losses of the proximal 16p11.2 region, which corresponds to 5.1% of the entire cohort, and 13.8% of children diagnosed (Lengyel et al., 2020, 2022).

Microdeletions of one non-recurrent region, specifically within chromosome region 14q11.2, were enriched in our study. 3/78 patients (3.8% of the studied cohort, 10.3% of diagnosed patients) carried approximately 500 Kb large deletions of 14q11.2 (Lengyel et al., 2022).



Figure 1. Chromosomes affected by disease-causing and clinically uncertain CNVs

Two patients in the cohort, who presented with phenotypes reminiscent of Silver-Russell syndrome, underwent CMA after negative MLPA testing of the typical causative region. For patient SEG2\_6 SNP array identified a large loss of heterozygosity (LOH) on chromosome 14 (20052038\_106871264 Mb; GRCh37) along with an incidental pathogenic CNV (see Table 6 and the Discussion). This finding was followed up by methylation analysis and maternal uniparental disomy 14 (Temple syndrome, OMIM #616222) was confirmed, which was ultimately the underlying cause of his primary phenotype (Table 7). For patient SEG2\_37, CMA revealed a 10 Mb large deletion of chromosome 16q: arr[GRCh37]16q22.2q23.3(72155844\_82148404)x1 (Table 6 and Lengyel et al., 2021a). An additional SRS-like patient (identified as 2021.1), though not a part of the original cohort, is discussed due to relevance of CMA results, which revealed a 77 Kb deletion: arr[GRCh37]8q12.1(57079399\_57155945)x1; *de-novo* occurrence was proven by quantitative PCR of the parental DNA samples (Baba et al., 2022).

Data regarding the disease-causing CNVs are detailed in Table 6, the accompanying phenotypes of the patients are elaborated in Table 7.

# DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

### Table 6. Disease-causing CNVs identified in the presented patient group

Kb: kilobase; DECIPHER: Database of Chromosomal Imbalance and Phenotype in Humans Using Ensembl Resources; OMIM: Online

Patient	<b>DECIPHER ID</b>	Copy Number Variation	Size (Kb)	Syndrome/disorder
SEG2_5	517746	arr[GRCh38]16p13.3(3263725_4309863)x1	1046.1	OMIM#610543
SEG2_7	517745	arr[GRCh37]22q11.21q11.22(21934268_22336871)x3	402.6	OMIM#608363
SEG2_12	517747	arr[GRCh37]22q13.33(50971316_51224252)x3	252.9	OMIM#615538
SEG2_15	517749	arr[GRCh37]19p13.3(753219_1477508)x3	724.3	ORPHA:447980
SEG2_17	411596	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(29620689_30190568)x3	569.9	OMIM#614671
SEG2_21	414308	arr[GRCh38]18q22.1q23(69071896_80256240)x1	11184.3	OMIM#601808
SEG2_26	517820	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(29624765_30199351)x3	574.6	OMIM#614671
SEG2_27	517821	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(29624765_30199351)x3	574.6	OMIM#614671
SEG2_30	517822	arr[GRCh37]17p13.3(7_2084490)x1	2084.5	OMIM#247200
SEG2_32	517744	arr[GRCh37]16p12.2(21953152_22480514)x3	527.4	Kushima et al., 2018
SEG2_33	517823	arr[GRCh37]15q11.2q13.1(22765628_29060493)x1	6294.9	OMIM#105830
SEG2_37	414204	arr[GRCh37]16q22.2q23.3(72155844_82148404)x1	9992.6	OMIM#614541
SEG2_39	517824	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(29656684_30190568)x1	533.9	OMIM#611913
SEG2_44	517825	arr[GRCh37]2q23.1(149060704_149313819)x3	253.1	Chung et al., 2012
SEG2_49	517827	arr[GRCh37]14q11.2(21414942_21966929)x1	552.0	OMIM#613457
SEG2_50	517830	arr[GRCh37]8p23.1(7117851_11969155)x1	4851.3	ORPHA: 251071
SEG2_52	517831	arr[GRCh37]1p36.33p36.22(820001_9348000)x1	8528.0	OMIM#607872
SEG2_53	411578	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(28824802_29040571)x1	215.8	OMIM#613444
SEG2_59	517832	arr[GRCh37]17p11.2(16727490_20433502)x1	3706.0	OMIM#182290
SEG2_61	517833	arr[GRCh37]Xp22.33(566719_807207)x3	240.5	OMIM#127300, #300582
SEG2_62	517835	arr[GRCh37]Xp22.31(6537108_8167604)x0;	1630.5	OMIM#308100
		arr[GRCh37]14q11.2q32.33(20052038_106871264)hmz	86819.2	OMIM#616222

Mendelian Inheritance in Man; ORPHA: Orphanet

SEG2_68	517850	arr[GRCh37]14q11.2(21438704_22101647)x1	662.9	OMIM#613457
SEG2_70	517853	arr[GRCh37]4q32.2q35.2(161869551_190790881)x1	28921.3	Rossi et al., 2009
SEG2_78	517854	arr[GRCh38]Xq22.1q23(101597527_111626047)x1	10028.5	Hijazi et al., 2020
SEG2_80	517855	arr[GRCh37]22q11.21q11.22(21460640_22962962)x1	1502.3	OMIM#611867
SEG2_82	517856	arr[GRCh38]19q13.43(57243585_58445449)x3;	1201.9	OMIM#606232
		arr[GRCh38]22q13.33(49368551_50759338)x1	1390.8	J. Wang et al., 2020
SEG2_85	517857	arr[GRCh37]16q12.2q21(56340118_60294492)x1	3954.4	Yamamoto et al., 2016
SEG2_87	517858	arr[GRCh37]17q12(34835983_36243365)x3	1407.4	OMIM#614526
SEG2_89	517859	arr[GRCh37]14q11.2(21511829_22131455)x1	619.6	OMIM#613457

# Table 7. Phenotypes of patients with disease-causing CNVs

y: years; m: months; d: days; OMIM: Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man; ORPHA: Orphanet;

ACM: arteria cerebri media; ASD: autism spectrum disorder; CALM: café au lait macule; CCA: corpus callosum abnormality; DD:

developmental delay; EEG: electroencephalogram; EMG: electromyogram; GERD: gastroesophageal reflux; ID: intellectual disability;

LGA: large for gestational age; MRI: magnetic resonance imaging; PDA: patent ductus arteriosus; PI: pulmonary insufficiency; PS:

pulmonic stenosis; SD: septal defect; SGA: small for gestational age; STPC: single transverse palmar crease

Patient	Sex	Age*	Syndrome/disorder	Detailed phenotype
SEG2_5	F	0y 4m	Proximal 16p13.3 microdeletion (OMIM#610543)	<ul> <li>→ Decreased fetal movement, laryngospasm</li> <li>→ Microcephaly, small forehead, retrognathia, hypotelorism, narrow and depressed nasal bridge, low-set ears, abnormal pinna morphology, high palate, enlarged thorax, pectus excavatum, duplication of thumb phalanx, broad thumb, hitchhiker thumb, broad 1<sup>st</sup> toes, low anterior hairline</li> <li>→ Primary congenital glaucoma, atrial SD, left ventricular hypertrophy, PS</li> </ul>
				$\rightarrow$ Primary congenital glaucoma, atrial SD, left ventricular hypertrophy, PS
SEG2_7	М	1y 4m	22q11.2 microduplication [OMIM#608363]	<ul> <li>→ Premature birth, complicated perinatal adaptation, neonatal hypoglycaemia, abnormal cry, maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy possible</li> <li>→ Growth delay, microcephaly, small forehead, unilateral narrow palpebral fissure and microphthalmia, hypoplastic philtrum, high palate, unilateral clinodactyly of the 5<sup>th</sup> finger, unilateral STPC, pectus excavatum, rectus diastasis, dystrophic toenails</li> <li>→ ID/DD, hypotonia, brain MRI: CCA, hypoplastic hippocampus</li> <li>→ PDA, atrial SD, inguinal hernia, hypospadias</li> </ul>
---------	---	-----------	---	---
SEG2_12	М	4y 9m	22q13 microduplication (OMIM#615538)	<ul> <li>→ Relative macrocepahly, broad face and forehead, hypertelorism, high palate, widely spaced teeth, joint hypermobility, cutis laxa</li> <li>→ Global DD/ID, severe speech and language delay, gait imbalance, autistic behavior</li> </ul>
SEG2_15	М	2y 11m	19p13.3 microduplication (ORPHA:447980)	<ul> <li>→ Feeding difficulties in infancy</li> <li>→ Growth delay, microcephaly, micro- and retrognathia, low-set, prominent and simple ears, hypoplastic philtrum, narrow mouth, rib anomaly, pectus excavatum, joint hypermobility, coarse hair, low anterior hairline</li> <li>→ Global DD/ID, generalized hypotonia, brain MRI: mild cerebral atrophy</li> <li>→ Unilateral coloboma, lacrimal duct stenosis, bilateral sensorineural hearing impairment (familial), cryptorchidism, hypospadias, bicuspid aortic valve, duodenal atresia, cholestasis, splenomegaly, impaired liver function, decreased circulating cortisol level</li> </ul>
SEG2_17	М	1y 11m	16p11.2 microduplication (OMIM#614671)	<ul> <li>→ Facial asymmetry, prominent forehead, epicanthus, wide and depressed nasal bridge, low-set and prominent ears, high palate, clinodactyly of 3<sup>rd</sup>-5<sup>th</sup> toes</li> <li>→ Global DD, severe speech and language delay, developmental regression, generalized hypotonia, brain CT: cerebral atrophy and ventriculomegaly, autistic</li> </ul>

				behavior, short attention span, abnormal temper tantrums, abnormal eating
				behavior
				$\rightarrow$ Strabismus, cryptorchidism
				$\rightarrow$ SGA, feeding difficulties in infancy
				$\rightarrow$ Relative macrocepahly, broad forehead, micrognathia, epicanthus, depressed
		1	18q22.1q23	nasal bridge, overlapping toes, high anterior hairline
SEG2_21	F	1y 2m	microdeletion	$\rightarrow$ Global DD, generalized hypotonia, lower limb skeletal muscular atrophy,
		2111	(OMIM#601808)	reduced tendon reflexes, nystagmus, brain MRI: ventriculomegaly, delayed
				myelination
				$\rightarrow$ Atrial SD
				$\rightarrow$ Prominent forehead, micrognathia, down-slanted palpebral fissures,
		2	16p11.2 microduplication (OMIM#614671)	hypertelorism, absent medial eyebrows, low-set and prominent ears, downturned
SEG2_26	М	3y 11m		corners of the mouth
				$\rightarrow$ Global DD/ID, seizure, ASD, short attention span
				$\rightarrow$ Strabismus, carious teeth
	м	2y 1m	16p11.2 microduplication (OMIM#614671)	$\rightarrow$ Prominent forehead, down-slanted palpebral fissures, hypertelorism, absent
SEC2 27				medial eyebrows, low-set and prominent ears, downturned corners of the mouth,
SEG2_27	IVI			joint hypermobility
				$\rightarrow$ Global DD/ID, generalized hypotonia, ASD
				$\rightarrow$ Premature birth, large fontanelles, delayed closure of fontanelles
			17p13.3 microdeletion	$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, triangular face, high, broad and prominent forehead,
SEG2_30	Б	1y	(Miller-Dieker	microphthalmia, wide and depressed nasal bridge, low-set ears, thin upper lip
	1,	0m	syndrome,	vermilion, downturned corners of the mouth, short philtrum, high palate, pectus
			OMIM#247200)	excavatum, small hands, brachydactyly, STPC, low posterior hairline
				$\rightarrow$ Global DD/ID, brain MRI: CCA, ventriculomegaly, aqueductal stenosis,

				arachnoid cysts, hydrocephalus, tethered cord
				$\rightarrow$ Strabismus, delayed skeletal maturation, atrial SD, anteriorly placed anus
SEG2_32	F	2y 11m	16p12.2 microduplication (Kendall et al., 2017; Kushima et al., 2018)	<ul> <li>→ Epicanthus, sparse eyebrows and eyelashes, short neck, joint hypermobility, low posterior hairline</li> <li>→ Global DD/ID, developmental regression, generalized hypotonia, ataxia, dyssynergia, brain MRI: abnormal myelination, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, bruxism</li> <li>→ Strabismus</li> </ul>
SEG2_33	F	1y 7m	15q11.2q13.1 deletion (Angelman syndrome, OMIM#105830)	<ul> <li>→ Microcephaly, trigonocephaly, prominent forehead, prognathia, epicanthus, depressed nasal bridge, thin upper lip vermilion, high palate, short neck, shield chest, STPC</li> <li>→ Global DD/ID, seizure, generalized hypotonia, ataxia, dyssynergia, incoordination, brain MRI: syringomyelia, Arnold-Chiari type I malformation, encephalopathy, tongue thrusting, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, sleeping disorder, abnormal social behavior</li> <li>→ Strabismus, 1 CALM, hyperhidrosis and excessive salivation</li> </ul>
SEG2_37	М	1y 3m	16q22.2q23.3 microdeletion (OMIM#614541)	<ul> <li>→ Wide anterior fontanelle</li> <li>→ Growth delay, relative macrocepahly, triangular face, high, broad and prominent forehead, micrognathia, wide nasal bridge, low-set and crumpled ears, high palate, joint hypermobility, STPC</li> <li>→ Global DD, brain MRI: ventriculomegaly, focal hyperintensities in frontal lobe, sleeping disorder</li> <li>→ Delayed eruption of teeth, 4 CALMs</li> </ul>
SEG2_39	М	12y 2m	Proximal 16p11.2 microdeletion (OMIM#611913)	<ul> <li>→ Childhood-onset truncal obesity, brachydactyly</li> <li>→ Global DD/ID, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, abnormal emotion/affect</li> </ul>

				behavior, short attention span, abnormal eating behavior, encopresis, impaired
				ability to form peer relationships
				$\rightarrow$ Unilateral renal agenesis
				$\rightarrow$ LGA, umbilical hernia
				$\rightarrow$ Postnatal overgrowth, relatively large facial skeleton, facial asymmetry, micro-
				and retrognathia, epicanthus, depressed nasal bridge, macrotia, abnormal pinna
				morphology, linear earlobe crease, thick lower lip vermilion, hypoplastic
SEC2 44	м	12y	2q23.1 microduplication	philtrum, high palate, flat occiput, hypermobility of finger joints, stiffness of
SEU2_44	IVI	1m	Hodge et al., $2012$ ,	other joints, deep palmar and plantar creases, long toes, sandal gap, high anterior
			1100gc et al., 2014)	hairline, down-sloping shoulders, scoliosis
				$\rightarrow$ Global DD/ID, generalized hypotonia, speech articulation difficulties, good
				memory, autistic behavior
				$\rightarrow$ Accelerated skeletal maturation, gynecomastia, naevus flammeus
				$\rightarrow$ Microcephaly, micrognathia, lacrimal duct stenosis, deep set eyes, depressed
		0y 6m		nasal bridge, bulbous nose, abnormal pinna morphology, open mouth, unilateral
			14q11.2 microdeletion (OMIM#613457)	STPC, brachydactyly, bilateral cutaneous syndactyly of the 3 <sup>rd</sup> -4 <sup>th</sup> toes, scoliosis,
SEG2_49	Μ			flexion contractures of the fingers
		om		$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, axial hypotonia, limb hypertonia, incoordination, broad-based gait,
				cranial US: ventriculomegaly
				$\rightarrow$ Hearing impairment, strabismus, delayed eruption of teeth
				$\rightarrow$ Broad and prominent forehead, micro- and retrognathia, hypertelorism, depressed
SEC2 50				nasal bridge, low-set ears, high palate, pectus excavatum, kyphosis and lumbar
	F	1y 8m	8p23.1 microdeletion	hyperlordosis, congenital hip dislocation, broad 1 <sup>st</sup> toe, joint hypermobility
5102_50			(ORPHA: 251071)	$\rightarrow$ Global DD, axial hypotonia, reduced tendon reflexes, normal brain MRI, short
				attention span
				$\rightarrow$ Atrial SD, strabismus, myopia, delayed eruption of teeth, sacral dimple

SEG2_52	F	0 (4d)	1p36 microdeletion (OMIM#607872)	<ul> <li>→ Feeding difficulties in infancy, wide anterior fontanelle</li> <li>→ Broad forehead, hypertelorism, low-set and simple ears, high palate, thin lip vermilions, short and hypoplastic philtrum, dorsalflexion of the feet, bilateral STPC, overlapping toes, clinodactyly of the toes, low anterior hairline, hirsutism</li> <li>→ Global DD, generalized hypotonia, seizure, brain MRI: ventriculomegaly, frontotemporal polymicrogyria, CCA, hypoplasia of the brainstem and the cerebral white matter</li> </ul>
				$\rightarrow$ Tetralogy of Fallot
SEG2_53	F	2y 9m	Distal 16p11.2 microdeletion (OMIM#613444)	<ul> <li>→ LGA</li> <li>→ Postnatal overgrowth, childhood-onset truncal obesity, genu varum, small hands and feet</li> <li>→ Global DD, generalized hypotonia, polyphagia, abnormal social behavior</li> <li>→ Strabismus</li> </ul>
SEG2_59	F	0y 3m	17p11.2 microdeletion (Smith-Magenis syndrome, OMIM#182290)	<ul> <li>→ Assisted reproduction (healthy twin)</li> <li>→ Triangular face, broad and high forehead, wide nasal bridge, open mouth, genu valgum, calcaneovalgus deformity, broad 2<sup>nd</sup> fingers, clinodactyly of the 4<sup>th</sup> toes</li> <li>→ Global DD, developmental regression, broad-based gait, ataxia, epileptiform EEG, brain MRI: arachnoid cysts, hemosiderin deposits, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, tongue thrusting, self-biting, aggressive behavior, abnormal eating behavior</li> <li>→ Atrial SD, strabismus, 1 CALM, naevus flammeus, excessive salivation, spleen cysts, GERD</li> </ul>
SEG2_61	М	1y 3m	Xp22.33 microduplication [Léri- Weill dyschondrosteosis (OMIM#127300),	<ul> <li>→ Congenital stridor</li> <li>→ Growth delay, mesomelia, wide and depressed nasal bridge, low-set and prominent ears, thin lip vermilions, short neck, flat occiput, small hands and feet,</li> </ul>

			idiopathic short stature	brachydactyly, scoliosis
			(OMIM#300582)]	$\rightarrow$ Global DD, generalized hypotonia, brain MRI: lateral ventricular asymmetry,
				tongue thrusting, impaired pain sensation
				$\rightarrow$ Tongue hemangioma, hepatomegaly, lymphangioma
				$\rightarrow$ Decreased fetal movement
				$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, relative macrocepahly, high and prominent forehead, low-set ears,
			Xp22.31 microdeletion	high palate, clinodactyly of the 5th finger, STPC
		1	(X-linked ichtyosis,	$\rightarrow$ Global DD, EMG: myopathic abnormalities, generalized hypotonia, brain MRI:
SEG2_62	Μ	1y 1m	UPD14mat (Temple	partial empty sella, thin pituitay gland stalk
		1111	syndrome	$\rightarrow$ Delayed skeletal maturation, micropenis, unilateral retractile testis, growth
			OMIM#616222)	hormone deficiency, hypoglycemia
				$\rightarrow$ Generalized dry skin, white scaling skin on extensor surfaces, ichthyosis on ears
				and scalp
				$\rightarrow$ Parents: first cousins
				$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, short stature, turricephaly, long face, thick eyebrows, abnormal
	Б	9y	14q11.2 microdeletion (OMIM#613457)	pinna morphology, hypodontia, long and slender fingers, talipes equinovarus
SEG2_08	Г	1m		$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, absent speech, inability to walk, spasticity, skeletal muscle atrophy,
				seizure, brain MRI: cerebral atrophy
				$\rightarrow$ Hirsutism, hypothyroidism
				$\rightarrow$ Feeding difficulties in infancy, weak cry
				$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, micro- and retrognathia, wide and depressed nasal bridge, low-set
	м	Oy	4q32.2q35.2 deletion	ears, preauricular skin tag, bilateral STPC, camptodactyly of 2 <sup>nd</sup> -5 <sup>th</sup> fingers,
SEG2_/0	IVI	8m	(Rossi et al., 2009)	aplasia of the distal phalanx of the 5 <sup>th</sup> finger, overlapping toes, camptodactyly of
				4 <sup>th</sup> toes
				$\rightarrow$ Global DD, generalized hypotonia, brain MRI: choroid plexus cysts

				→ Cleft palate, glossoptosis, tracheal stenosis, cardiomegaly, hypospadias, double meatus urethrae, unilateral retractile testis, contralateral cryptorchidism, unilateral severe hydronephrosis, nephrolithiasis, osteoarthritis (shoulder region), haemangioma
SEG2_78	F	0y 7m	Xq22 microdeletion (Hijazi et al., 2020)	<ul> <li>→ Premature birth, polyhydramnios, LGA (gestational diabetes mellitus), small fontanelles, complicated perinatal adaptation, respiratory distress in infancy</li> <li>→ Microcephaly, turricephaly, increased facial adipose tissue, bitemporal narrowing, micrognathia, upslanted and short palpebral fissures, hypotelorism, depressed nasal bridge, abnormal pinna morphology, high palate, webbed neck, low anterior and posterior hairlines, wide intermammillary distance, cutis laxa, joint stiffness, ulnar deviation of the hands, overlapping fingers, unilateral STPC, clinodactyly of the 5<sup>th</sup> fingers, overlapping toes, camptodactyly of toes, sandal gap, flexion contractures of the fingers, dorsalflexed feet, hypoplasia of the nails</li> <li>→ Global DD, generalized hypotonia, poor visual behavior for age, reduced tendon reflexes, brain MRI: ventriculomegaly, cerebral atrophy, CCA</li> <li>→ Atrial SD, PS, absent right superior vena cava, persistent left superior vena cava, double aortic arch, GERD</li> </ul>
SEG2_80	М	10y 2m	22q11.21q11.22 microdeletion (OMIM#611867)	<ul> <li>→ SGA, premature birth</li> <li>→ Growth delay, microcephaly, long face, micrognathia, epicanthus, prominent nasal bridge, simple ears, high palate, crowded teeth, thin upper lip vermilion, brachydactyly</li> <li>→ Speech articulation difficulties, enuresis nocturna</li> <li>→ Atrial SD, submucous cleft palate, ankyloglossia, umbilical hernia, conductive hearing impairment, delayed skeletal maturation, dry skin, recurrent infections</li> </ul>
SEG2_82	F	3y 6m	22q13.33 microdeletion (Phelan-McDermid	$\rightarrow$ High palate, widely spaced teeth, conical teeth, broad thumbs and 1 <sup>st</sup> toes, joint hypermobility

			syndrome, OMIM#606232) and 19q13.43 microduplication (J. Wang et al., 2020)	<ul> <li>→ Global DD, generalized hypotonia, ataxia, frequent falls, normal brain MRI, reduced eye contact, hyperorality</li> <li>→ Mitral regurgitation, PI, recurrent infections</li> </ul>
SEG2_85	F	20y 7m	16q12.2q21 microdeletion (Yamamoto et al., 2016)	<ul> <li>→ SGA</li> <li>→ Short stature, obesity, narrow forehead, low-set ears, open mouth, macroglossia, high palate, brachydactyly</li> <li>→ Global DD/ID, seizure, normal brain MRI</li> <li>→ Coarctation of the aorta, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy</li> </ul>
SEG2_87	F	0y 3m	17q12 microduplication (OMIM#614526)	<ul> <li>→ High forehead, depressed nasal bridge, hypertelorism, low-set ears</li> <li>→ Mild global DD</li> <li>→ Atrial SD</li> </ul>
SEG2_89	М	5y 7m	14q11.2 microdeletion (OMIM#613457)	<ul> <li>→ Perinatal hypoxemia, polyhydramnios, complicated perinatal adaptation</li> <li>→ Growth delay, short forehead, deep-set eyes, synophris, short and hypoplastic philtrum, high palate, broad 1<sup>st</sup> finger, brachydactyly tapered fingers, unilateral STPC, broad hallux, overlapping toes, cutis laxa, lumbar hyperlordosis, abnormal vertebral morphology, hip dysplasia</li> <li>→ ID/DD, Trendelenburg sign, tongue tremor, brain MRI: ventriculomegaly, tongue thrusting</li> <li>→ Umbilical hernia, abnormality of refraction, hypertrichosis, bilateral pyelectasis, cryptorchidism, GERD</li> </ul>

#### 4.3. Phenotypic comparison

We compared the main phenotypic features of the disease-causing CNV carrier patients and the negative CMA group (visualized on Figure 2). Due to the patient selection criteria, NDDs were common in both groups, as were congenital anomalies of the internal organs. Postnatal growth delay was the only symptom to approach significance (p=0.05564). Pectus excavatum (p=0.07484), brain imaging abnormalities (p=0.07848), global DD (0.08070), the sub-phenotype of speech and language delay (p=0.08070) and macrocephaly (p=0.08919) were more commonly, but non-significantly associated with disease-causing CNVs. Conversely, errors of refraction were more common in the negative group, the difference reached significance (p=0.02880) (Lengyel et al., 2022).





Phenotype

Figure 2. Phenotypic comparison of the patients with disease-causing variants and those with negative CMA results

## 4.4. Variants of unknown significance

We identified VUS in 17 children (21.79% of the cohort); five individuals carried two, while one individual carried three VUS simultaneously (Tables 8 and 9). Four children carried VUS in addition to disease-causing variants (Table 8). The average size of the VUS variants was 585.9 Kb (median 228.2 Kb), 12 were losses and 12 were copy number gains (Table 5, Lengyel et al., 2022).

# Table 8. Patients carrying disease-causing CNVs and clinically uncertain variants simultaneously

Kb: kilobase; P: pathogenic; LP: likely pathogenic; VUS: variant of unknown

Patient	Copy Number Variation	Size (Kb)	Classification
	arr[GRCh37]14q11.2(21414942_21966929)x1	552.0	LP
SEG2_49	arr[GRCh37]8p23.1(38796051_39378051)x1	582.0	VUS
	arr[GRCh37]10q26.3(135104029_135254513)x3	150.5	VUS
SEG2 50	arr[GRCh37]8p23.1(7117851_11969155)x1	4851.3	Р
SEU2_30	arr[GRCh37]Xq25(127030885_127510702)x1	479.8	VUS
SECO 50	arr[GRCh37]1p36.33p36.22(820001_9348000)x1	8528.0	Р
SEG2_32	arr[GRCh37]1p36.22(9348001_10824000)x3	1476.0	VUS
SEG2_53	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(28824802_29040571)x1	215.8	Р
	arr[GRCh37]22q11.21(18878343_19011099)x1	132.8	VUS

significance

The relevant data obtained from our literature and database search regarding the VUS are summarized in Table 9. Table 10 lists the phenotypes of the patients who carry VUS (excluding those with simultaneous disease-causing CNVs, see Table 7).

## Table 9. Overview of the available scientific data concerning variants of unknown significance identified in our cohort

\*For larger CNVs containing over 10 protein coding genes, only the morbid genes (highlighted in bold) are listed.

DECIPHER: Database of Chromosomal Imbalance and Phenotype in Humans Using Ensembl Resources; AD: autosomal dominant, AR:

autosomal recessive, XLD: X-linked dominant, LP: likely pathogenic, VUS: variant of unknown significance, LB: likely benign, B: benign,

CHD: congenital heart disease, GDD: global developmental delay, ID: intellectual disability, IVS: intervening sequence, NDD:

neurodevelopmental disorder, TAD: topologically associating domain, XLID: X-linked intellectual disability

Patient	CNV	Relevant data
SEG2_6 DECIPHER 517864	arr[GRCh37]6q24.2(145089139_145133632)x1; 44.4 Kb	Genes: <i>UTRN</i> DECIPHER: 1 overlapping VUS ( <i>316928: no phenotypes listed</i> ) SVInterpreter: Affects consensus TAD; evidence for gene association weak ( <i>EPM2A</i> , progressive myoclonic epilepsy, AR)
SEG2_9 DECIPHER 517865	arr[GRCh37]4q34.1(172264978_173419929)x3; 1155.0 Kb	Genes: <i>GALNTL6</i> DECIPHER: overlapping variants classified LP ( <i>331524: ~20%</i> <i>overlap, no other variants, phenotypic overlap</i> )/VUS/unspecified ( <i>270147: ~100% overlap, no other variants, phenotypic overlap,</i> <i>inherited from normal parent</i> )] DGV: nsv461838 (100% overlap, frequency: 0.001%) SVInterpreter: Variant overlap search: 1 VUS in ClinGen (nssv16206734, 76% overlap); 3 case entries (50-75% overlap) in Developmental Delay studies (Coe et al., 2014; Cooper et al., 2011) Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions, evidence for gene association is weak

		Genes*: PDE8B, AP3B1, ARSB, DMGDH
		DECIPHER: overlapping variants classified VUS/LB/B (largest
	arr[CDCh27]5a122a141(7570672278852164) x2	overlap <50%, NDD phenotypes)
	$a_{11}[OKC_{115}]_{3}[J_{3}]_{3}[J_{4}]_{4}[(J_{5}/00/52_78852104)]_{3}]_{3}$	SVInterpreter:
	5145.4 KU	Variant overlap search: negative
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association is weak
SEG2 23		Genes: PRDM6, CEP120, ALDH7A1, LMNB1 (ClinGen
DECIPHER		triplosensitivity score: 3, Leukodystrophy, adult-onset, AD;
517866		Microcephaly 26, primary, AD)
517600		DECIPHER: overlapping variants classified LP (401274: ~15%
	arr[GRCh37]5q23.2q31.1(122319833_126403246)x3;	overlap, contains LMNB1, phenotype similar, but
		unspecific)/VUS/LB/unspecified (400622: ~80% overlap, no
	4063.4 KU	phenotypes listed)
		SVInterpreter:
		Variant overlap search: negative
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association is weak
		Genes: MALL, NPHP1 (Nephronophthisis 1, juvenile, AR;
		Joubert syndrome 4, AR)
		DECIPHER: functionally similar variants classified as VUS
SEG2_24	arr[GRCh37]2a13(110779468_111141038)v3.	(NDD phenotypes in multiple cases, e.g. ID:346654, 366560)/LB
DECIPHER	361 6 Kb	SVInterpreter:
517867	501.0 100	Variant overlap search: conflicting classifications
		ClinGen: triplosensitivity unlikely
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association is weak
SEG2_45	arr[GRCh37]Xa28(153/09765_153520551)v0.	Genes: OPNILW, OPNIMW (different forms of colorblindness,
DECIPHER	$\frac{110.8 \text{ Kh}}{110.8 \text{ Kh}}$	XL), <i>TEX28</i>
411594	110.0 KU	DECIPHER: functionally similar variant classified LP (327823:

		craniofacial phenotype)
		SVInterpreter:
		Variant overlap search: conflicting classifications
		Breakpoint disrupts OPN1LW (autistic phenotype in
		animals)
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association moderate (MECP2 gene, X-
		linked syndromic ID, susceptibility to autism)
		Several other genes assiciated with XLID and/or
		susceptibility to autism within the disrupted TAD
		Genes: MTMR9, SLC35G5
		DGV: nsv1033312 (73% overlap, frequency 0.003%)
SEG2_48 DECIPHER	arr[GRCh37]8p23.1(11145007_11291512)x1;	SVInterpreter:
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
517868	140.5 K0	evidence for gene association is weak
		GATA4 (important CHD gene) in vicinity of breakpoint, no
		evidence of position effect
		Genes: PLEKHA2, HTRA4, TM2D2, ADAM9, ADAM32
		DECIPHER: functionally similar variant classified VUS
		(306948: ~75% overlap, one other VUS listed, no phenotypic
		information)
	arr[GRCh37]8p23.1(38796051_39378051)x1;	SVInterpreter:
SEG2_49	582.0 Kb	Variant overlap search: 1 case entry (55% overlap) in
DECIPHER		Developmental Delay studies (Coe et al. 2014; Cooper et al.
517827		2011)
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association is weak
	arr[GRCh37]10a263(135104029_135254513)x3.	Genes: <i>TUBGCP2</i> (disrupted in IVS 8; Pachygyria,
	150 5 Kh	microcephaly, developmental delay, and dysmorphic facies, with
	150.5 KU	or without seizures; AR), ZNF511, CALY, PRAP1, FUOM,

		ECHS1 (AR mitochondrial disorder), PAOX, MTG1, SPRN	
		DECIPHER: functionally similar variants classified VUS	
		(345428: no other variants, no phenotypic	
		information)/unspecified	
		SVInterpreter:	
		Variant overlap search: 1 B in ClinGen (nssv15171977,	
		55% overlap), 1 case entry (80% overlap) in Developmental	
		Delay studies (Coe et al. 2014; Cooper et al. 2011)	
		Affects chromatin loops and clustered interactions,	
		evidence for gene association is weak	
		Genes: ACTRT1	
SEG2_50		DECIPHER: functionally similar variants classified VUS	
	arr[GRCh37]Xq25(127030885_127510702)x1; 479.8 Kb	(407109: one other VUS, no phenotypic information)/unspecified	
		(e.g. 254266: no other variants, minor anomalies and NDD	
DECIPHER		phenotypes)	
517830		SVInterpreter:	
		Variant overlap search: 1 B (nssv15175084, 99% overlap)	
		and 1 VUS (nssv15136123, 99% overlap) in ClinGen	
		No evidence of potential position effect	
		Genes: PIK3CD, NMNAT1, KIF1B, PEX14	
		DECIPHER: functionally similar variants classified VUS	
SEC2 52		(403542: no phenotypes listed; 307783: GDD)	
DECIDHED	arr[GRCh37]1p36.22(9348001_10824000)x3;	SVInterpreter:	
517921	1476.0 Kb	Variant overlap search: 1 VUS (nssv15134911, ~60%	
517651		overlap) in ClinGen	
		Affects chromatin loops and clustered interactions,	
		evidence for gene association is weak	
SEG2_53	am[CDCh27]22a11 21(10070242 10011000) = 1.	Genes: DGCR6, PRODH	
DECIPHER	antokens/j22q11.21(100/0345_19011099)X1; 132.8 Kb	DECIPHER: functionally similar variants classified P (example	
411578	152.0 NU	with no other variants - 332402: no phenotypic	

		information)/VUS (317171: GDD; 433468: no phenotypic	
		information) /B/unspecified (338643: microcephaly, ID)	
		SVInterpreter:	
		Variant overlap search: conflicting classifications [1 DGV	
		entry (nsv4535813), 1 ClinGen benign (nssv15164041), 1	
		ClinGen VUS (nssv15606257), 1 ClinGen P	
		(nssv15121171), present as both case and control in	
		Developmental Delay studies (Coe et al., 2014; Cooper et	
		al., 2011)]	
		Evidence for gene association is weak	
		Genes: SPZ1, ZFYVE16, ANKRD34B, DHFR, MSH3,	
		RASGRF2	
		DECIPHER: overlapping variants classified LP (290543: ~40%	
	arr[GRCh38]5q14.1(80253904_80965738)x3; 711.8 Kb	overlap, NDD phenotype)/VUS (NDD phenotypes, e.g. 269277)	
		/unspecified	
SEG2_55		SVInterpreter:	
DECIPHER		Variant overlap search: negative	
517869		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,	
		evidence for gene association is weak/moderate (several	
		genes linked with NDD phenotypes in animal models)	
		Genes: ANTXRL, ANXA8L1, NPY4R, GPRIN2, SYT15	
	arr[GRCn38]10q11.22(46321/08_46/80831)X4;	CN=3 is a LB variant	
	439.1 K0	SVInterpreter: no evidence of potential position effect	
		Genes: <b>PPP3CA</b> (Arthrogryposis, cleft palate, craniosynostosis,	
		and impaired intellectual development, AD; Developmental and	
SEG2_57	am[CBCb27]/a2/(102058/16, 102//2207) x2	epileptic encephalopathy 91, AD)	
DECIPHER	$arr[GKCn3/]4q24(102058416_102443207)X3;$	DECIPHER: 1 overlapping variant (384473: classification	
517870	304.0 NU	unspecified, NDD phenotypes and short stature listed)	
		DGV: nsv1011351 (100% overlap, frequency 0.003%)	
		SVInterpreter:	

		<ul> <li>Variant overlap search: 2 case entries (100% overlap) in Developmental Delay studies (Coe et al., 2014; Cooper et al., 2011)</li> <li>Proximal breakpoint disrupts IVS2 of <i>PPP3CA</i>, distal breakpoint disrupts IVS19 of <i>BANK1</i></li> <li>Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions, evidence for gene association is weak (<i>SLC39A8</i>:</li> </ul>			
	arr[GRCh37]20p11.23(19240620_19745197)x3; 504.6 Kb	Genes: SLC24A3, RIN2 (Macrocephaly, alopecia, cutis laxa, and scoliosis syndrome, AR)         SVInterpreter:         Variant overlap search: negative         Breakpoint disrupts IVS16 of SLC24A3, no disease         association in human or animals, no evidence for         triplosensitivity         Affects chromatin loops/clustered interactions (RIN2 gene)			
-	arr[GRCh37]Xq25(124088718_124169834)x0; 81.1 Kb	Genes: <i>TENM1</i> DECIPHER: overlapping variants classified VUS/LB/unspecified ( <i>NDD phenotypes listed for all</i> ) SVInterpreter: Variant overlap search: negative Breakpoint disrupts <i>TENM1</i> gene (no disease association in human, XLID in mice) Affects chromatin loops/clustered interactions ( <i>STAG2</i> gene - Mullegama-Klein-Martinez syndrome, XL)			
SEG2_71 DECIPHER 517871	arr[GRCh37]17q25.3(79989503_79992106)x1; 2.6 Kb	Genes: <i>RAC3</i> (disrupted in exon 6, Neurodevelopmental disorder with structural brain anomalies and dysmorphic facies, AD) SVInterpreter: Variant overlap search: negative			

		No evidence for position effect
		Genes: LDLRAD3
		DECIPHER: 1 overlapping variant (371453: unspecified
SEG2 72		classification, no phenotypes listed)
SEG2_72 DECIPHER 517872 SEG2_75 DECIPHER 517873 SEG2_77	arr[GRCh37]11p13(36062989_36291232)x1;	SVInterpreter:
517872	228.2 Kb	Variant overlap search: 1 B entry in ClinGen
517672		(nssv15172015, 87% overlap, frequency 0.001%)
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association is weak
		Genes: NOL10, ATP6V1C2, PDIA6
		DECIPHER: overlapping variants classified VUS (337612,
	arr[GRCh38]2p25.1(10617430_10795996)x3; 178.6 Kb	288930: similar, but unspecific phenotypes)
		DGV: nsv1000731 (99% overlap, frequency 0.003%)
		SVInterpreter:
		Variant overlap search: negative
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association is weak (ODC1 gene -
SEG2 75		Bachmann-Bupp syndrome, AD)
DECIPHER		Genes: UGT2B4
517873		DECIPHER: functionally similar variants classified VUS (e.g.
517075		293676, 306115, 314279: NDD phenotypes)/LB/unspecified
		(e.g. 299798, 299923: NDD phenotypes)
	arr[GPCb38]/a13 3(70)295/81 70/15836)v1.	SVInterpreter:
	120.4  Kb	Variant overlap search: negative
	120.4 Kb	Breakpoint disrputs IVS2 of <i>CLNK</i> (no disease association)
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,
		evidence for gene association is weak (WDR1 gene -
		Periodic fever, immunodeficiency, and thrombocytopenia
		syndrome, AR)
SEG2_77	arr[GRCh37]16p11.2(31980001_33825000)x1;	Genes: TP53TG3

DECIPHER	1845.0 Kb	DECIPHER: overlapping (~50-60%) variant LP (328130:			
411577		moderate phenotypic overlap); functionally similar variants			
		classified VUS/LB			
		SVInterpreter:			
		Variant overlap search: conflicting classifications			
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,			
		evidence for gene association is weak/moderate (SETD1A -			
		Neurodevelopmental disorder with speech impairment and			
		dysmorphic facies, AD; KAT8 - Li-Ghorgani-Weisz-			
		Hubshman syndrome, AD)			
		Genes: OPN1LW, OPN1MW (different forms of colorblindness,			
		XL), <i>TEX28</i>			
		DECIPHER: functionally similar variant classified LP (327823:			
	arr[GRCh37]Xq28(153409765_153520551)x0;	craniofacial phenotype)			
		SVInterpreter:			
		Variant overlap search: conflicting classifications			
		Breakpoint disrupts OPN1LW (autistic phenotype in			
	110.8 KU	animals)			
		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,			
		evidence for gene association moderate (MECP2 gene, X-			
		linked syndromic ID, susceptibility to autism)			
		Several other genes associated with XLID and/or			
		susceptibility to autism within the disrupted TAD			
		Genes: SYNDIG1 (disrupted in IVS2)			
SEC2 91		SVInterpreter:			
SEG7_91	arr[GRCh37]20p11.22(24554628_24708699)x3;	Variant overlap search: 1 entry in 1000Genomes			
517974	154.1 Kb	(esv3645553, 50% overlap, frequency 0.01%)			
31/8/4		Affects several chromatin loops and clustered interactions,			
		evidence for gene association is weak			

## Table 10. Phenotypes of patients with variants of unknown significance

\*: age at first genetic consultation; y: years; m: months; AC: amniocentesis; ADHD: attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder; ASD: autism spectrum disorder; CALM: café au lait macule; CCA: corpus callosum abnormality; CVS: chorionic villi sampling; GERD: gastroesophageal reflux disease; GH: growth hormone; HT: hypertension; ID/DD: intellectual disability/developmental delay; IUGR: intrauterine growth retardation; LGA: large for gestational age; NDD: neurodevelopmental disorder; PDA: patent ductus arteriosus; PS: pulmonic stenosis; PVL: periventricular leukomalacia; SD: septal defect; SGA: small for gestational age; STPC: single transverse palmar crease; US: ultrasound

Patient	Sex	Age*	Detailed phenotype
SEG2_6	М	10y 11m	<ul> <li>→ LGA</li> <li>→ Macrocephaly, low-set and protruding ears, thick lower lip vermilion, pectus excavatum, pes planus, sandal gap</li> <li>→ ID/DD, absent speech, hypotonia, brain MRI: intracranial cystic lesions, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, inappropriate laughter</li> </ul>

			$\rightarrow$ AC: 46,XY
			$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, relative macrocephaly, trigonocephaly, scaphocephaly, long face, tall forehead,
			retrognathia, epicanthus, wide and depressed nasal bridge, low-set ears, hypoplastic philtrum,
SEG2_9	М	2y 6m	overlapping toes, clinodactyly of the $2^{nd}$ and $4^{th}$ toes
			$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, hypotonia, seizures (normal EEG), brain MRI: corpus callosum atrophy, suspected PVL, left
			amygdala larger, aggressive behavior
			$\rightarrow$ Ventricular SD
			$\rightarrow$ SGA, prenatal US: nuchal fold, CVS: 46,XX
			$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, low-set ears, high palate, clinodactyly of the 5 <sup>th</sup> fingers, syndactyly of the 2 <sup>nd</sup> -3 <sup>rd</sup> toes,
SEC2 23	F	6y 5m	joint hypermobility
SEQ2_23			$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, hypotonia, brain MRI: ventriculomegaly, short attention span
			$\rightarrow$ Ventricular SD, GH deficiency, Kawasaki syndrome, strabismus, abnormality of refraction,
			bronchial asthma
		2y 7m	$\rightarrow$ Microcephaly, downslanted palpebral fissures, depressed nasal bridge, low-set and prominent ears,
SEC2 24	М		abnormal pinna morphology, high palate, overlapping toes
SE02_24			$\rightarrow$ Delayed speech and language development
			$\rightarrow$ Atrial SD, PS, cryptorchidism
			$\rightarrow$ Oligohydramnios, weak and high-pitched cry
			$\rightarrow$ Small and low-set ears, abnormal pinna morphology, blepharophimosis, STPC, joint hypermobility,
SEG2_45	Μ	2y 9m	genu valgum, pes planus, polydactyly
			$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, hypotonia, gait imbalance, impaired social interactions
			$\rightarrow$ Mild conductive hearing impairment
			→ IUGR, neonatal respiratory distress
SEG2_48	Μ	1y 5m	$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, microcephaly, high anterior hairline, prominence of the premaxilla, retrognathia,
			hypertelorism, exophthalmus, wide nasal bridge, short ears, conical teeth, tapered fingers,

			clinodactyly of 3 <sup>rd</sup> toes, lymphedema of the feet, pes planus
			$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, axial hypotonia, limb hypertonia, brain MRI: CCA, speech articulation difficulties
			$\rightarrow$ Atrial SD, delayed skeletal maturation, strabismus, midnasal stenosis, retractile testis, recurrent
			infections (often severe, including e.g. osteomyelitis - immunological evaluations normal),
			unilateral inguinal hernia, ekzema
			→ LGA, neonatal hypoglycemia (gestational diabetes mellitus)
			$\rightarrow$ Postnatal overgrowth, facial asymmetry, triangular face, high and broad forehead, micrognathia,
SEC2 55	М	1	retrognathia, epicanthus, high palate, misalignment of teeth, bilateral partial cutaneous syndactyly of
SEG2_55	М	Ty Om	the 2 <sup>nd</sup> -3 <sup>rd</sup> toes, abnormality of the temporal hairline
			$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, hypotonia, cranial US: intracranial cystic lesions
			$\rightarrow$ Unilateral hydronephrosis and hydroureter, inspiratory stridor
	М		$\rightarrow$ Complicated pregnancy: seizures, hypertension, otitis media, premature rupture of membranes,
		1y 4m	prolonged labour, feeding difficulties in infancy, poor suck
			$\rightarrow$ Macrocephaly, bitemporal narrowing, prominent forehead, hypertelorism, low-set ears, high palate,
			complex syndactyly of all 4 extremities, bilateral talipes equinovarus
SEG2_57			$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, absent speech, axial hypotonia, limb hypertonia, inability to walk, cerebral atrophy,
			postoperative hypoxic-ischaemic encephalopathy and cytotoxic edema, cortical necrosis,
			ventriculomegaly, seizures, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, inappropriate laughter
			$\rightarrow$ Hyperhidrosis, atrial SD, coarctation of the aorta, left ventricular hypertrophy, visual impairment,
			abnormality of refraction, increased serum lactate
			$\rightarrow$ Oligohydramnios, IUGR, weak cry
			$\rightarrow$ Growth delay, high forehead, micrognathia, prognathia, hypertelorism, depressed nasal bridge, wide
SEG2_71	F	2y 1m	and bulbous nose, low-set, small and prominent ears, abnormal pinna morphology, overfolded helix,
			bifid uvula, clinodactyly of the 5 <sup>th</sup> fingers, broad fingertips, syndactyly of the toes (left: 1 <sup>st</sup> -2 <sup>nd</sup> and
			3 <sup>rd</sup> -5 <sup>th</sup> ; right: 4 <sup>th</sup> -5 <sup>th</sup> ), beaked nails, scoliosis, abnormal vertebral morphology, abnormal hip bone

			morphology
			$\rightarrow$ Global DD, normal intelligence, hypotonia, incoordination, speech articulation difficulties, nasal
			voice, enuresis nocturna
			$\rightarrow$ Bilateral sensorineural hearing impairment, abnormality of refraction, atrial SD, PDA, pulmonary
			HT, gallbladder cysts, ectopic kidney, bilateral inguinal hernia
SEC2 72	М	Arr 6m	$\rightarrow$ Facial asymmetry, epicanthus, downslanted palpebral fissures, narrow and open mouth
SEG2_72	IVI	4y 0111	$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, skeletal muscle atrophy, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, excessive salivation
			$\rightarrow$ Defined zygomatic region, hypertelorism, epicanthus, depressed nasal bridge, high palate, widely
	F		spaced teeth, joint hypermobility, scoliosis, genu valgum, calcaneovalgus deformity, pes planus
SEG2_75		1y 4m	$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, hypotonia, poor gross and fine motor coordination, cranial US: ventriculomegaly, autistic
			behavior, short attention span
			$\rightarrow$ Sensorineural hearing impairment
			$\rightarrow$ LGA
			$\rightarrow$ Wide nasal bridge, clinodactyly of the 5 <sup>th</sup> fingers, syndactyly of the 2 <sup>nd</sup> -3 <sup>rd</sup> toes, joint hypermobility,
SEC2 77	м	6y m	scoliosis
SE02_77	М	0y 2111	$\rightarrow$ Motor DD, learning difficulties (due to behavioral problems, normal intelligence), speech
			articulation difficulties, ASD, ADHD, abnormal temper tantrums
			$\rightarrow$ Sensorineural hearing impairment, tracheal and anal stenosis
SEG2_81	Μ	3y 8m	$\rightarrow$ ID/DD, absent speech, autistic behavior, complex NDD

#### 5. Discussion

#### 5.1. Overview and diagnostic yield

Reevaluation of VUS is recommended every 2-3 years due to the fast accumulation of scientific data (Riggs et al., 2020). I have conducted reevaluation according to the most recent ACMG guidelines. These efforts led to the reclassification of VUS in eleven patients, five of whom now have clinically significant results (Table 4). Including these five cases, CMA enabled an etiologic diagnosis in 29 children in a cohort of 78 patients with NDDs and/or congenital anomalies (Lengyel et al., 2022). Despite the rigorous reevaluations, a relatively high proportion of CNVs remained VUS.

The diagnostic yield (37.18%) of this study is quite high compared to the estimated 15-20% yield of CMA methods, albeit these estimates are often based on studies where selection criteria were rather broad and CMA resolution was relatively low (Miller et al., 2010). Our diagnostic yield is comparable to several studies with smaller patient groups and/or similarly strict selection criteria (Ho et al., 2016; Iourov et al., 2012; Kashevarova et al., 2014; Kessi et al., 2018; Lay-Son et al., 2015; Liu et al., 2022; Mihaylova et al., 2017; Perovic et al., 2022; R. Wang et al., 2019; Werling et al., 2020; Wu et al., 2017).

## 5.2. Phenotypic analysis

Said rigorous patient selection also impacted our statistical observations (keeping in mind the limitations of the small sample size as well). In contrast to our results, congenital heart defects and other major congenital anomalies are often observed in significantly higher frequencies in patients with definitive CMA results (Chaves et al., 2019; Shoukier et al., 2013; Wu et al., 2017). The association of postnatal growth delay, global DD, speech and language delay and brain imaging abnormalities is in line with literature data (Chaves et al., 2019; Heide et al., 2017; Shoukier et al., 2013). Macrocephaly and pectus excavatum are well-known suggestive features/minor anomalies, and are therefore not unexpected results. Only one child had an error of refraction in the disease-causing CNV group, in contrast to 7 patients in the negative group (Lengyel et al., 2022).

## 5.3. Recurrent reciprocal CNVs identified in the studied patients

Chromosomes 16, 22, 14, 17 and X were most frequently affected by diseasecausing imbalances (Lengyel et al., 2022). Six of the nine chromosome 16 CNVs, two of the four imbalances affecting chromosome 22, two of three on chromosome 17, one on chromosome 15 and one on chromosome X corresponded to recurrent microdeletion/microduplication regions, and thus are the consequence of NAHR mediated by segmental duplications (Golzio & Katsanis, 2013). Chromosome 16 will be discussed in detail below; the other recurrent CNVs identified in the presented cohort are listed in Table 11.

#### Table 11. Recurrent CNVs identified in the presented patients

Excluding CNVs affecting chromosome 16; \*All coordinates according to GRCh37; OMIM: Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man

Copy Number Variation*	Size (Kb)	Patient	Syndrome/Disorder
$15a11 2a13 1(22765628 29060493) \times 1$	6294.9	SEG2 33	Angelman syndrome
15411.2415.1(22705020_25000+55)x1	0274.7	5202_55	(OMIM#105830)
			Smith-Magenis
17p11.2(16727490_20433502)x1	3706.0	SEG2_59	syndrome
			(OMIM#182290)
			17q12
17q12(34835983_36243365)x3	1407.4	SEG2_87	microduplication
			(OMIM#614526)
			22q11.21q11.22
22q11.21q11.22(21460640_22962962)x1	1502.3	SEG2_80	microdeletion
			(OMIM#611867)
			22q11.2
22q11.21q11.22(21934268_22336871)x3	402.6	SEG2_7	microduplication
			(OMIM#608363)
Vp22 21(6527108 8167604)v0	1620 5	SEC2 62	X-linked ichtyosis
Ap22.51(0557106_6107004)X0	1050.5	SE02_02	(OMIM#308100)

#### 5.3.1. Recurrent CNVs of the short arm of chromosome 16

Chromosome 16 has one of the highest percentages [(approximately 10% of its sequence, ~7.8 Mb (Martin et al., 2004)] of SDs amongst the human chromosomes, clustered along the short arm (16p). This predisposes 16p to rearrangements, and the

resultant recurrent CNVs are implicated in various genomic disorders (Cooper et al., 2011; Girirajan et al., 2012; Itsara et al., 2009; Kanduri et al., 2016; Sahoo et al., 2011; Sanders et al., 2011; Stefansson et al., 2014; Weiss et al., 2008). Figure 3 visualizes the 16p disease-causing variants identified in the presented cohort, as well as two additional CNVs (one VUS and one LB) worthy of discussion.



# Figure 3. Recurrent copy number variations of the short arm of chromosome 16 and the rearrangements of the presented patients

**A**: Region 16p12.2. **B**: Recurrent CNV regions in 16p11.2. **C**: Patient SEG2\_77's deletion at proximal 16p11.2. The purple bars denote known recurrent CNV regions;

red bars indicate deletions and blue bars indicate duplications identified in the patients.

Disease-causing OMIM genes are in dark green.

#### 5.3.1.1. Region 16p12.2

Region 16p12.2 (Figure 3A; previously mapped to 16p12.1), mentioned in the Introduction in relation to the second-hit theory, is a well-known NDD predisposition region. The affected, approximately 500 Kb large chromosomal segment contains four OMIM genes: the cancer related *EEF2K* (\*606968) and *CDR2* (\*117340) genes, the *POLR3E* (\*617815) gene with DNA dependent *RNA* polymerase activity and the disease causing *UQCRC2* gene (\*191329). The latter encodes a protein that is part of the ubiquinol-cytochrome c reductase complex, and its mutations are responsible for AR mitochondrial complex III deficiency. The distinct recurrent 16p12.2 microdeletion region was first identified in association with ID/DD and congenital malformations (Girirajan et al., 2010; Itsara et al., 2009). The CNV is phenotypically variable: ID/DD, speech delay, craniofacial and skeletal abnormalities are common features; less frequent are muscular hypotonia, growth delay, microcephaly, congenital heart disease, seizure disorders and psychiatric and behavioral abnormalities (Geng et al., 2014; Girirajan et al., 2010).

Patient SEG2\_32 (DECIPHER ID: 517744) carries a 526.9 Kb large duplication of 16p12.2 (chr16:21953152\_22480514), which is reciprocal to the NDD predisposition microdeletion (Kendall et al., 2017; Kushima et al, 2018). In the study led by Kushima, the 16p12.2 duplication (ClinVar accession number: VCV000545195.1) was identified in one ASD and one schizophrenia case, and in no controls. Detailed phenotypic information is available for the ASD case, including ADHD, motor delay, sensory hypersensitivity, mood disorders, stereotypic arm waving and depressive symptoms. DECIPHER catalogues 25 duplication cases with similar breakpoints and nearly identical gene content. At least one NDD is listed in 13 of the 18 entries with available phenotypic information (IDs: 251934, 253837, 270602, 272962, 277148, 300770, 303553, 304664, 305863, 322284, 338128, 389569, 412250). There is a nearly identical Gold Standard Variant (gssvG14362) listed in the DGV with an overall allele frequency of only 0.03%. ClinVar database lists two LP, 18 VUS and four LB variants corresponding to this duplication. ClinGen Dosage Sensitivity curations give the region

a haploinsufficiency score of 2 (some evidence for dosage sensitivity) and a triplosensitivity score of 0 (no evidence for dosage sensitivity).

SEG2\_32 carries an additional large LB deletion of chromosome 5q13.2 (1.824 Mb; chr5:68830621\_70654255), including 6 OMIM genes: *OCLN* (\*602876), *SERF1A* (\*603011), *GTF2H2* (\*601748), and spinal muscular atrophy (#253400) associated *SMN1* (\*600354), *SMN2* (\*601627) and *NAIP* (\*600354). Of the 13 DECIPHER cases listed above (the duplication carriers with NDD phenotypes), four patients carry additional CNVs.

Although it is still debated whether the reciprocal 16p12.2 duplication is a similar NDD risk factor as the microdeletion, SEG2\_32's case provides further evidence towards its potential predisposing effect (Lengyel et al., 2020). Based on the NDD cases listed above, I would argue that the reciprocal 16p12.2 microduplication could be a low-penetrance NDD risk factor variant, but likely not solely responsible for the phenotype. Further evidence is needed to reach a final conclusion regarding this complex issue.

#### 5.3.1.2. Distal 16p11.2 region

Another recurrent region is the distal BP2-BP3 16p11.2 region (Figure 3B), which is approximately 220 Kb spanning ~28.8-29.0 Mb. Phenotypes associated with the microdeletion include obesity, generalized overgrowth, various NDDs (ID, GDD, delayed speech and language development, ASD, seizures, ADHD), and less often congenital anomalies of other organ systems (Bachmann-Gagescu et al., 2010; Barge-Schaapveld et al., 2011; Bochukova et al., 2010). A tendency towards increased head circumference (HC) was also observed, along with mirroring body mass index (BMI) and HC reduction in the reciprocal duplication (Loviglio et al., 2017b).

The gene suspected to play a role in the obesity phenotype associated with the distal microdeletion is *SH2B1* (OMIM \*608937), encoding a cytoplasmic adaptor protein for various members of the tyrosine kinase receptor family. The protein is postulated to enhance hypothalamic leptin sensitivity, thus regulating energy balance, body weight, peripheral insulin sensitivity and glucose homeostasis. Alterations of *SH2B1* lead to leptin and insulin resistance, polyphagia, obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus in mice and humans alike (Ren et al., 2007; Rui, 2014). *LAT* (OMIM \*602354) - encoding a protein that is part of a complex required for T-cell development and signalling, and

likely has an important role in neurogenesis - was proposed as a major driver gene of the mirror HC phenotype in the BP2-BP3 rearrangements.

Patient SEG2 53's (DECIPHER ID: 411578) phenotype is consistent with the distal 16p11.2 microdeletion syndrome (OMIM #613444). She also has a deletion overlapping the 2q37 microdeletion syndrome (OMIM #600430), characterized by mild-moderate ID/DD, brachymetaphalangy, short stature, obesity, hypotonia and characteristic facies SEG2\_53 does not resemble). However, her (which CNV (chr2:242855654\_243030845; GRCh37) is much smaller than the deletions of previously reported patients and does not include the HDCA4 gene (OMIM \*605314), proposed to be a critical gene within the microdeletion (Aldred et al., 2004; Williams et al., 2010), therefore I reclassified the 2q37 deletion as LB (Table 4). SEG2 53's phenotype was predominantly caused by the 16p11.2 deletion (inherited from her mother, who is obese, but mentions no history of NDDs).

Patient SEG2\_45 (DECIPHER ID: 411594) also has a 16p11.2 deletion, which is a LB variant, but serves as corroborating evidence for the pathogenicity of the distal BP2-BP3 region on 16p. SEG2\_45's alteration encompasses one non-disease associated OMIM gene, *EIF3C* (\*603916). A search of ClinVar database yields three smaller deletions involving *EIF3C*, classified as benign. The DGV lists a gold standard variant (gssvL43531) involving only this gene (approximately 40% overlap with SEG2\_45's CNV) with a frequency of 8.82%. All other ClinVar records that overlap SEG2\_45's deletion, and overlapping DECIPHER cases as well, either include the BP2-BP3 pathogenic region, or are much larger in size. SEG2\_45's proximal breakpoint is virtually identical with SEG2\_53's distal breakpoint (~28824800). Phenotypic comparison of the two patients shows reverse findings regarding BMI (Figure 4A and 4B).



Figure 4. Phenotypes of Patients SEG2\_45 and SEG2\_53

A: SEG2\_45's phenotype is dominated by speech delay, dyslalia, cognitive disability and conductive hearing loss. His somatic development is normal. B: SEG2\_53's phenotype is consistent with the distal 16p11.2 deletion: obesity, polyphagia and developmental delay (speech and social interactions are most severely affected). She also has strabismus, relatively small hands and feet, and a tibia varus deformity. Identifiable photographs are published with the written informed consent of the parents.

The CNV seen in SEG2\_45 is directly upstream of the recurrent BP2-BP3 microdeletion and *SH2B1* gene, and thus his lack of the typical obese phenotype further consolidates the role of the distal 16p11.2 region and the genes it encompasses; and suggests that the upstream region does not confer similar risk through position effects (Lengyel et al., 2020).

#### 5.3.1.3. Proximal 16p11.2 region

The most frequently affected CNV region is the proximal (BP4-BP5) region of 16p (Figure 3B), associated with a recurrent microdeletion (OMIM #611913) and a reciprocal recurrent microduplication (OMIM #614671). Amongst the 16p alterations, a noteworthy four were gains or losses of the proximal 16p11.2 region, which corresponds to 5.1% of the entire cohort, and 13.8% of children with a definitive diagnosis.

The region is approximately 600 Kb in size, located from genomic position ~29.6 to ~30.2 Mb (GRCh37). In close proximity lies a 95 Kb segment encompassing BOLA2 (OMIM \*613183; a gene suspected to be relevant in early embryonic development), which has undergone Homo sapiens-specific expansion relatively recently in human evolution, and has been suggested to predispose the BP4-BP5 region to recurrent rearrangement (Nuttle et al., 2016). The CNVs are associated with a wide variety of neuropsychiatric phenotypes, growth abnormalities, skeletal abnormalities and other, less frequent congenital anomalies (Table 12). CNVs of this region were initially ascertained in ASD populations: an estimated 0.28-1% of patients carry BP4-BP5 CNVs (Fernandez et al., 2010; Hanson et al., 2015; Kumar et al., 2008; Walsh & Bracken, 2011; Weiss et al., 2008), and subsequent large studies identified the recurrent CNVs in 0.6-0.7% of patients with NDDs (Rosenfeld et al., 2010; Shinawi et al., 2010; Steinman et al., 2016). In large 16p11.2 CNV populations 90% or more of carrier children were found to have neuropsychiatric diagnoses; the prevalence of ASD has been reported between 15-25%, and in most cohorts the frequency of autistic-like features is even higher (Green Snyder et al., 2016; Hanson et al., 2015). The proximal CNVs are furthermore associated with developmental coordination disorder (DCD), specific speech disorders, epilepsy, and an increased prevalence of sacral dimples (often with atypical features, which may signify the presence of occult spinal dysraphism) (D'Angelo et al., 2016; Green Snyder et al., 2016; Hanson et al., 2015; Owen et al., 2018; Shinawi et al., 2010; Steinman et al., 2016; Zufferey et al., 2012). Comparing the reciprocal CNVs, duplication carriers are more likely to have tremor, ADHD and other behavioral problems (aggression, outbursts, etc.), and they have an increased risk for psychosis and severe ID. Deletion patients, on the other hand, have a higher incidence of ASD, as well as speech and language disorders (Giaroli et al., 2014; Green Snyder et al., 2016; Hanson et al., 2015; Shinawi et al., 2010; Steinman et al., 2016). The prevalence of behavioral disorders shows consistent increase with age in both groups (Bernier et al., 2017). Furthermore, the reciprocal CNVs cause mirror phenotypes in terms of BMI, HC and brain volume: deletion carriers present with obesity, significantly increased HC and global increased brain size; meanwhile duplication carriers have a tendency towards being underweight and microcephalic, and they have reduced brain volume measurements (Bijlsma et al., 2009; Jacquemont et al., 2011; Qureshi et al., 2014; Shinawi et al., 2010; Steinman et al., 2016; Tabet et al., 2012; Walters et al., 2010). The deletion is more often associated with abnormally shaped, thicker corpora callosa, overgrowth in the posterior fossa, Chiari I malformations and tonsillar ectopia, whereas duplication carriers are more likely to have thinner corpora callosa, decreased white matter volume and ventriculomegaly (Owen et al., 2018).

Several genes within the region have been implicated in the associated phenotypes. A smaller, ~118 Kb deletion within the proximal recurrent region co-segregated with ASD/autistic features in a three generation family, refining a possible critical region for ASD that includes three candidate genes: MVP, SEZ6L2, and KCTD13 (Crepel et al., 2011). SEZ6L2 (OMIM \*616667) has been suggested to have a role in the modulation of neuronal differentiation (Boonen et al., 2016). MVP (OMIM \*605088) has been linked to ADHD through transcriptome-wide association and mRNA expression profile analyses (Qi et al., 2019), has been shown to have a role in synaptic plasticity (Ip et al., 2018), and is known to interact with PTEN (OMIM \*601728), a gene implicated in ASD/ID with macrocephaly (Loviglio et al., 2017b; Yu et al., 2002). KCTD13 (OMIM \*608947) encodes a protein that is a substrate-specific adapter of a BTB-CUL3-RBX1 E3 ubiquitin ligase complex. The latter targets small GTPase RhoA for ubiquitination and degradation, and is necessary for normal synaptic transmission (Y. Chen et al., 2009). The gene has been suggested to drive the mirror microcephaly/macrocephaly phenotypes in a zebrafish study (Golzio et al., 2012). This experimental finding was not reproduced in a subsequent study; Kctd13 reduction did, however, lead to decreased functional synapse number and reduced synaptic transmission in mutant mice (Escamilla et al., 2017). Furthermore, reduced synaptic transmission correlated with increased levels of Ras homolog gene family, member A (RhoA - a substrate of the aforementioned ubiquitin ligase complex), and was reversed by RhoA inhibition, which might prove therapeutically relevant in the future (Escamilla et al., 2017). Significantly, co-injection of *LAT* (the abovementioned gene postulated to drive the mirror HC phenotypes in the distal, BP2-BP3 region) and *KCTD13* seems to have an additive effect on zebrafish HC, providing evidence for genetic interactions between the distal and the proximal recurrent 16p11.2 CNV regions (Loviglio et al., 2017a; Loviglio et al., 2017b). Possibly relevant in regards to seizures is the *PRRT2* gene [OMIM \*614386, (Scheffer et al., 2012)], which is linked to a benign epilepsy syndrome (seizures, benign familial infantile, 2; OMIM \*605751).

SEG2\_26 and SEG2\_27 (DECIPHER IDs: 517820 and 517821), a pair of brothers, show typical features associated with the recurrent 16p11.2 duplication, although SEG2\_26 presented a more severe phenotype with epilepsy. The children inherited the microduplication from their mother (Table 3), who never had formal neuropsychiatric evaluations, but was referred to have social and behavioral difficulties. This family exemplifies the interfamilial variable expressivity linked to recurrent rearrangements. SEG2\_39's (DECIPHER ID: 517824) phenotype corresponds to the reciprocal chromosome 16p11.2 deletion syndrome (OMIM #611913) (Lengyel et al., 2020).

One microduplication carrier had noteworthy additional health problems. Patient SEG2\_17 (DECIPHER ID: 411596) had normal birth parameters and perinatal adaptation. Bilateral cryptorchidism was observed upon birth. He had apnoeic episodes and feeding difficulties in infancy, but exhibited average psychomotor development until he was 5 months old, when he lost the ability to hold his head, roll over and crawl. He was transported to a hospital due to dehydration, generalized lymphedema, hepatomegaly, fluctuations in consciousness, horizontal nystagmus and mild facial asymmetry. Brain CT revealed cerebral atrophy and ventriculomegaly, but extensive examinations ultimately failed to explain his acute condition. He is currently 5 years old with global DD and absent speech. He has yet to undergo official psychological evaluation, but the mother reported a change in behavior around 3 years of age (he stopped reacting to his name, has abnormal temper tantrums, started presenting abnormal eating behavior, is not interested in toys and has a short attention span). The patient's parents are healthy, but the paternal grandmother and uncle have abnormal aggressive and impulsive behavior. SEG2 17's neurodevelopmental phenotype is in line with the microduplication syndrome, however it remains unclear if (or to what extent) the CNV could be responsible for his acute multi-system disease (Lengyel et al., 2020).

Table 12 summarizes the phenotypic features of the proximal reciprocal CNVs, integrating the symptoms of patients from the presented cohort, and information from recent literature and online databases (Lengyel et al., 2020).

## Table 12. Main phenotypic features of the proximal 16p11.2 (BP4-BP5) deletion/duplication

n.a.: not available; BMI: body mass index; EEG: electroencephalography; MRI: magnetic resonance imaging; CT: computer tomography.

HPO: Human Phenotype Ontology (https://hpo.jax.org/app/); VF<sup>HPO</sup>: listed as very frequent (83-99%) in HPO; F<sup>HPO</sup>: listed as frequent (30-

79%) in HPO; O<sup>HPO</sup>: listed as occasional (5-29%) in HPO.

<sup>a</sup> : Steinman et al., 2016; <sup>b</sup> : D'Angelo et al., 2018; <sup>c</sup> : Green Snyder et al., 2016; <sup>d</sup>: Hanson et al., 2015

	Prox	ximal 16p11	.2 duplicati	on	Proximal 16p11.2 deletion		
PHENOTYPE	Frequency	SEG2_17	SEG2_26	SEG2_27	PHENOTYPE	Frequency	SEG2_39
Growth							
Short stature/Reduced	VF <sup>HPO</sup>				Obesity	O <sub>HbO</sub>	
BMI/Failure to thrive in infancy		-	-	-	Obesity		Ŧ
Head and Neck							
Microcephaly	13-17% <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-	Macrocephaly	17% <sup>a</sup>	-
Sparse eyelashes and/or	VF <sup>HPO</sup>				Hyportolorism	O <sup>HPO</sup>	
eyebrows		-	+	+	Tryperteiorisin		-
Hypertelorism	VF <sup>HPO</sup>		<b>–</b>	<b>_</b>	Other minor abnormalities	variable	_
		-	Т	I	of the eyes		_
Other minor abnormalities of	variable	+			Eve convergence difficulties	11% <sup>a</sup>	_
the eyes		1		_			_
Eye convergence difficulties	20% <sup>a</sup>	+	-	-	Broad forehead	F <sup>HPO</sup>	-
Microtia	VF <sup>HPO</sup>	-	-	-	Malar flattening	F <sup>HPO</sup>	-
Other minor abnormalities of	variable	1	1		Other facial minor	variable	
the ears		т	Ŧ	Ŧ	anomalies		-
Thin upper lip vermilion	VF <sup>HPO</sup>	-	-	-			
Other facial minor anomalies	variable	+	+	+			
Skeletal abnormalities							
Scoliosis	O <sup>HPO</sup>	-	-	-	Scoliosis	O <sup>HPO</sup>	-

Arachnodactyly	VF <sup>HPO</sup>	-	-	-	Hand polydactyly	O <sub>HbO</sub>	_
Other abnormalities of the	variable	1			Other abnormalities of the	voriabla	
fingers and/or toes		+	+	-	fingers and/or toes	variable	+
Neurology and Behavior							
Intellectual disability	30.5% <sup>b</sup> /	+	+	+	Intellectual disability	10% <sup>d</sup>	+
	40% <sup>c</sup>						
Motor Delay	VF <sup>HPO</sup>	+	+	+	Global Developmental	VF <sup>HPO</sup>	+
Speech Delay	32% <sup>c</sup>	+	+	+	Delay	VI	+
Speech articulation difficulties	30% <sup>a</sup> / 19% <sup>c</sup>	-	n.a.	n.a.	Speech articulation difficulties	79% <sup>a</sup>	-
					Phonological Processing Disorder	56% <sup>d</sup>	-
Developmental Coordination	47% <sup>c</sup>				Developmental	58% <sup>d</sup>	
Disorder		-	-	-	Coordination Disorder		-
Abnormal agility	25% <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-	Abnormal agility	47% <sup>a</sup>	-
Muscular hypotonia	~40% <sup>a</sup>	+	+	+	Muscular hypotonia	~50% <sup>a</sup>	-
Muscle weakness	23-32% <sup>a</sup>	+	-	-	Muscle weakness	17-22% <sup>a</sup>	-
Tremor	18-43% <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-	Tremor	5-8% <sup>a</sup>	-
Hyperreflexia	32% <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-	Hyperreflexia	13% <sup>a</sup>	-
Hyporeflexia	31% <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-	Hyporeflexia	48% <sup>a</sup>	-
Seizures/Epilepsy	26-29% <sup>a</sup>	-	-	+	Seizures/Epilepsy	22-27% <sup>a</sup>	-
Abnormal EEG and	40/21/550/ <sup>a</sup>				Abnormal EEG and	54/20/2 cov a	
Neuroimaging (CT/MRI)	40/31/55%	+	n.a.	n.a.	Neuroimaging (CT/MRI)	54/28/26%	-
Reduced brain volume		+	n.a.	n.a.	Overgrowth in posterior		-
Thinner corpora callosa		_	na	na	fossa		
Vontrigulomogoly			ii.u.	11.4.	Thicker corpora callosa		-
venuicuioinegary		+	n.a.	n.a.	Chiari I malformation		-
Attention Deficit Hyperactivity	24% <sup>c</sup>	-	-	-	Attention Deficit	19% <sup>d</sup>	-
Disorder	100/6				Hyperactivity Disorder	0.00/ 1	
Autism Spectrum disorder	19%~	-	+	+	Autism Spectrum disorder	26%d	-
Anxiety Disorder	18% <sup>c</sup>	-	-	-	Anxiety Disorder	6%d	-
---------------------------------	------------------	---	---	---	---------------------------	------------------	---
Mood Disorder	O <sub>HbO</sub>	-	-	-	Mood Disorder		+
Additional features							
Café au lait macules	31% <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-	Café au lait macules	30% <sup>a</sup>	-
Sacral dimple	$28\%^{a}$	-	-	-	Sacral dimple	34% <sup>a</sup>	-
Concentral dianhrogmatic hornig	O <sup>HPO</sup>				Congenital diaphragmatic	OHPO	
Congenital diapinaginatic herma		-	-	-	hernia	0	-
Heart defects	infrequent	-	-	-	Heart defects	O <sup>HPO</sup>	-
Developmental differences of	infraquant				Developmental differences		
the urinary tract	mrequent	-	-	-	of the urinary tract		+
Abnormalities of the digestive	infraquant				Abnormalities of the	OHPO	
system	miequent	+	-	-	digestive system	U	-

# 5.4. Non-recurrent CNVs - Microdeletions of 14q11.2 involving SUPT16H and CHD8 genes

Three patients were identified as carriers of an overlapping microdeletion on the long arm of chromosome 14. Microdeletions of 14q11.2 have been associated with NDDs since the first report of three children with similar NDD phenotypes and minor anomalies in 2007 (Zahir et al., 2007). The three patients carried deletions of varying sizes, but the authors defined a minimal critical region (MCR) of 35 Kb encompassing two genes: *SUPT16H* (OMIM\*605012) and *CHD8* (OMIM\*610528). Since then, several other cases with deletions containing the MCR have been reported in the scientific literature and online databases (Drabova et al., 2015; Paderova et al., 2018; Prontera et al., 2014; Thygesen et al., 2018). The established clinical picture includes ID/DD, ASD, other neuropsychologic disorders, macrocephaly and characteristic facial features (hypertelorism, down-slanting palpebral fissures, broad nose, long philtrum, prominent Cupid's bow and abnormalities of pinna morphology) (Yasin et al., 2019).

CHD8 belongs to the chromodomain-helicase-DNA binding family, the encoded protein interacts with the chromatin insulator-binding protein CTCF and is involved in transcription, epigenetic processes, promotion of cell proliferation and regulation of RNA synthesis (Ishihara et al., 2006). Furthermore, it acts as a negative regulator of the Wnt signaling pathway by regulating beta-catenin (CTNNB1) activity (Caracci et al., 2021). SNVs in CHD8 have been identified as a cause of ASD in 0.4% of cases in a study of 3730 children (Bernier et al., 2014), establishing the gene as one of the most common genetic drivers of the disorder. Furthermore, there seems to be a specific "ASD subtype" consisting of macrocephaly, facial minor anomalies and gastrointestinal (GI) problems (Bernier et al., 2014), which aligns with data from animal studies (knockout mice show NDD phenotypes, and have increased brain volume and GI defects (Katayama et al., 2016). Deletions and duplications encompassing CHD8 have also been identified in adults with ID and comorbid psychiatric disorders - schizophrenia and bipolar disorder for the duplication carriers, and ASD for the deletion carrier (Thygesen et al., 2018). Recent data also suggests that CHD8 is a principal causative gene in patients with overgrowth and NDDs (Tatton-Brown et al., 2017; Yasin et al., 2019), and a prognostic indicator for certain cancers (Yasin et al., 2019).

*SUPT16H* encodes the 140 kDa subunit of the FACT (facilitates chromatin transcription) complex, which interacts with histones to enable nucleosome disassembly and transcription elongation (Belotserkovskaya et al., 2003). Until recently, *SUPT16H* was considered a modifying factor in 14q11.2 microdeletions, as no reports of its individual role in disease have been available. Then, in 2020, a new study emerged detailing five individuals with de novo variants in *SUPT16H* (four missense variants and one large CNV) associated with DD/ID, ASD, seizures, precocious puberty, craniofacial minor anomalies, and corpus callosum abnormalities, but not macrocephaly (Bina et al., 2020). The authors concluded that variations of the gene are likely enough to cause abnormalities of the corpus callosum, and their observations likewise strengthen the role of *CHD8* in macrocephaly.

We compared our patients' phenotypes (detailed in Table 7) to those accessible from the literature. Table 13 and Figure 5 compile 12 patients carrying overlapping deletions up to approximately 1 Mb, including the three current patients [SEG2\_49 (DECIPHER ID: 517827), SEG2\_68 (DECIPHER ID: 517850), SEG2\_89 (DECIPHER ID: 517859)], three patients from DECIPHER database (D976 is patient Vancouver 5566 from Zahir et al's original 2007 report), four further patients from the literature (Drabova et al., 2015; Paderova et al., 2018; Prontera et al., 2014; Thygesen et al., 2018), and two entries from other databases (detailed clinical features are not available for the latter two patients).

### DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

## Table 13. Phenotypic overview of 14q11.2 microdeletion patients

Bold: most common features according to scientific literature; D: DECIPHER; STPC: single transverse palmar crease

Patient Phenotype	SEG2_49	SEG2_68	SEG2_89	D976	D126	D383504	V4444	Prontera	Drabova	KLS4	All	nssv577456	nssv577457	All	%
ID/DD	+	+	+		+		+	+	+	+	8/10	+	+	10/12	83
Autism/ASD					+	+	+	+	+	+	6/10			6/12	50
Abnormal pinna morphology		+		+				+		+	5/10			5/12	42
Macrocephaly				+			+	+	+		4/10			4/12	33
Microcephaly											1/10			1/12	8
Muscular hypotonia	+			+	+			+			4/10			4/12	
Brachydactyly			+				+			+	4/10			4/12	33
High palate			+					+	+	+	4/10			4/12	
Micrognathia	+			+				+			3/10			3/12	
Syndactyly	+			+			+				3/10			3/12	
Abnormal repetitive mannerisms			+				+	+			3/10			3/12	25
Prominent Cupid's bow				+					+	+	3/10			3/12	
Irregularity of dentition								+	+	+	3/10			3/12	

### DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

Growth delay/short stature		+	+								2/10		2/12	
Complicated perinatal adaptation			+						+		2/10		2/12	
Muscular hypertonia	+	+									2/10		2/12	
Ventriculomegaly	+		+								2/10		2/12	
Strabismus	+				+						2/10		2/12	
Deep-set eyes	+		+								2/10		2/12	
Hypertelorism									+	+	2/10		2/12	
Abnormality of refraction			+						+		2/10		2/12	
Broad forehead						+				+	2/10		2/12	
Prominent forehead							+	+			2/10		2/12	17
Large ears									+	+	2/10		2/12	
Depressed nasal bridge	+			+							2/10		2/12	
Short nose				+					+		2/10		2/12	
Short and hypoplastic philtrum			+							+	2/10		2/12	
STPC	+		+								2/10		2/12	
Prominent finger pads								+		+	2/10		2/12	
Clinodactyly								+		+	2/10		2/12	
Pes planus				+					+		2/10		2/12	
Hirsutism/hypertrichosis		+	+								2/10		2/12	
Umbilical hernia			+						+	ĺ	2/10		2/12	



#### Figure 5. Microdeletions of chromosome 14q11.2

Pink bars denote the presented patients, black bars represent patients from the literature/databases.

In alignment with current knowledge, ID/DD and ASD were the most common features reported (83% and 50%, respectively). Most frequent associated features were abnormal pinna morphology, muscular hypotonia, brachydactyly, high palate (noted in four patients each), and micrognathia, syndactyly, abnormal repetitive mannerisms, prominent Cupid's bow and irregular dentition (three patients each). Including only the 10 individuals with detailed phenotypes, 40% were reported to have macrocephaly. Notably, neither of our patients had increased HC; on the contrary, SEG2\_49 had microcephaly (with generalized growth delay). This is presumably due to other, as of yet unknown genetic factors counteracting the effect of CHD8. Taken together with the other two children with normal HC, these results highlight the fact that macrocephaly is not an obligatory symptom in SUPT16H-CHD8 microdeletions. Our patients enable phenotypic delay/short further expansion: growth stature. muscular hypertonia/spasticity, ventriculomegaly and hirsutism/hypertrichosis, deep-set eyes and STPC are all novel associated features noted in 2/3 patients in the current study (Lengyel et al., 2022).

Given that to date only  $\sim 10$  patients have been reported with < 1 Mb microdeletions in this region, and that this number does not rise significantly if larger (1-5 Mb) microdeletions are considered, it is quite surprising that three carriers were identified in our small cohort (two were of Arabic descent, while the third was Central European).

# 5.5. CMA results in patients with phenotypic features reminiscent of Silver-Russell syndrome

Silver–Russell syndrome (SRS) is an imprinting disorder that causes pre- and postnatal growth failure. Other common features include significant feeding difficulties (often requiring tube feeding), hypoglycaemia, body asymmetry, scoliosis, and NDDs. SRS patients are eligible for growth hormone replacement therapy, which can improve height, body composition, and motor development; but can lead to premature adrenarche, precocious central puberty and insulin resistance (Wakeling et al., 2017). SRS is primarily a clinical diagnosis: the Netchine-Harbinson Clinical Scoring System [NH-CSS, (Azzi et al., 2015)] is the current gold-standard score used to obtain a clinical diagnosis of SRS. The NH-CSS includes six criteria, four of which are objective:

- small for gestational age (birth weight and/or birth length z-score ≤ -2 for gestational age)
- postnatal growth delay (height z-score at 24 ± 1 months ≤-2 or height z-score ≤-2 below mid-parental target height)
- relative macrocephaly at birth (*HC z-score at birth*  $\geq 1.5$  *above birth weight and/or length z-score*)
- body asymmetry [leg length discrepancy of ≥0.5 cm or arm asymmetry or leg length discrepancy <0.5 cm with at least two other asymmetrical body parts (one non-face)].

The other two criteria are more subjective, but the scoring system includes clear clinical definitions:

- protruding forehead (forehead projecting beyond the facial plane on a side view between ages 1-3 years)
- feeding difficulties and/or low BMI (*BMI z-score* ≤−2 at 24 months or *current use of a feeding tube or cyproheptadine for appetite stimulation*)

The clinical diagnosis of SRS can be made if a patient reaches four points on the scoring system, and molecular diagnostic testing should be considered above three points. The NH-CSS is very sensitive (98%) and has a high negative predictive value (89%) (Wakeling et al., 2017). Relative macrocepahly and protruding forehead are the most reliable differentiating features from non-syndromic SGA.

Molecular testing enables confirmation of the clinical diagnosis in approximately 60% of cases and defines the subtype (Wakeling et al., 2017). The classical form of SRS is caused by variations at the telomeric end of the short arm of chromosome 11, i.e. hypomethylation of the H19/IGF2 intergenic differentially methylated region (IG-DMR) that results in reduced paternal *IGF2* expression and increased maternal *H19* expression, or various CNVs affecting 11p15.5 region (Wakeling et al., 2017). Another relatively common (affecting less than 10% of SRS patients) molecular subtype is the maternal UPD of chromosome 7 [upd(7)mat]. In these cases the SRS phenotype is thought to result from the altered expression of an imprinted growth-regulatory gene. Candidate genes currently include *GRB10* (7p12.1) and *MEST* (7q32) (Wakeling et al.,

2017). Methylation anomalies and copy number changes involving chromosomes 11 and 7 can be tested simultaneously with MS-MLPA.

Less common molecular defects that have been identified in patients with a clinical SRS diagnosis, or should be considered in the differential diagnosis include upd(20)mat, upd(16)mat, pathogenic SNVs in *CDKN1C* or *IGF2* genes, Temple syndrome, and several pathogenic CNVs described in the literature (Baba et al., 2022; Lengyel et al., 2021a; Wakeling et al., 2017).

#### 5.5.1. Temple syndrome

Temple syndrome (OMIM #616222) is a rare imprinting disorder caused by dysregulation of chromosome region 14q32 harbouring paternally expressed DLK1 and RTL1, and maternally expressed MEG3, RTL1as, MEG8, a sno- and a microRNA gene cluster. The imprinting control regions include two DMRs that regulate parent-of-origin specific expression, both of which are methylated on the paternal allele. A third DMR was identified later, and is methylated on the maternal allele (Gillessen-Kaesbach et al., 2018). Temple syndrome is most commonly caused by upd(14)mat, but is occasionally due to paternal deletions or rare imprinting defects. Upd(14)mat can be associated with robertsonian translocations invloving chromosome 14. Interestingly, Temple syndrome is often characterized as both an SRS-like and a PWS-like syndrome. Features overlapping SRS are SGA, relative macrocephaly and hypoglycaemia, features overlapping PWS are small hands and feet, obesity and polyphagia, while features shared by all tree syndromes include short stature, growth failure in early childhood, feeding difficulties in infancy, muscular hypotonia, DD and scoliosis. Temple syndrome patients can face additional health problems such as precocious puberty (irrespective of growth hormone supplementation), early type 2 diabetes mellitus or maturity-onset diabetes of the young (MODY), and hypercholesterinaemia. Cognitive deficit is usually mild or can manifest in learning difficulties only (Brightman et al., 2018; Gillessen-Kaesbach et al., 2018; Ioannides et al., 2014; Kagami et al., 2017).

In the discussed patient cohort, one boy was diagnosed with Temple syndrome. Patient SEG2\_62 (DECIPHER ID: 517835, Tables 6 and 7) presented with birth weight at the 3<sup>rd</sup> percentile for gestational age, postanatal somatic and psychomotor DD, relative macrocephaly, high and prominent forehead, generalized muscular hypotonia and myopathic features on electromyography. Brain MRI revealed a partial empty sella and an abnormally thin pituitary gland stalk. Additional symptoms included delayed bone age, micropenis and unilateral retractile testis. He had episodes of hypoglycaemia and was diagnosed with growth hormone deficiency. His NH-CSS was 4/6 points. Due to his complex phenotype CMA testing was performed initially, which identified a deletion of chromosome X (6537108\_8167604 Mb; GRCh37) encompassing the STS gene (OMIM\* 300747). After a dermatology consult revealed generalized dry skin, discrete white scaling on the extensor surfaces and ichtyiotic lesions on the ears and the scalp, the boy was diagnosed with a mild form of X-linked ichthyosis (OMIM #308100). An additional finding on the SNP array was a large LOH on chromosome 14 (20052038\_106871264 Mb; GRCh37). Follow-up MLPA proved the presence of maternal UPD 14. The child's primary diagnosis is thus Temple syndrome.

#### 5.5.2. Pathogenic CNVs

Two further patients with SRS-like phenotypes received a definitive diagnosis owing to CMA: one child (SEG2\_37, reported in Lengyel et al., 2021a) who was included in the original study cohort, and an additional patient who was tested in the year 2021 after the original study had been closed (reported in Baba et al., 2022).

SEG2\_37 (DECIPHER ID: 414204) is a young boy who presented with global DD, significant growth delay, relative macrocephaly, a protruding forehead, triangular face, joint hypermobility, and feeding difficulties. Brain MRI revealed mild ventriculomegaly and focal hyperintensities in the frontal lobe. His NH-CSS was 4/6 points (Table 7, for more details see Lengyel et al., 2021a). His phenotype prompted testing for SRS, but MS-MLPA excluded molecular abnormalities of 11p15, and UPD affecting chromosomes 7 and 14. CMA subsequently identified a 10 Mb large deletion of the long arm of chromosome 16: arr[GRCh37]16q22.2q23.3(72155844\_82148404)x1 (Tables 6 and 14). Partial 16q deletions have surprising phenotypic overlap despite variability in breakpoint and size. Commonly reported features are SGA, feeding difficulties, failure to thrive, short stature, NDDs, large anterior fontanel and/or delayed closure of the cranial sutures, frontal bossing, low-set ears with morphological abnormalities, narrow thorax, wide intermamillary distance, and minor anomalies of the hands and feet (Lengyel et al., 2021a). In the previous case study this child's phenotype

was compared to 18 patients from international databases who had deletions with at least 50% overlap (see Table 1 in Lengyel et al., 2021a). The most common feature was ID/DD, followed by growth abnormalities and minor anomalies of the forehead. Additional symptoms shared by multiple individuals were muscular hypotonia, abnormalities of the pinna, wide anterior fontanel and/or delayed closure of the fontanel, high anterior hairline, microcephaly, and CHD (Lengyel et al., 2021a). Two patients had cataracts; both with deletions encompassing MAF gene, one of the 16 disease-associated genes within SEG2 37's deleted 16q region. MAF (\*177075) is involved in the differentiation of T-cells and chondrocytes and in the development of the eye. Pathogenic variation is associated with AD disorders cataract 21 (#601202) and Aymé-Gripp syndrome (#601088). Main features of the latter syndrome include congenital cataracts, sensorineural hearing loss, NDDs, short stature, brachycephaly and facial minor anomalies (Amudhavalli et al., 2018; Niceta et al., 2015). Aymé-Gripp syndrome and previously reported 16q microdeletion cases have overlapping phenotypes, highlighting MAF as an important candidate gene (Lengyel et al., 2021a). SEG2\_37, and indeed various 16q microdeletions also show significant overlap with SRS. The presented patient's genetic and phenotypic data corroborates the differential diagnostic importance of 16q22.2q23.3 deletions.

Patient 2021.1 (Baba et al., 2022) was born after a pregnancy complicated by IUGR, urgent C-section was performed due to abnormal flowmetry at 30 weeks of gestation. Apgar scores at 1 and 5 minutes were 8 and 9, respectively. Birth weight, height and HC were reduced [990 g (z-score -1.79), 37 cm (z-score -1.39), 27 cm (z-score -0.23)]. The child had complicated perinatal adaptation and newborn period (he required intensive care due to sepsis). Hearing, vision and psychomotor development were normal. At the age of 1 and a half years height was 80 cm (z-score -1.45), weight was 7.1 kg (z-score -3.87) and HC was 44 cm (z-score -4.06). The patient exhibited a triangular face and a protruding forehead. He developed feeding difficulties requiring a nasogastric tube for two years. By applying the NH-CSS, a score of 3/6 was obtained (he had relative macrocephaly at birth – HC z-score is 1.56 higher than birth weight z-score – but later relative microcephaly developed, which is uncharacteristic of SRS). Molecular testing for the SRS typical alterations by MS-MLPA was negative. CMA revealed a 77 Kb deletion affecting the PLAG1 the CHCHD7 and genes:

arr[GRCh37]8q12.1(57079399\_57155945)x1; *de-novo* occurrence was proven by quantitative PCR of the parental DNA samples (Baba et al., 2022).

Relevant data regarding the two discussed patients are summarized in Table 14.

#### Table 14. Patients with SRS-like phenotypes and their causative CNVs

SGA: small for gestational age, IUGR: intrauterine growth retardation, NH-CSS: Netchine-Harbinson Clinical Scoring System, JH: joint hypermobility, CALM: café au

	SEG2_37	<b>Patient 2021.1</b>						
CNW	arr[GRCh37]16q22.2q23.3(72155844	arr[GRCh37]8q12.1(57079399						
CINV	_82148404)x1	_57155945)x1						
Size	9.992 Mb	77 Kb						
Candidate	WWOY MAE	PLAC1						
gene(s)	W WOX, MAI	I LAUI						
SGA	no	no ( <i>but IUGR</i> )						
Relative								
macrocephaly	yes	yes (later microcephaly)						
at birth								
Postnatal	VAC	no						
growth delay	yes	110						
Feeding	Vec	Ves						
difficulties	yes							
Protruding	Vec	Ves						
forehead	yes	yes						
Body	no	no						
asymmetry	110	110						
NH-CSS	4/6	3/6						
DD/ID	yes	no						
Other	triangular face, JH, CALMs, delayed	triangular face, complicated						
	eruption of teeth, ear abnormality	perinatal adaptation						

lait macule

*PLAG1* (\*603026) has been implicated in SRS (coined SRS4, #618907) recently through both pathogenic SNVs (Abi Habib et al., 2018; Inoue et al., 2020; Meyer et al., 2021) and CNVs (Brereton et al., 2021; Fernández-Fructuoso et al., 2021). *PLAG1* is widely expressed in fetal development and regulates several growth factors, including *IGF2* (Karim et al., 2011). As mentioned above, the 11p15 form of SRS is related to *IGF2*, which is important in the growth and proliferation of cells (Brereton et al., 2021).

PLAG1 haploinsufficiency decreases IGF2 expression (Fernández-Fructuoso et al., 2021). Fernandez-Fructuoso et al. reported a patient with a 2.1 Mb large deletion of chromosome 8q12.1 who achieved 4/6 points on the NH-CSS (Fernández-Fructuoso et al., 2021). The same year, Brereton at al. reported another pair of brothers with large (2.9 Mb) maternally inherited 8q12.1 deletions. Both had an NH-CSS score of 4/6 as well, additional features included triangular face and clinodactyly. The younger brother had a more severe phenotype including DD. He was shown to have a complex chromosomal rearrangement (CCR) associated with two additional deletions of chromosomes 22q11.2 and 8p23.3p23.1, which can likely explain his further developmental problems. Their mother was subsequently shown to have a balanced CCR (Brereton et al., 2021). DECIPHER database lists five deletion cases (filtered <5 Mb), neither patient has any additional variants. Four of the entries include phenotypic data, albeit scarce; two patients (IDs 350153 and 340694) have growth abnormalities (short stature and IUGR, respectively). There are too few patients for statistically significant genotype-phenotype correlation, but in contrast to the epimutation forms of the disease PLAG1 variants seem not to be associated with body asymmetry (Brereton et al., 2021).

In comparison to the currently reported cases carrying *PLAG1* deletions, the presented patient 2021.1 exhibited the smallest deletion (77 Kb vs. the smallest entry in DECIPHER is 230 Kb). This finding unequivocally confirms that *PLAG1* is the SRS causing gene in 8q12.1 (Baba et al., 2022).

#### 5.6. Variants of unknown significance

To this day, classification of CNVs is often confounded by lack of sufficient evidence, and is dynamic as the accumulation of data, case reports, functional analyses, etc. can lead to reclassification of VUS. Improved genetic counselling and optimal patient care necessitates further studies to resolve the ambiguity of the not insignificant number of uncertain results. Below a selection of VUS from our patient cohort are discussed.

#### 5.6.1. Patients with a single potentially pathogenic VUS

Patient SEG2\_71 (DECIPHER ID: 517871) is a girl with a complex phenotype including global DD, IUGR, short stature, craniofacial and skeletal minor anomalies,

vertebral anomalies, generalized hypotonia, incoordination, speech articulation difficulties, bilateral sensorineural hearing impairment, refraction error, CHD, gallbladder cysts, ectopic kidney and bilateral inguinal hernia (Table 10). After normal karyotyping CMA revealed a 2.6 Kb large deletion (Table 9) encompassing RAC3 gene (OMIM \*602050), encoding a GTPase of the RAS protein RHO subfamily (de Curtis, 2019). DECIPHER does not list any functionally similar CNVs, and only one sequence variant within RAC3 (ID 287569). This patient had severe feeding difficulties in infancy and failure to thrive, GERD, visual impairment, inguinal hernia, central hypotonia, agenesis of the corpus callosum, severe GDD and minor anomalies. A handful of patients with heterozygous pathogenic RAC3 variants have recently been reported in the scientific literature (Costain et al., 2019; Hiraide et al., 2019; White et al., 2018). Main phenotypic features of the associated NDD [neurodevelopmental disorder with structural brain anomalies and dysmorphic facies, (#618577)] include moderate to severe DD/ID, abnormal muscle tone, brain imaging abnormalities (corpus callosum anomalies, ventriculomegaly, polymicrogyria and heterotopia were reported in more than one patient), non-specific craniofacial minor anomalies, feeding difficulties, and less frequently, seizures, urogenital, respiratory and endocrinological abnormalities (Hiraide et al., 2019; Scala et al., 2021). Current evidence suggests that this novel disorder arises due to constitutive activation of the Rho GTPase due to gain-of-function gene defects. Animal studies corroborate this, as the full deletion of the gene does not impede fertility, viability or brain organization of knockdown mice. The mice do show behavioral abnormalities, however (de Curtis, 2019). Overall, the proposed disease mechanism does not strongly implicate the presented patient's VUS deletion as potentially disease-causing. Nonetheless, considering that both RAC3 and the highly homologous RAC1, and several other members of the RAC signalling pathways are associated with NDDs (Scala et al., 2021), that the RAC GTPases are important regulators of neuronal morphogenesis and synaptic plasticity, and that RAC3 is highly expressed in the developing nervous system, we would like to draw attention to the presented patient's deletion as a possible disease modifier and/or NDD risk factor.

Patient SEG2\_81 (DECIPHER ID: 517874) has a 154 Kb large chromosome 20 duplication (arr[GRCh37]20p11.21(24554628\_24708699)x3) encompassing *SYNDIG1* (OMIM\*614311) gene (Table 9). WES came back negative. The 5-year-old boy

presented with moderate global developmental delay. His speech delay is particularly severe as he has no spoken words; receptive speech is also impaired, albeit to a lesser degree than expressive (Table 10). He was initially diagnosed with ASD, but this diagnosis was later revised due to the complete failure of autism-specific developmental therapies - which led to persistent resistance from the parents - and the overall longitudinal clinical picture. He is currently under the care of an expert neuropsychologist; extensive medical evaluations have unfortunately been repeatedly delayed, partly due to non-compliance. Preliminary neuropsychiatric opinion states that the patient has a complex NDD affecting the quality of many neurodevelopmental domains, including social interactions, behavior, and processing functions. A previous brain MRI (performed in 2017) was normal except for mild atrophy of the posterior third of the truncus corporis callosi. He has no other major or minor congenital anomalies. Patient SEG2 81's 20p11.21 duplication was inherited from the father (Table 3). The encompassed gene, SYNDIG1, is a brain-specific transmembrane protein proven to be a regulator of excitatory synapse development in rat brain (Díaz, 2012). Further study has shown that SYNDIG1-deficient excitatory synapses have impaired structure and function, thus suggesting an important role in normal synapse development (Chenaux et al., 2016). No comparable duplications of SYNDIG1 have been reported in the literature or online databases. In the presented case, paternal inheritance further complicates classification. Nevertheless, the currently suspected pathogenesis of patient SEG2 81's phenotype implicates faulty synaptic development (Lengyel et al., 2022).

#### 5.6.2. Patients with more than one VUS – second-hit theory

Patient SEG2\_57 (DECIPHER ID: 517870) is a young boy with severe DD/ID, behavioral stereotypies and multiple congenital anomalies (bilateral talipes equinovarus, bilateral complete syndactyly of the fingers and the toes, nail dystrophy, macrocephaly and postnatal overgrowth, craniofacial minor anomalies, spasticity, mild congenital heart disease, and strabismus; Figure 6 and Table 10). The etiology of the child's phenotype is complicated by two factors: there are contradictory reports regarding the possibility of perinatal hypoxia; and four days after a syndactyly correcting operation, he presented sudden loss of vision, multiple symptomatic focal epileptic attacks and diffuse hypoxic-ischaemic encephalopathy with cytotoxic cerebral oedema. This

#### DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

happened unexpectedly, and no cause has been identified to date (genetic variants causing malignant hyperthermia were ruled out from a blood sample, but were not tested from muscle biopsy). There were no further seizures from this point onward, and treatment (carbamazepine) was discontinued after one year.



Figure 6. Phenotype of patient SEG2\_57

Close-up of one of the child's feet (syndactyly and pes equinovarus). Top right: age 3 years. At this age he was unable to sit without assistance. He learned to sit and hold himself up while leaning on something at age 5 years (bottom left), and to pull himself to a standing position at age 7 years (bottom right). Identifiable photographs are published with the written consent of the parents.

Pediatric neurologists retrospectively identified very mild cerebral atrophy when reevaluating the patient's pre-surgery brain MRI. At the 6 month follow-up, MRI revealed severe cortical necrosis as sequelae to the encephalopathy, as well as diffuse mild cerebral atrophy. The boy has consistently slightly elevated serum lactate levels. His karyotype was determined to be 46,XY; pathogenic GLI3 (OMIM \*1654240) variants causing Greig cephalopolysyndactyly (OMIM #175700) were ruled out at an early stage of genetic investigations; WES was preformed later and identified no pathogenic variants or VUS that might explain the phenotype. Mitochondrial genome analysis performed on peripheral blood was negative. CMA analysis identified three VUS (Table 9), one of which encompasses an NDD-associated disease-causing gene. His 384 Kb large chromosome 4 duplication (arr[GRCh37]4q24(102058416 102443207)x3) contains PPP3CA (OMIM \*114105) gene. The encoded calcineurin A protein (the catalytic subunit of calcineurin, which is responsible for calmodulin-calcineurin interactions) has an important role in synaptic vesicle recycling through regulation of response to calcium levels (Myers et al., 2017); and is associated with epilepsy and other NDDs. Loss-of-function pathogenic variants cause autosomal dominant developmental and epileptic encepalopathy 91 (OMIM#617711). This disorder is characterized by early-onset epilepsy (severity of which is variable and may be correlated with the specific variant), moderate/severe DD/ID, developmental regression, autistic behavior, generalized muscular hypotonia or spasticity, talipes equinovarus, feeding difficulties, cortical vision loss, cerebral atrophy and delayed myelination (Panneerselvam et al., 2021; Rydzanicz et al., 2019; Yang et al., 2020). Gain-offunction pathogenic variants lead to a syndrome characterized by arthrogryposis, cleft palate, craniosynostosis and ID (OMIM #618265). Postnatal growth delay, plagio- or trigonocephaly, vesicoureteral reflux, gracile bones, brachydactyly, generalized seizures, behavioral stereotypies may also be present (Mizuguchi et al., 2018). The other **VUS** of this 504 Kb 20p11.23 duplication two patient are a (arr[GRCh37]20p11.23(19240620\_19745197)x3), encompassing SLC24A3 gene (OMIM \*609839), important for calcium homeostasis (Kraev et al., 2001); and an 81 Kb Xq25 deletion (arr[GRCh37]Xq25(124088718\_124169834)x0), containing part of TENM1 gene (OMIM \*300588), relevant in synaptic organization (Mosca et al., 2012). The phenotype of the presented SEG2\_57 patient greatly overlaps with the disorders associated with PPP3CA (severe DD/ID, talipes equinovarus, cerebral atrophy, vision loss, and arthrogryposis, abnormal cranial morphology, behavioral stereotypies). The duplication of this gene plausibly contributed to the patient's complex disorder, genotype-phenotype correlation is however greatly confounded by the presence of multiple uncertain environmental factors. The syndromic origins of the child's seizures and vision loss are questionable, but they might be attributable to decompensation of an existing genetic disorder (Lengyel et al., 2022). The complete syndactyly affecting all four extremities remains unexplained, which seems counter-intuitive at first glance, however, approximately 60% of syndactyly cases are sporadic, and hereditary cases are often isolated and multifactorial (Jordan et al., 2012).

Patient SEG2 77 (DECIPHER ID: 411577) is a boy with speech articulation disorder, ASD, ADHD, learning difficulties (due to behavioral problems, not cognitive disability), sensorineural hearing impairment, tracheal and anal stenosis, scoliosis and minor anomalies (Table 10). He carries two VUS, an Xq28 deletion encompassing genes associated with colorblindness, and a 16p11.2 deletion (Table 9 and Figure 3C). The affected 16p region contains one OMIM gene, TP53TG3 (\*617482), which is unlikely to be haploinsufficient according to the DECIPHER score (%HI=94.39), and is not associated with any known disease or phenotype. A nearly identical deletion is a DGV Gold Standard Variant (gssvL43686), with an overall frequency of 1.35%. I have found two similar deletions in patients from international databases (excluding those that also encompass one or both of the pathogenic recurrent 16p11.2 regions). ClinVar database records a VUS (nssv581526), which is nearly identical to SEG2 77's deletion with microcephaly and global DD listed in the phenotypic information. DECIPHER contains deletion classified likely pathogenic (ID one as 328130: chr16:30361048\_33660219, GRCh37). The reported features include delayed speech and language development, global brain atrophy, global DD, ID, gait disturbance, tremor and seizures. This patient has no other CNV; however, the gene content in their 16p11.2 deletion is much higher compared to SEG2 77's, and includes multiple genes linked to NDDs and/or neurological disorders [e.g. FUS (OMIM \*137070) and STX1B (OMIM \*601485)]. Although these two patients from the databases are not directly comparable to SEG2\_77, they each presented with various NDDs, and speech development was affected in all three children. This could suggest that the disturbance of more proximal 16p11.2 regions might compromise normal neurodevelopment, especially in regards to speech and language, possibly due to altered chromatin

interactions (Lengyel et al., 2020). Analysis with SVInterpreter strengthens this supposition – SEG2\_77's deletion disrupts several chromatin loops and clustered interactions. Nearby genes *SETD1A* (\*611052) and *KAT8* (\*609912) are both associated with NDDs. The former encodes a component of the histone methyltransferase complex, and is associated with epilepsy, early-onset, with or without developmental delay (#618832) and neurodevelopmental disorder with speech impairment and dysmorphic facies (#619056), both inherited in an AD manner. The latter gene encodes a lysine acetyltransferase and is important in genome-wide epigenetic regulation. The associated AD disorder, Li-Ghorgani-Weisz-Hubshman syndrome (#618974) is likewise a recently characterized NDD.

The phenotypes of these patients could be, at least partially, attributed to their cooccuring CNVs, in line with the second hit model (Girirajan et al., 2010; Redaelli et al., 2019, Lengyel et al., 2020, 2022). As mentioned previously, Girirajan et al. observed an eight-fold increased risk of DD in children carrying two large CNVs (Girirajan et al., 2012). It is also worth mentioning, that common genetic variants have been shown to contribute to the risk and variability of severe NDDs in a genome-wide association study (Niemi et al., 2018).

#### 5.7. Limitations and ongoing research objectives

The main limitations of this study are the small sample size, the different CMA platforms utilized (not all patients were tested using SNP arrays, therefore LOHs suggestive of syndromes caused by UPDs could have been missed), and the lack of information regarding inheritance in the majority of patients.

An important next step is the search for causative sequence variants for those patients who obtained uncertain or negative CMA results. This has begun, but is still in its early phase (so far ~30% of patients with VUS and 25% of patients with negative CMA have completed additional genetic testing; one of the VUS carriers and seven of the negative patients subsequently received a definitive diagnosis).

Further research objectives include functional analyses for the potentially pathogenic VUS, and international collaborations in the hopes of identifying therapeutic targets.

#### **6.** Conclusions

In this study I have systematically analyzed the CMA results of NDD patients presenting at our Unit's Genetic Counselling out-patient clinic between 2011 and 2020. Through my efforts I have made the following observations and have come to the subsequent conclusions.

1) The scientific community recommends reevaluation of VUS every 2-3 years. I have conducted reevaluation of the CNVs identified in the presented patients according to the most recent ACMG guidelines (Riggs et al., 2020), through rigorous literature and database review and by applying the recently published SVInterpreter online tool (Fino et al., 2021). My work has enabled the reclassification of VUS in eleven patients, five of whom can now be considered carriers of clinically significant variants. Despite these efforts, 24 CNVs stil remain clinically uncertain. Overall 13/78 patients (16.67%) received uncertain CMA results, highlighting the continued need for data sharing.

2) The diagnostic yield in the presented patient cohort was determined to be 37.18% (Lengyel et al., 2022). At first glance this seems high compared to the 15-20% given in the scientific literature. However, these estimates were based on early studies conducted on very large cohorts with broad selection criteria, but with lower resolution array platforms than are available today. In the current study, the number of patients was comparatively small while the selection criteria were rather strict, necessitated by availability constraints and funding considerations. The diagnostic yield of this study is comparable to publications with similar cohorts and higher resolution platforms.

3) Given the above availability and funding difficulties it would seem prudent to delineate phenotypic clues that could help indicate the laborious and costly CMA. Although the small sample size limits statistical analyses, the following clinical features increased the probability of identifying a disease-causing CNV in the presented patients: postnatal growth delay, brain imaging abnormalities, global DD, macrocephaly and pectus excavatum (Lengyel et al., 2022). The first three corroborate literature data. Interestingly, in this cohort macrocephaly - and not microcephaly – emerges as an important phenotypic clue. This is most likely related to the small sample size and possible sampling bias; i.e. patients with obvious microcephaly are often sent to clinical genetics consultations, and are therefore "overrepresented" in the entire cohort,

similarly to ID. This result corroborates the need for CMA in children who have macrocephaly but lack symptoms of a specific overgrowth syndrome or skeletal dysplasia (Kamien et al., 2018).

4) Despite the small sample size, the presented cohort enables discussion of recurrent CNVs on the short arm of chromosome 16 and microdeletions of the long arm of chromosome 14 as well.

a. Chromosome 16p has a high percentage of SDs, predisposing it to NAHR, and therefore recurrent rearrangements. Three notable recurrent CNV regions on 16p are the ~500 Kb large NDD predisposition region on 16p12.2, the distal (BP2-BP3; ~220 Kb, encompassing SH2B1) and the proximal (BP4-BP5; ~600 Kb) 16p11.2 regions. A reciprocal duplication to the 16p12.2 recurrent microdeletion has been identified in patient SEG2\_32. The duplication has conflicting classifications in the scientific literature and online databases. I argue for its consideration as an NDD risk factor similar to the reciprocal deletion, and present findings regarding SEG2\_32 as further corroboration. One patient, SEG2\_53 has been identified as a carrier of the distal 16p11.2 deletion, and she presents the expected phenotype. Patient SEG2\_45 carries a deletion directly distal to the BP2-BP3 region, further implicating the region as pathogenic, as he lacks the typical phenotype. Significantly, this patient shows that the upstream region does not convey similar phenotypic consequences through position effects. Four of the presented patients have been revealed as carriers of BP4-BP5 16p alterations. Their phenotypes consolidate literature data. Patients SEG2\_26 and SEG2\_27 inherited their duplication from their mother, who was only mildly effected, if at all. Furthermore, the brothers presented with varying severity, showcasing the interfamilial variable expressivity linked to recurrent rearrangements (Lengyel et al., 2020).

b. Three patients were shown to be carriers of overlapping microdeletions of 14q11.2 encompassing *CHD8* and *SUPT16H* genes. These children allowed delineation of several new phenotypic features associated with the deletion, including growth delay/short stature, muscular hypertonia/spasticity and ventriculomegaly. Importantly, macrocephaly should no longer be considered a cardinal feature of the microdeletion (Lengyel et al., 2022).

92

#### DOI:10.14753/SE.2023.2907

5) The analyzed patients also allowed for ascertainment of a phenotypic subgroup, namely patients with characteristics resembling Silver-Russell syndrome. SRS has long been associated with great molecular heterogeneity, which is further corroborated in this study. Temple syndrome, a rare imprinting disorder most commonly caused by maternal UPD of chromosome 14, is one of the most important differential diagnoses of SRS, and is often routinely included in diagnostics. Patient SEG2\_62, who achieved 4/6 points on the NH-CSS, has been diagnosed with Temple syndrome. This was possible due to the use of a hybrid array platform, highlighting the usefulness of SNP arrays. The CMA also identified a chromosome X deletion, therefore this child has a dual diagnosis of Temple snydrome and X-linked ichthyosis. Two further patients with SRS-like phenotypes carried pathogenic CNVs. Deletions of the long arm of chromosome 16 show great phenotypic overlap with each other, and SRS as well. The 16q22.2q23.3 deletion in patient SEG2\_37 is a novel SRS-like disorder, and MAF emerges as an important candidate gene (Lengyel et al., 2021a). Finally, in recent years variants of PLAG1 gene have been emerging as SRS-disease-causing. The pathogenicity of the gene and 8q12.2 deletions is confirmed through the presented patient 2021.1 (Baba et al., 2022).

6) As mentioned above, a relatively high proportion of VUS have been identified in the presented cohort, classification of which is confounded by lack of scientific knowledge. VUS represent a great difficulty in everyday genetic counselling. To facilitate future reclassification endeavours, I present detailed phenotypic data, and current literature and database information regarding the VUS identified in our patients. Of these, I discuss in detail two novel variants containing genes possibly relevant for the associated phenotypes: SNVs in *PPP3CA* gene have been associated with two complex disorders, both of which show partial overlap with patient SEG2\_57's phenotype; and *SYNDIG1*, a gene implicated in faulty synaptic development, duplicated in patient SEG2\_81 with a complex NDD (Lengyel et al., 2022). The general applicability of the two-hit model is addressed (Lengyel et al., 2020).

#### 7. Summary

Neurodevelopmental disorders are genetically heterogeneous pediatric conditions. The first tier diagnostic method for uncovering copy number variations (CNVs), one of the most common genetic etiologies in affected individuals, is chromosomal microarray (CMA). This study reports clinical and genetic data of the first, relatively large Hungarian cohort (n=78) of pediatric patients whose genetic testing included CMA.

The diagnostic yield of CMA in this cohort of patients with NDDs and/or congenital anomalies was 37.18%. The high diagnostic rate is partly due to rigorous patient selection criteria necessitated by availability and funding considerations. Several phenotypic features that increased the likelihood of finding a diagnosis in the patient group were identified: postnatal growth delay, brain imaging abnormalities, global developmental delay, macrocephaly, and pectus excavatum.

A subgroup of patients with chromosome 16p rearrangements is discussed. The presented carriers of the distal and proximal recurrent CNVs corroborate literature data. Neighboring breakpoints identified in two patients support the pathogenicity of the distal 16p11.2 microdeletion and *SH2B1* gene. Patients with the rare, non-recurrent 14q11.2 microdeletion allowed delineation of new clinical features. Patients with phenotypes reminiscent of Silver-Russell syndrome corroborate the underlying molecular heterogeneity. Deletion of 16q22.2q23.3 emerges as an SRS-like disorder, and the *PLAG1* locus on chromosome 8q12.2 is confirmed as SRS-disease-causing.

Classification, and therefore genetic counseling of VUS is confounded by the lack of scientific knowledge. To facilitate interpretation efforts, detailed phenotypic information corresponding to all VUS identified in our cohort is provided. Two novel rare variants containing genes (*PPP3CA* and *SYNDIG1*, respectively) possibly relevant for the associated clinical phenotypes are discussed. A proximal 16p11.2 VUS that speaks to the importance of 3D chromatin interactions is presented, and the applicability of the generalized two-hit model is discussed.

#### 8. Összefoglalás

Az idegrendszer fejlődési zavarai (neurodevelopmental disorders; NDD) összetett, heterogén genetikai eredetű gyermekkori kórképek. Az egyik fő kóroki csoportot a kópiaszám eltérések (copy number variations, CNV) képezik; azonosításuk standard diagnosztikai módszere a kromoszómák microarray (CMA) vizsgálata. Kutatásom fő célja egy CMA-val vizsgált NDD betegcsoport (n=78) klinikai és genetikai adatainak szisztematikus elemzése volt. A kohort CMA vizsgálatának nemzetközi vonatkozásban is viszonylag magas diagnosztikus rátája (37.18%) többek közt a szigorú beválogatási feltételeknek tudható be, ami összefüggésben van a vizsgálat hazai elérhetőségével, finanszírozási nehézségével is. A betegek tünettanának statisztikai elemzésével több olyan fenotípus jegyet (születés utáni növekedési elmaradás, agyi képalkotó eljárással azonosított rendellenesség, globális fejlődési elmaradás, macrocephalia, pectus excavatum) állapítottam meg, melyek jelenléte növelte a diagnózis felállításának a valószínűségét. Dolgozatomban részletesen kifejtem a 16-os kromoszóma rövid karjának rekurrens rendellenességeivel összefüggő tünettant. Kiemelendő, hogy két betegben azonosított szomszédos töréspontok alátámasztják a disztális 16p11.2-es régió és a benne található SH2B1 gén patogenitását. A ritka, egyedi töréspontokkal rendelkező 14q11.2-es deléciót hordozó betegek lehetővé tették a kapcsolódó fenotípus pontosítását. Silver-Russell-szindrómára jellegzetes tünettant mutató gyermekek CMA eredményei megerősítik a szindróma molekuláris heterogenitását: a leírt 16q22.2q23.3 deléció új, "Silver-Russell-like" kórképnek tekinthető, a 8q12.2 deléció genotípusfenotípus összefüggéseinek vizsgálata bebizonyítja az érintett PLAG1 gén betegségokozó szerepét Silver-Russell-szindrómában. A bizonytalan klinikai jelentőségű eltérések (variants of unknown significance, VUS) klasszifikációja, és egyúttal genetikai tanácsadása a családok felé, igen nehezített a hiányos evidenciák miatt. Munkámban részletesen bemutatom a betegcsoportban azonosított VUS-okhoz kapcsolódó fenotípusos és tudományos információkat. Kiemelek két ritka variánst, amelyek az érintett gének (PPP3CA és SYNDIG1) alapján potenciálisan kórokiak. A bemutatott VUS-okon keresztül kirajzolódik a 3D kromatin kölcsönhatások fontossága és a kettős-ütés modell általános alkalmazhatósága.

#### 9. References

Abi Habib W, Brioude F, Edouard T, Bennett JT, Lienhardt-Roussie A, Tixier F, Salem J, Yuen T, Azzi S, Le Bouc Y, Harbison MD, Netchine I. (2018). Genetic disruption of the oncogenic HMGA2-PLAG1-IGF2 pathway causes fetal growth restriction. Genet Med, 20(2), 250–258. https://doi.org/10.1038/gim.2017.105

Aldred MA, Sanford ROC, Thomas NS, Barrow MA, Wilson LC, Brueton LA, Bonaglia MC, Hennekam RCM, Eng C, Dennis NR, Trembath RC. (2004). Molecular analysis of 20 patients with 2q37.3 monosomy: definition of minimum deletion intervals for key phenotypes. J Med Genet, 41(6), 433–439.

Amarasinghe SL, Su S, Dong X, Zappia L, Ritchie ME, Gouil Q. (2020). Opportunities and challenges in long-read sequencing data analysis. Genome Biol, 21(1), 30. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13059-020-1935-5

Amudhavalli SM, Hanson R, Angle B, Bontempo K, Gripp KW. (2018). Further delineation of Aymé-Gripp syndrome and use of automated facial analysis tool. Am J Med Genet A, 176(7), 1648–1656. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.38832

Antonacci F, Kidd JM, Marques-Bonet T, Teague B, Ventura M, Girirajan S, Alkan C, Campbell CD, Vives L, Malig M, Rosenfeld JA, Ballif BC, Shaffer LG, Graves TA, Wilson RK, Schwartz DC, Eichler EE. (2010). A large and complex structural polymorphism at 16p12.1 underlies microdeletion disease risk. Nat Genet, 42(9), 745–750. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.643

Azzi S, Salem J, Thibaud N, Chantot-Bastaraud S, Lieber E, Netchine I, Harbison MD. (2015). A prospective study validating a clinical scoring system and demonstrating phenotypical-genotypical correlations in Silver-Russell syndrome. J Med Genet, 52(7), 446–453. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmedgenet-2014-102979

Baba N, Lengyel A, Pinti E, Yapici E, Schreyer I, Liehr T, Fekete G, Eggermann T. (2022). Microdeletions in 1q21 and 8q12.1 depict two additional molecular subgroups of Silver-Russell syndrome like phenotypes. Mol Cytogenet, 15(1), 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13039-022-00596-z

Bachmann-Gagescu R, Mefford HC, Cowan C, Glew GM, Hing AV, Wallace S, Bader PI, Hamati A, Reitnauer PJ, Smith R, Stockton DW, Muhle H, Helbig I, Eichler

EE, Ballif BC, Rosenfeld J, Tsuchiya KD. (2010). Recurrent 200-kb deletions of 16p11.2 that include the SH2B1 gene are associated with developmental delay and obesity. Genet Med, 12(10), 641–647. https://doi.org/10.1097/GIM.0b013e3181ef4286

Barge-Schaapveld DQ, Maas SM, Polstra A, Knegt LC, Hennekam RC. (2011). The atypical 16p11.2 deletion: a not so atypical microdeletion syndrome? Am J Med Genet A, 155A(5), 1066–1072. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.33991

Barkley RA, Peters H. (2012). The earliest reference to ADHD in the medical literature? Melchior Adam Weikard's description in 1775 of "attention deficit" (Mangel der Aufmerksamkeit, Attentio Volubilis). J Atten Disord, 16(8), 623–630. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054711432309

Bartnik M, Nowakowska B, Derwińska K, Wiśniowiecka-Kowalnik B, Kędzior M, Bernaciak J, Ziemkiewicz K, Gambin T, Sykulski M, Bezniakow N, Korniszewski L, Kutkowska-Kaźmierczak A, Klapecki J, Szczałuba K, Shaw CA, Mazurczak T, Gambin A, Obersztyn E, Bocian E, Stankiewicz P. (2014). Application of array comparative genomic hybridization in 256 patients with developmental delay or intellectual disability. J Appl Genet, 55(1), 125–144. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13353-013-0181-x

Belotserkovskaya R, Oh S, Bondarenko VA, Orphanides G, Studitsky VM, Reinberg D. (2003). FACT facilitates transcription-dependent nucleosome alteration. Science, 301(5636), 1090–1093. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1085703

Bernier R, Golzio C, Xiong B, Stessman HA, Coe BP, Penn O, Witherspoon K, Gerdts J, Baker C, Vulto-van Silfhout AT, Schuurs-Hoeijmakers JH, Fichera M, Bosco P, Buono S, Alberti A, Failla P, Peeters H, Steyaert J, Vissers LELM, Francescatto L, Mefford HC, Rosenfeld JA, Bakken T, O'Roak BJ, Pawlus M, Moon R, Shendure J, Amaral DG, Lein E, Rankin J, Romano C, de Vries BBA, Katsanis N, Eichler EE. (2014). Disruptive CHD8 mutations define a subtype of autism early in development. Cell, 158(2), 263–276. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2014.06.017

Bernier R, Hudac CM, Chen Q, Zeng C, Wallace AS, Gerdts J, Earl R, Peterson J, Wolken A, Peters A, Hanson E, Goin-Kochel RP, Kanne S, Snyder LG, Chung WK. (2017). Developmental trajectories for young children with 16p11.2 copy number variation. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet, 174(4), 367–380. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.b.32525

97

Bijlsma EK, Gijsbers AC, Schuurs-Hoeijmakers JH, van Haeringen A, Fransen van de Putte DE, Anderlid BM, Lundin J, Lapunzina P, Pérez Jurado LA, Delle Chiaie B, Loeys B, Menten B, Oostra A, Verhelst H, Amor DJ, Bruno DL, van Essen AJ, Hordijk R, Sikkema-Raddatz B, Verbruggen KT, Jongmans MC, Pfundt R, Reeser HM, Breuning MH, Ruivenkamp CA. (2009). Extending the phenotype of recurrent rearrangements of 16p11.2: deletions in mentally retarded patients without autism and normal in individuals. Eur J Med Genet. 52(2-3), 77-87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmg.2009.03.006

Bina R, Matalon D, Fregeau B, Tarsitano JJ, Aukrust I, Houge G, Bend R, Warren H, Stevenson RE, Stuurman KE, Barkovich AJ, Sherr EH. (2020). De novo variants in SUPT16H cause neurodevelopmental disorders associated with corpus callosum abnormalities. J Med Genet, 57(7), 461–465. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmedgenet-2019-106193

Bochukova EG, Huang N, Keogh J, Henning E, Purmann C, Blaszczyk K, Saeed S, Hamilton-Shield J, Clayton-Smith J, O'Rahilly S, Hurles ME, Farooqi IS. (2010). Large, rare chromosomal deletions associated with severe early-onset obesity. Nature, 463(7281), 666–670. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08689

Boonen M, Staudt C, Gilis F, Oorschot V, Klumperman J, Jadot M. (2016). Cathepsin D and its newly identified transport receptor SEZ6L2 can modulate neurite outgrowth. J Cell Sci, 129(3), 557–568. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.179374

Borlot F, Regan BM, Bassett AS, Stavropoulos DJ, Andrade DM. (2017). Prevalence of Pathogenic Copy Number Variation in Adults With Pediatric-Onset Epilepsy and Intellectual Disability. JAMA Neurol, 74(11), 1301–1311. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaneurol.2017.1775

Brereton RE, Nickerson SL, Woodward KJ, Edwards T, Sivamoorthy S, Ramos Vasques Walters F, Chabros V, Marchin V, Grumball T, Kennedy D, Uzaraga J, Peverall J, Arscott G, Beilby J, Choong CS, Townshend S, Azmanov DN. (2021). Further heterogeneity in Silver-Russell syndrome: PLAG1 deletion in association with a complex chromosomal rearrangement. Am J Med Genet A, 185(10), 3136–3145. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.62391

Bressler SL, Menon V. (2010). Large-scale brain networks in cognition: emerging methods and principles. Trends Cogn Sci, 14(6), 277–290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2010.04.004

Brightman DS, Lokulo-Sodipe O, Searle BA, Mackay DJG, Davies JH, Temple IK, Dauber A. (2018). Growth Hormone Improves Short-Term Growth in Patients with Temple Syndrome. Horm Res Paediatr, 90(6), 407–413. https://doi.org/10.1159/000496700

Bruno DL, Ganesamoorthy D, Schoumans J, Bankier A, Coman D, Delatycki M, Gardner RJ, Hunter M, James PA, Kannu P, McGillivray G, Pachter N, Peters H, Rieubland C, Savarirayan R, Scheffer IE, Sheffield L, Tan T, White SM, Yeung A, Bowman Z, Ngo C, Choy KW, Cacheux V, Wong L, Amor DJ, Slater HR. (2009). Detection of cryptic pathogenic copy number variations and constitutional loss of heterozygosity using high resolution SNP microarray analysis in 117 patients referred for cytogenetic analysis and impact on clinical practice. J Med Genet, 46(2), 123–131. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmg.2008.062604

Caracci MO, Avila ME, Espinoza-Cavieres FA, López HR, Ugarte GD, De Ferrari GV. (2021). Wnt/β-Catenin-Dependent Transcription in Autism Spectrum Disorders. Front Mol Neurosci, 14, 764756. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2021.764756

Chaisson MJP, Sanders AD, Zhao X, Malhotra A, Porubsky D, Rausch T, Gardner EJ, Rodriguez OL, Guo L, Collins RL, Fan X, Wen J, Handsaker RE, Fairley S, Kronenberg ZN, Kong X, Hormozdiari F, Lee D, Wenger AM, Hastie AR, Antaki D, Anantharaman T, Audano PA, Brand H, Cantsilieris S, Cao H, Cerveira E, Chen C, Chen X, Chin CS, Chong Z, Chuang NT, Lambert CC, Church DM, Clarke L, Farrell A, Flores J, Galeev T, Gorkin DU, Gujral M, Guryev V, Heaton WH, Korlach J, Kumar S, Kwon JY, Lam ET, Lee JE, Lee J, Lee WP, Lee SP, Li S, Marks P, Viaud-Martinez K, Meiers S, Munson KM, Navarro FCP, Nelson BJ, Nodzak C, Noor A, Kyriazopoulou-Panagiotopoulou S, Pang AWC, Qiu Y, Rosanio G, Ryan M, Stütz A, Spierings DCJ, Ward A, Welch AE, Xiao M, Xu W, Zhang C, Zhu Q, Zheng-Bradley X, Lowy E, Yakneen S, McCarroll S, Jun G, Ding L, Koh CL, Ren B, Flicek P, Chen K, Gerstein MB, Kwok PY, Lansdorp PM, Marth GT, Sebat J, Shi X, Bashir A, Ye K, Devine SE, Talkowski ME, Mills RE, Marschall T, Korbel JO, Eichler EE, Lee C. (2019). Multi-

platform discovery of haplotype-resolved structural variation in human genomes. Nat Commun, 10(1), 1784. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-08148-z

Chan PY, Luk HM, Lee FM, Lo IF. (2018). Genetic profile and clinical application of chromosomal microarray in children with intellectual disability in Hong Kong. Hong Kong Med J, 24(5), 451–459. https://doi.org/10.12809/hkmj187260

Chaves TF, Baretto N, Oliveira LF, Ocampos M, Barbato IT, Anselmi M, De Luca GR, Barbato Filho JH, Pinto LLC, Bernardi P, Maris AF. (2019). Copy Number Variations in a Cohort of 420 Individuals with Neurodevelopmental Disorders From the South of Brazil. Sci Rep, 9(1), 17776. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-54347-z

Chen L, Zhou W, Zhang L, Zhang F. (2014). Genome architecture and its roles in human copy number variation. Genomics Inform, 12(4), 136–144. https://doi.org/10.5808/GI.2014.12.4.136

Chen Y, Yang Z, Meng M, Zhao Y, Dong N, Yan H, Liu L, Ding M, Peng HB, Shao F. (2009). Cullin mediates degradation of RhoA through evolutionarily conserved BTB adaptors to control actin cytoskeleton structure and cell movement. Mol Cell, 35(6), 841–855. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2009.09.004

Chenaux G, Matt L, Hill TC, Kaur I, Liu XB, Kirk LM, Speca DJ, McMahon SA, Zito K, Hell JW, Díaz E. (2016). Loss of SynDIG1 Reduces Excitatory Synapse Maturation But Not Formation In Vivo. eNeuro, 3(5). https://doi.org/10.1523/ENEURO.0130-16.2016

Chiurazzi P, Oostra BA. (2000). Genetics of mental retardation. Curr Opin Pediatr, 12(6), 529–535. https://doi.org/10.1097/00008480-200012000-00003

Chiurazzi P, Pirozzi F. (2016). Advances in understanding - genetic basis of intellectual disability. F1000Res, 5. https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.7134.1

Chung BH, Mullegama S, Marshall CR, Lionel AC, Weksberg R, Dupuis L, Brick L, Li C, Scherer SW, Aradhya S, Stavropoulos DJ, Elsea SH, Mendoza-Londono R. (2012). Severe intellectual disability and autistic features associated with microduplication 2q23.1. Eur J Hum Genet, 20(4), 398–403. https://doi.org/10.1038/ejhg.2011.199

Coe BP, Witherspoon K, Rosenfeld JA, van Bon BW, Vulto-van Silfhout AT, Bosco P, Friend KL, Baker C, Buono S, Vissers LE, Schuurs-Hoeijmakers JH, Hoischen A, Pfundt R, Krumm N, Carvill GL, Li D, Amaral D, Brown N, Lockhart PJ, Scheffer IE, Alberti A, Shaw M, Pettinato R, Tervo R, de Leeuw N, Reijnders MR, Torchia BS, Peeters H, O'Roak BJ, Fichera M, Hehir-Kwa JY, Shendure J, Mefford HC, Haan E, Gécz J, de Vries BB, Romano C, Eichler EE. (2014). Refining analyses of copy number variation identifies specific genes associated with developmental delay. Nat Genet, 46(10), 1063–1071. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3092

Collins RL, Brand H, Redin CE, Hanscom C, Antolik C, Stone MR, Glessner JT, Mason T, Pregno G, Dorrani N, Mandrile G, Giachino D, Perrin D, Walsh C, Cipicchio M, Costello M, Stortchevoi A, An JY, Currall BB, Seabra CM, Ragavendran A, Margolin L, Martinez-Agosto JA, Lucente D, Levy B, Sanders SJ, Wapner RJ, Quintero-Rivera F, Kloosterman W, Talkowski ME. (2017). Defining the diverse spectrum of inversions, complex structural variation, and chromothripsis in the morbid human genome. Genome Biol, 18(1), 36. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13059-017-1158-6

Cooper GM, Coe BP, Girirajan S, Rosenfeld JA, Vu TH, Baker C, Williams C, Stalker H, Hamid R, Hannig V, Abdel-Hamid H, Bader P, McCracken E, Niyazov D, Leppig K, Thiese H, Hummel M, Alexander N, Gorski J, Kussmann J, Shashi V, Johnson K, Rehder C, Ballif BC, Shaffer LG, Eichler EE. (2011). A copy number variation morbidity map of developmental delay. Nat Genet, 43(9), 838–846. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.909

Costain G, Callewaert B, Gabriel H, Tan TY, Walker S, Christodoulou J, Lazar T, Menten B, Orkin J, Sadedin S, Snell M, Vanlander A, Vergult S, White SM, Scherer SW, Hayeems RZ, Blaser S, Wodak SJ, Chitayat D, Marshall CR, Meyn MS. (2019). De novo missense variants in RAC3 cause a novel neurodevelopmental syndrome. Genet Med, 21(4), 1021–1026. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41436-018-0323-y

Coutton C, Dieterich K, Satre V, Vieville G, Amblard F, David M, Cans C, Jouk PS, Devillard F. (2015). Array-CGH in children with mild intellectual disability: a population-based study. Eur J Pediatr, 174(1), 75–83. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00431-014-2367-6

Crepel A, Steyaert J, De la Marche W, De Wolf V, Fryns JP, Noens I, Devriendt K, Peeters H. (2011). Narrowing the critical deletion region for autism spectrum disorders on 16p11.2. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet, 156(2), 243–245. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.b.31163

D'Ambrosio F, Chan JT, Aslam H, Aguirre Castaneda R, De Simone L, Shad Z. (2019). Turner syndrome due to Xp22.33 deletion with preserved gonadal function: case report. Oxf Med Case Reports, 31(5), omz028. https://doi.org/10.1093/omcr/omz028

D'Angelo CS, Varela MC, de Castro CIE, Otto PA, Perez ABA, Lourenço CM, Kim CA, Bertola DR, Kok F, Garcia-Alonso L, Koiffmann CP. (2018). Chromosomal microarray analysis in the genetic evaluation of 279 patients with syndromic obesity. Mol Cytogenetnetics, 11(1), 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13039-018-0363-7

D'Angelo D, Lebon S, Chen Q, Martin-Brevet S, Snyder LG, Hippolyte L, Hanson E, Maillard AM, Faucett WA, Macé A, Pain A, Bernier R, Chawner SJ, David A, Andrieux J, Aylward E, Baujat G, Caldeira I, Conus P, Ferrari C, Forzano F, Gérard M, Goin-Kochel RP, Grant E, Hunter JV, Isidor B, Jacquette A, Jønch AE, Keren B, Lacombe D, Le Caignec C, Martin CL, Männik K, Metspalu A, Mignot C, Mukherjee P, Owen MJ, Passeggeri M, Rooryck-Thambo C, Rosenfeld JA, Spence SJ, Steinman KJ, Tjernagel J, Van Haelst M, Shen Y, Draganski B, Sherr EH, Ledbetter DH, van den Bree MB, Beckmann JS, Spiro JE, Reymond A, Jacquemont S, Chung WK. (2016). Defining the Effect of the 16p11.2 Duplication on Cognition, Behavior, and Medical Comorbidities. JAMA Psychiatry. 73(1), 20–30. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.2123

D'Souza H, Karmiloff-Smith A. (2017). Neurodevelopmental disorders. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Cogn Sci, 8(1–2). https://doi.org/10.1002/wcs.1398

de Curtis I. (2019). The Rac3 GTPase in Neuronal Development, Neurodevelopmental 8(9). Disorders, and Cancer. Cells, https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8091063

de Leeuw N, Dijkhuizen T, Hehir-Kwa JY, Carter NP, Feuk L, Firth HV, Kuhn RM, Ledbetter DH, Martin CL, van Ravenswaaij-Arts CM, Scherer SW, Shams S, Van Vooren S, Sijmons R, Swertz M, Hastings R. (2012). Diagnostic interpretation of array

data using public databases and internet sources. Hum Mutat, 33(6), 930–940. https://doi.org/10.1002/humu.22049

Deshpande A, Weiss LA. (2018). Recurrent reciprocal copy number variants: Roles and rules in neurodevelopmental disorders. Dev Neurobiol, 78(5), 519–530. https://doi.org/10.1002/dneu.22587

Díaz E. (2012). SynDIG1 regulation of excitatory synapse maturation. J Physiol, 590(1), 33–38. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2011.213884

Dos Santos MM, Grond-Ginsbach C, Aksay SS, Chen B, Tchatchou S, Wolf NI, van der Knaap MS, Grau AJ. (2012). Adult-onset autosomal dominant leukodystrophy due to LMNB1 gene duplication. J Neurol, 259(3), 579–581. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00415-011-6225-4

Down JL. On some of the mental affections of childhood and youth, being the Lettsomian Lectures delivered before the Medical Society of London in 1887. London, UK: J & A Churchill; 1887, public domain

Drabova J, Seemanova E, Hancarova M, Pourova R, Horacek M, Jancuskova T, Pekova S, Novotna D, Sedlacek Z. (2015). Long term follow-up in a patient with a de novo microdeletion of 14q11.2 involving CHD8. Am J Med Genet A, 167A(4), 837–841. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.36957

Driscoll DJ, Miller JL, Cassidy SB. Prader-Willi Syndrome. In: Adam MP, Mirzaa GM, Pagon RA, et al., editor, GeneReviews® [Internet], Seattle, 1998 [Updated 2023]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK1330/

Escamilla CO, Filonova I, Walker AK, Xuan ZX, Holehonnur R, Espinosa F, Liu S, Thyme SB, López-García IA, Mendoza DB, Usui N, Ellegood J, Eisch AJ, Konopka G, Lerch JP, Schier AF, Speed HE, Powell CM. (2017). Kctd13 deletion reduces synaptic transmission via increased RhoA. Nature, 551(7679), 227–231. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature24470

Fernández-Fructuoso JR, De la Torre-Sandoval C, Harbison MD, Chantot-Bastaraud S, Temple K, Lloreda-Garcia JM, Olmo-Sanchez M, Netchine I. (2021). Silver Russell syndrome in a preterm girl with 8q12.1 deletion encompassing PLAG1. Clin Dysmorphol, 30(4), 194–196. https://doi.org/10.1097/MCD.00000000000375 Fernandez BA, Roberts W, Chung B, Weksberg R, Meyn S, Szatmari P, Joseph-George AM, Mackay S, Whitten K, Noble B, Vardy C, Crosbie V, Luscombe S, Tucker E, Turner L, Marshall CR, Scherer SW. (2010). Phenotypic spectrum associated with de novo and inherited deletions and duplications at 16p11.2 in individuals ascertained for diagnosis of autism spectrum disorder. J Med Genet, 47(3), 195–203. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmg.2009.069369

Fino J, Marques B, Dong Z, David D. (2021). SVInterpreter: A Comprehensive Topologically Associated Domain-Based Clinical Outcome Prediction Tool for Balanced and Unbalanced Structural Variants. Front Genet, 12, 757170. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2021.757170

Firth HV, Richards SM, Bevan AP, Clayton S, Corpas M, Rajan D, Van Vooren S, Moreau Y, Pettett RM, Carter NP. (2009). DECIPHER: Database of Chromosomal Imbalance and Phenotype in Humans Using Ensembl Resources. Am J Hum Genet, 84(4), 524–533. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2009.03.010

Geng J, Picker J, Zheng Z, Zhang X, Wang J, Hisama F, Brown DW, Mullen MP, Harris D, Stoler J, Seman A, Miller DT, Fu Q, Roberts AE, Shen Y. (2014). Chromosome microarray testing for patients with congenital heart defects reveals novel disease causing loci and high diagnostic yield. BMC Genomics, 15, 1127. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-15-1127

Giaroli G, Bass N, Strydom A, Rantell K, McQuillin A. (2014). Does rare matter? Copy number variants at 16p11.2 and the risk of psychosis: a systematic review of literature and meta-analysis. Schizophr Res, 159(2–3), 340–346. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2014.09.025

Gillessen-Kaesbach G, Albrecht B, Eggermann T, Elbracht M, Mitter D, Morlot S, van Ravenswaaij-Arts CMA, Schulz S, Strobl-Wildemann G, Buiting K, Beygo J. (2018). Molecular and clinical studies in 8 patients with Temple syndrome. Clin Genet, 93(6), 1179–1188. https://doi.org/10.1111/cge.13244

Giorgio E, Robyr D, Spielmann M, Ferrero E, Di Gregorio E, Imperiale D, Vaula G, Stamoulis G, Santoni F, Atzori C, Gasparini L, Ferrera D, Canale C, Guipponi M, Pennacchio LA, Antonarakis SE, Brussino A, Brusco A. (2015). A large genomic deletion leads to enhancer adoption by the lamin B1 gene: a second path to autosomal

dominant adult-onset demyelinating leukodystrophy (ADLD). Hum Mol Genet, 24(11), 3143–3154. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddv065

Girirajan S, Brkanac Z, Coe BP, Baker C, Vives L, Vu TH, Shafer N, Bernier R, Ferrero GB, Silengo M, Warren ST, Moreno CS, Fichera M, Romano C, Raskind WH, Eichler EE. (2011). Relative burden of large CNVs on a range of neurodevelopmental phenotypes. PLoS Genet, 7(11), e1002334. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1002334

Girirajan S, Rosenfeld JA, Coe BP, Parikh S, Friedman N, Goldstein A, Filipink RA, McConnell JS, Angle B, Meschino WS, Nezarati MM, Asamoah A, Jackson KE, Gowans GC, Martin JA, Carmany EP, Stockton DW, Schnur RE, Penney LS, Martin DM, Raskin S, Leppig K, Thiese H, Smith R, Aberg E, Niyazov DM, Escobar LF, El-Khechen D, Johnson KD, Lebel RR, Siefkas K, Ball S, Shur N, McGuire M, Brasington CK, Spence JE, Martin LS, Clericuzio C, Ballif BC, Shaffer LG, Eichler EE. (2012). Phenotypic heterogeneity of genomic disorders and rare copy-number variants. N Engl J Med, 367(14), 1321–1331. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1200395

Girirajan S, Rosenfeld JA, Cooper GM, Antonacci F, Siswara P, Itsara A, Vives L, Walsh T, McCarthy SE, Baker C, Mefford HC, Kidd JM, Browning SR, Browning BL, Dickel DE, Levy DL, Ballif BC, Platky K, Farber DM, Gowans GC, Wetherbee JJ, Asamoah A, Weaver DD, Mark PR, Dickerson J, Garg BP, Ellingwood SA, Smith R, Banks VC, Smith W, McDonald MT, Hoo JJ, French BN, Hudson C, Johnson JP, Ozmore JR, Moeschler JB, Surti U, Escobar LF, El-Khechen D, Gorski JL, Kussmann J, Salbert B, Lacassie Y, Biser A, McDonald-McGinn DM, Zackai EH, Deardorff MA, Shaikh TH, Haan E, Friend KL, Fichera M, Romano C, Gécz J, DeLisi LE, Sebat J, King MC, Shaffer LG, Eichler EE. (2010). A recurrent 16p12.1 microdeletion supports a two-hit model for severe developmental delay. Nat Genet, 42(3), 203–209. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.534

Golzio C, Katsanis N. (2013). Genetic architecture of reciprocal CNVs. Curr Opin Genet Dev, 23(3), 240–248. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gde.2013.04.013

Golzio C, Willer J, Talkowski ME, Oh EC, Taniguchi Y, Jacquemont S, Reymond A, Sun M, Sawa A, Gusella JF, Kamiya A, Beckmann JS, Katsanis N. (2012). KCTD13

is a major driver of mirrored neuroanatomical phenotypes of the 16p11.2 copy number variant. Nature, 485(7398), 363–367. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11091

Green Snyder L, D'Angelo D, Chen Q, Bernier R, Goin-Kochel RP, Wallace AS, Gerdts J, Kanne S, Berry L, Blaskey L, Kuschner E, Roberts T, Sherr E, Martin CL, Ledbetter DH, Spiro JE, Chung WK, Hanson E. (2016). Autism Spectrum Disorder, Developmental and Psychiatric Features in 16p11.2 Duplication. J Autism Dev Disord, 46(8), 2734–2748. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-016-2807-4

Gu W, Zhang F, Lupski JR. (2008). Mechanisms for human genomic rearrangements. PathoGenetics, 1(1), 4. https://doi.org/10.1186/1755-8417-1-4

Haltrich I, Pikó H, Kiss E, Tóth Z, Karcagi V, Fekete G. (2014). A de novo atypical ring sSMC(22) characterized by array CGH in a boy with cat-eye syndrome. Mol Cytogenet, (7), 37. https://doi.org/10.1186/1755-8166-7-37

Hanson E, Bernier R, Porche K, Jackson FI, Goin-Kochel RP, Snyder LG, Snow AV, Wallace AS, Campe KL, Zhang Y, Chen Q, D'Angelo D, Moreno-De-Luca A, Orr PT, Boomer KB, Evans DW, Kanne S, Berry L, Miller FK, Olson J, Sherr E, Martin CL, Ledbetter DH, Spiro JE, Chung WK. (2015). The cognitive and behavioral phenotype of the 16p11.2 deletion in a clinically ascertained population. Biol Psychiatry, 77(9), 785–793. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.04.021

Harris J. (2018). Leo Kanner and autism: a 75-year perspective. Int Rev Psychiatry, 30(1), 3–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/09540261.2018.1455646

Hastings PJ, Ira G, Lupski JR. (2009). A microhomology-mediated break-induced replication model for the origin of human copy number variation. PLoS Genet, 5(1), e1000327. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1000327

Hehir-Kwa JY, Pfundt R, Veltman JA. (2015). Exome sequencing and whole genome sequencing for the detection of copy number variation. Expert Rev Mol Diagn, 15(8), 1023–1032. https://doi.org/10.1586/14737159.2015.1053467

Heide S, Keren B, Billette de Villemeur T, Chantot-Bastaraud S, Depienne C, Nava C, Mignot C, Jacquette A, Fonteneau E, Lejeune E, Mach C, Marey I, Whalen S, Lacombe D, Naudion S, Rooryck C, Toutain A, Caignec CL, Haye D, Olivier-Faivre L, Masurel-Paulet A, Thauvin-Robinet C, Lesne F, Faudet A, Ville D, des Portes V,

Sanlaville D, Siffroi JP, Moutard ML, Héron D. (2017). Copy Number Variations Found in Patients with a Corpus Callosum Abnormality and Intellectual Disability. J Pediatr, 185, 160-166.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2017.02.023

Hijazi H, Coelho FS, Gonzaga-Jauregui C, Bernardini L, Mar SS, Manning MA, Hanson-Kahn A, Naidu S, Srivastava S, Lee JA, Jones JR, Friez MJ, Alberico T, Torres B, Fang P, Cheung SW, Song X, Davis-Williams A, Jornlin C, Wight PA, Patyal P, Taube J, Poretti A, Inoue K, Zhang F, Pehlivan D, Carvalho CMB, Hobson GM, Lupski JR. (2020). Xq22 deletions and correlation with distinct neurological disease traits in females: Further evidence for a contiguous gene syndrome. Hum Mutat, 41(1), 150– 168. https://doi.org/10.1002/humu.23902

Hiraide T, Kaba Yasui H, Kato M, Nakashima M, Saitsu H. (2019). A de novo variant in RAC3 causes severe global developmental delay and a middle interhemispheric variant of holoprosencephaly. J Hum Genet, 64(11), 1127–1132. https://doi.org/10.1038/s10038-019-0656-7

Ho KS, Wassman ER, Baxter AL, Hensel CH, Martin MM, Prasad A, Twede H, Vanzo RJ, Butler MG. (2016). Chromosomal Microarray Analysis of Consecutive Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorders Using an Ultra-High Resolution Chromosomal Microarray Optimized for Neurodevelopmental Disorders. Int J Mol Sci, 17(12). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17122070

Hodge JC, Mitchell E, Pillalamarri V, Toler TL, Bartel F, Kearney HM, Zou YS, Tan WH, Hanscom C, Kirmani S, Hanson RR, Skinner SA, Rogers RC, Everman DB, Boyd E, Tapp C, Mullegama SV, Keelean-Fuller D, Powell CM, Elsea SH, Morton CC, Gusella JF, DuPont B, Chaubey A, Lin AE, Talkowski ME. (2014). Disruption of MBD5 contributes to a spectrum of psychopathology and neurodevelopmental abnormalities. Mol Psychiatry, 19(3), 368–379. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2013.42

Hussein IR, Bader RS, Chaudhary AG, Bassiouni R, Alquaiti M, Ashgan F, Schulten HJ, Al Qahtani MH. (2018). Identification of De Novo and Rare Inherited Copy Number Variants in Children with Syndromic Congenital Heart Defects. Pediatr Cardiol, 39(5), 924–940. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00246-018-1842-7
Iafrate AJ, Feuk L, Rivera MN, Listewnik ML, Donahoe PK, Qi Y, Scherer SW, Lee C. (2004). Detection of large-scale variation in the human genome. Nat Genet, 36(9), 949–951. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1416

Inoue T, Nakamura A, Iwahashi-Odano M, Tanase-Nakao K, Matsubara K, Nishioka J, Maruo Y, Hasegawa Y, Suzumura H, Sato S, Kobayashi Y, Murakami N, Nakabayashi K, Yamazawa K, Fuke T, Narumi S, Oka A, Ogata T, Fukami M, Kagami M. (2020). Contribution of gene mutations to Silver-Russell syndrome phenotype: multigene sequencing analysis in 92 etiology-unknown patients. Clin Epigenetics, 12(1), 86. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13148-020-00865-x

Ioannides Y, Lokulo-Sodipe K, Mackay DJ, Davies JH, Temple IK. (2014). Temple syndrome: improving the recognition of an underdiagnosed chromosome 14 imprinting disorder: an analysis of 51 published cases. J Med Genet, 51(8), 495–501. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmedgenet-2014-102396

Iourov IY, Vorsanova SG, Kurinnaia OS, Zelenova MA, Silvanovich AP, Yurov YB. (2012). Molecular karyotyping by array CGH in a Russian cohort of children with intellectual disability, autism, epilepsy and congenital anomalies. Mol Cytogenet, 5(1), 46. https://doi.org/10.1186/1755-8166-5-46

Ip JPK, Nagakura I, Petravicz J, Li K, Wiemer EAC, Sur M. (2018). Major Vault Protein, a Candidate Gene in 16p11.2 Microdeletion Syndrome, Is Required for the Homeostatic Regulation of Visual Cortical Plasticity. J Neurosci, 38(16), 3890–3900. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2034-17.2018

Ishihara K, Oshimura M, Nakao M. (2006). CTCF-dependent chromatin insulator is linked to epigenetic remodeling. Mol Cell, 23(5), 733–742. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2006.08.008

Ismail FY, Shapiro BK. (2019). What are neurodevelopmental disorders? Curr Opin Neurol, 32(4), 611–616. https://doi.org/10.1097/WCO.000000000000710

Itsara A, Cooper GM, Baker C, Girirajan S, Li J, Absher D, Krauss RM, Myers RM, Ridker PM, Chasman DI, Mefford H, Ying P, Nickerson DA, Eichler EE. (2009). Population analysis of large copy number variants and hotspots of human genetic disease. Am J Hum Genet, 84(2), 148–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2008.12.014

Iyer J, Singh MD, Jensen M, Patel P, Pizzo L, Huber E, Koerselman H, Weiner AT, Lepanto P, Vadodaria K, Kubina A, Wang Q, Talbert A, Yennawar S, Badano J, Manak JR, Rolls MM, Krishnan A, Girirajan S. (2018). Pervasive genetic interactions modulate neurodevelopmental defects of the autism-associated 16p11.2 deletion in Drosophila melanogaster. Nat Commun, 9(1), 2548. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-04882-6

Jacquemont S, Reymond A, Zufferey F, Harewood L, Walters RG, Kutalik Z, Martinet D, Shen Y, Valsesia A, Beckmann ND, Thorleifsson G, Belfiore M, Bouquillon S, Campion D, de Leeuw N, de Vries BB, Esko T, Fernandez BA, Fernández-Aranda F, Fernández-Real JM, Gratacòs M, Guilmatre A, Hoyer J, Jarvelin MR, Kooy RF, Kurg A, Le Caignec C, Männik K, Platt OS, Sanlaville D, Van Haelst MM, Villatoro Gomez S, Walha F, Wu BL, Yu Y, Aboura A, Addor MC, Alembik Y, Antonarakis SE, Arveiler B, Barth M, Bednarek N, Béna F, Bergmann S, Beri M, Bernardini L, Blaumeiser B, Bonneau D, Bottani A, Boute O, Brunner HG, Cailley D, Callier P, Chiesa J, Chrast J, Coin L, Coutton C, Cuisset JM, Cuvellier JC, David A, de Freminville B, Delobel B, Delrue MA, Demeer B, Descamps D, Didelot G, Dieterich K, Disciglio V, Doco-Fenzy M, Drunat S, Duban-Bedu B, Dubourg C, El-Sayed Moustafa JS, Elliott P, Faas BH, Faivre L, Faudet A, Fellmann F, Ferrarini A, Fisher R, Flori E, Forer L, Gaillard D, Gerard M, Gieger C, Gimelli S, Gimelli G, Grabe HJ, Guichet A, Guillin O, Hartikainen AL, Heron D, Hippolyte L, Holder M, Homuth G, Isidor B, Jaillard S, Jaros Z, Jiménez-Murcia S, Helas GJ, Jonveaux P, Kaksonen S, Keren B, Kloss-Brandstätter A, Knoers NV, Koolen DA, Kroisel PM, Kronenberg F, Labalme A, Landais E, Lapi E, Layet V, Legallic S, Leheup B, Leube B, Lewis S, Lucas J, MacDermot KD, Magnusson P, Marshall C, Mathieu-Dramard M, McCarthy MI, Meitinger T, Mencarelli MA, Merla G, Moerman A, Mooser V, Morice-Picard F, Mucciolo M, Nauck M, Ndiaye NC, Nordgren A, Pasquier L, Petit F, Pfundt R, Plessis G, Rajcan-Separovic E, Ramelli GP, Rauch A, Ravazzolo R, Reis A, Renieri A, Richart C, Ried JS, Rieubland C, Roberts W, Roetzer KM, Rooryck C, Rossi M, Saemundsen E, Satre V, Schurmann C, Sigurdsson E, Stavropoulos DJ, Stefansson H, Tengström C, Thorsteinsdóttir U, Tinahones FJ, Touraine R, Vallée L, van Binsbergen E, Van der Aa N, Vincent-Delorme C, Visvikis-Siest S, Vollenweider P, Völzke H, Vulto-van Silfhout AT, Waeber G, Wallgren-Pettersson C, Witwicki RM, Zwolinksi S, Andrieux J, Estivill X, Gusella JF, Gustafsson O, Metspalu A, Scherer SW, Stefansson K, Blakemore AI,

Beckmann JS, Froguel P. (2011). Mirror extreme BMI phenotypes associated with gene dosage at the chromosome 16p11.2 locus. Nature, 478(7367), 97–102. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10406

Jordan D, Hindocha S, Dhital M, Saleh M, Khan W. (2012). The epidemiology, genetics and future management of syndactyly. Open Orthop J, 6, 14–27. https://doi.org/10.2174/1874325001206010014

Kagami M, Matsubara K, Nakabayashi K, Nakamura A, Sano S, Okamura K, Hata K, Fukami M, Ogata T. (2017). Genome-wide multilocus imprinting disturbance analysis in Temple syndrome and Kagami-Ogata syndrome. Genet Med, 19(4), 476–482. https://doi.org/10.1038/gim.2016.123

Kamien B, Ronan A, Poke G, Sinnerbrink I, Baynam G, Ward M, Gibson WT, Dudding-Byth T, Scott RJ. (2018). A Clinical Review of Generalized Overgrowth Syndromes in the Era of Massively Parallel Sequencing. Mol Syndromol, 9(2), 70–82. https://doi.org/10.1159/000484532

Kaminsky EB, Kaul V, Paschall J, Church DM, Bunke B, Kunig D, Moreno-De-Luca D, Moreno-De-Luca A, Mulle JG, Warren ST, Richard G, Compton JG, Fuller AE, Gliem TJ, Huang S, Collinson MN, Beal SJ, Ackley T, Pickering DL, Golden DM, Aston E, Whitby H, Shetty S, Rossi MR, Rudd MK, South ST, Brothman AR, Sanger WG, Iyer RK, Crolla JA, Thorland EC, Aradhya S, Ledbetter DH, Martin CL. (2011). An evidence-based approach to establish the functional and clinical significance of copy number variants in intellectual and developmental disabilities. Genet Med, 13(9), 777– 784. https://doi.org/10.1097/GIM.0b013e31822c79f9

Kanduri C, Kantojärvi K, Salo PM, Vanhala R, Buck G, Blancher C, Lähdesmäki H, Järvelä I. (2016). The landscape of copy number variations in Finnish families with autism spectrum disorders. Autism Res, 9(1), 9–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/aur.1502

Karim L, Takeda H, Lin L, Druet T, Arias JA, Baurain D, Cambisano N, Davis SR, Farnir F, Grisart B, Harris BL, Keehan MD, Littlejohn MD, Spelman RJ, Georges M, Coppieters W. (2011). Variants modulating the expression of a chromosome domain encompassing PLAG1 influence bovine stature. Nat Genet, 43(5), 405–413. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.814 Kashevarova AA, Nazarenko LP, Skryabin NA, Salyukova OA, Chechetkina NN, Tolmacheva EN, Sazhenova EA, Magini P, Graziano C, Romeo G, Kučinskas V, Lebedev IN. (2014). Array CGH analysis of a cohort of Russian patients with intellectual disability. Gene, 536(1), 145–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gene.2013.11.029

Katayama Y, Nishiyama M, Shoji H, Ohkawa Y, Kawamura A, Sato T, Suyama M, Takumi T, Miyakawa T, Nakayama KI. (2016). CHD8 haploinsufficiency results in autistic-like phenotypes in mice. Nature, 537(7622), 675–679. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature19357

Kendall KM, Rees E, Escott-Price V, Einon M, Thomas R, Hewitt J, O'Donovan MC, Owen MJ, Walters JTR, Kirov G. (2017). Cognitive Performance Among Carriers of Pathogenic Copy Number Variants: Analysis of 152,000 UK Biobank Subjects. Biol Psychiatry, 82(2), 103–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2016.08.014

Kessi M, Xiong J, Wu L, Yang L, He F, Chen C, Pang N, Duan H, Zhang W, Arafat A, Yin F, Peng J. (2018). Rare Copy Number Variations and Predictors in Children With Intellectual Disability and Epilepsy. Front Neurol, 9, 947. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2018.00947

Kirov G, Rees E, Walters JT, Escott-Price V, Georgieva L, Richards AL, Chambert KD, Davies G, Legge SE, Moran JL, McCarroll SA, O'Donovan MC, Owen MJ. (2014). The penetrance of copy number variations for schizophrenia and developmental delay. Biol Psychiatry, 75(5), 378–385. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.07.022

Kokalj Vokac N, Seme Ciglenecki P, Erjavec A, Zagradisnik B, Zagorac A. (2002). Partial Xp duplication in a girl with dysmorphic features: the change in replication pattern of late-replicating dupX chromosome. Clin Genet, 61(1), 54–61. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-0004.2002.610111.x

Kraev A, Quednau BD, Leach S, Li XF, Dong H, Winkfein R, Perizzolo M, Cai X, Yang R, Philipson KD, Lytton J. (2001). Molecular cloning of a third member of the potassium-dependent sodium-calcium exchanger gene family, NCKX3. J Biol Chem, 276(25), 23161–23172. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M102314200 Kumar RA, KaraMohamed S, Sudi J, Conrad DF, Brune C, Badner JA, Gilliam TC, Nowak NJ, Cook EH Jr, Dobyns WB, Christian SL. (2008). Recurrent 16p11.2 microdeletions in autism. Hum Mol Genet, 17(4), 628–638. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddm376

Kushima I, Aleksic B, Nakatochi M, Shimamura T, Okada T, Uno Y, Morikawa M, Ishizuka K, Shiino T, Kimura H, Arioka Y, Yoshimi A, Takasaki Y, Yu Y, Nakamura Y, Yamamoto M, Iidaka T, Iritani S, Inada T, Ogawa N, Shishido E, Torii Y, Kawano N, Omura Y, Yoshikawa T, Uchiyama T, Yamamoto T, Ikeda M, Hashimoto R, Yamamori H, Yasuda Y, Someya T, Watanabe Y, Egawa J, Nunokawa A, Itokawa M, Arai M, Miyashita M, Kobori A, Suzuki M, Takahashi T, Usami M, Kodaira M, Watanabe K, Sasaki T, Kuwabara H, Tochigi M, Nishimura F, Yamasue H, Eriguchi Y, Benner S, Kojima M, Yassin W, Munesue T, Yokoyama S, Kimura R, Funabiki Y, Kosaka H, Ishitobi M, Ohmori T, Numata S, Yoshikawa T, Toyota T, Yamakawa K, Suzuki T, Inoue Y, Nakaoka K, Goto YI, Inagaki M, Hashimoto N, Kusumi I, Son S, Murai T, Ikegame T, Okada N, Kasai K, Kunimoto S, Mori D, Iwata N, Ozaki N. (2018). Comparative Analyses of Copy-Number Variation in Autism Spectrum Disorder and Schizophrenia Reveal Etiological Overlap and Biological Insights. Cell Rep, 11;24(11):2838-56. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.08.022.

Landrum MJ, Lee JM, Benson M, Brown GR, Chao C, Chitipiralla S, Gu B, Hart J, Hoffman D, Jang W, Karapetyan K, Katz K, Liu C, Maddipatla Z, Malheiro A, McDaniel K, Ovetsky M, Riley G, Zhou G, Holmes JB, Kattman BL, Maglott DR. (2018). ClinVar: improving access to variant interpretations and supporting evidence. Nucleic Acid Res, 46(D1), D1062–D1067. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkx1153

Lay-Son G, Espinoza K, Vial C, Rivera JC, Guzmán ML, Repetto GM. (2015). Chromosomal microarrays testing in children with developmental disabilities and congenital anomalies. J Pediatr (Rio J), 91(2), 189–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jped.2014.07.003

Lengyel A, Pinti É, Bertalan R, Bajnóczky K, Tóth Zs, Kiss E, Fekete Gy, Haltrich I. (2018). Barangolás egy ritka betegség világában: a cri du chat szindróma. Gyermekgyógyászat: Gyermek- És Ifjúság-Egészségügyi Szaklap, 69(2), 113–118.

Lengyel A, Pinti É, Eggermann T, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2021a). Deletion of 16q22.2q23.3 in a Boy with a Phenotype Reminiscent of Silver-Russell Syndrome. Mol Syndromol, 12(5), 300–304. https://doi.org/10.1159/000515941

Lengyel A, Pinti É, Nebral K, Pikó H, Ujfalusi A, Haas OA, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2021b). Chromosome 2q14.3 microdeletion encompassing CNTNAP5 gene in a patient carrying a complex chromosomal rearrangement. J Genet, 100(2), 66. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12041-021-01316-z

Lengyel A, Pinti E, Pikó H, Árvai K, Abonyi T, Némethi Z, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2022) Clinical evaluation of rare copy number variations identified by chromosomal microarray in a Hungarian neurodevelopmental disorder patient cohort. Mol Cytogenet, 15(47). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13039-022-00623-z

Lengyel A, Pinti É, Pikó H, Jávorszky E, David D, Tihanyi M, Gönczi É, Kiss E, Tóth Z, Tory K, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2020). Clinical and genetic findings in Hungarian pediatric patients carrying chromosome 16p copy number variants and a review of the literature. Eur J Med Genet, 63(10), 104027. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmg.2020.104027

Levy B, Burnside RD. (2019). Are all chromosome microarrays the same? What clinicians need to know. Prenat Diagn, 39(3), 157–164. https://doi.org/10.1002/pd.5422

Linardopoulou EV, Williams EM, Fan Y, Friedman C, Young JM, Trask BJ. (2005). Human subtelomeres are hot spots of interchromosomal recombination and segmental duplication. Nature, 437(7055), 94–100. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04029

Liu Y, Lv Y, Zarrei M, Dong R, Yang X, Higginbotham EJ, Li Y, Zhao D, Song F, Yang Y, Zhang H, Wang Y, Scherer SW, Gai Z. (2022). Chromosomal microarray analysis of 410 Han Chinese patients with autism spectrum disorder or unexplained intellectual disability and developmental delay. NPJ Genom Med, 7(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41525-021-00271-z

Loviglio MN, Arbogast T, Jønch AE, Collins SC, Popadin K, Bonnet CS, Giannuzzi G, Maillard AM, Jacquemont S; 16p11.2 Consortium, Yalcin B, Katsanis N, Golzio C, Reymond A. (2017a). The Immune Signaling Adaptor LAT Contributes to

the Neuroanatomical Phenotype of 16p11.2 BP2-BP3 CNVs. Am J Hum Genet, 101(4), 564–577. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2017.08.016

Loviglio MN, Leleu M, Männik K, Passeggeri M, Giannuzzi G, van der Werf I, Waszak SM, Zazhytska M, Roberts-Caldeira I, Gheldof N, Migliavacca E, Alfaiz AA, Hippolyte L, Maillard AM; 2p15 Consortium; 16p11.2 Consortium, Van Dijck A, Kooy RF, Sanlaville D, Rosenfeld JA, Shaffer LG, Andrieux J, Marshall C, Scherer SW, Shen Y, Gusella JF, Thorsteinsdottir U, Thorleifsson G, Dermitzakis ET, Deplancke B, Beckmann JS, Rougemont J, Jacquemont S, Reymond A. (2017b). Chromosomal contacts connect loci associated with autism, BMI and head circumference phenotypes. Mol Psychiatry, 22(6), 836–849. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2016.84

MacDonald JR, Ziman R, Yuen RK, Feuk L, Scherer SW. (2014). The Database of Genomic Variants: a curated collection of structural variation in the human genome. Nucleic Acids Res, 42(Database issue), D986-92. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkt958

Mantere T, Kersten S, Hoischen A. (2019). Long-Read Sequencing Emerging in Medical Genetics. Front Genet, 10, 426. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2019.00426

Marques-Bonet T, Eichler EE. (2009). The evolution of human segmental duplications and the core duplicon hypothesis. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol, 74, 355–362. https://doi.org/10.1101/sqb.2009.74.011

Martin J, Han C, Gordon LA, Terry A, Prabhakar S, She X, Xie G, Hellsten U, Chan YM, Altherr M, Couronne O, Aerts A, Bajorek E, Black S, Blumer H, Branscomb E, Brown NC, Bruno WJ, Buckingham JM, Callen DF, Campbell CS, Campbell ML, Campbell EW, Caoile C, Challacombe JF, Chasteen LA, Chertkov O, Chi HC, Christensen M, Clark LM, Cohn JD, Denys M, Detter JC, Dickson M, Dimitrijevic-Bussod M, Escobar J, Fawcett JJ, Flowers D, Fotopulos D, Glavina T, Gomez M, Gonzales E, Goodstein D, Goodwin LA, Grady DL, Grigoriev I, Groza M, Hammon N, Hawkins T, Haydu L, Hildebrand CE, Huang W, Israni S, Jett J, Jewett PB, Kadner K, Kimball H, Kobayashi A, Krawczyk MC, Leyba T, Longmire JL, Lopez F, Lou Y, Lowry S, Ludeman T, Manohar CF, Mark GA, McMurray KL, Meincke LJ, Morgan J, Moyzis RK, Mundt MO, Munk AC, Nandkeshwar RD, Pitluck S, Pollard M, Predki P, Parson-Quintana B, Ramirez L, Rash S, Retterer J, Ricke DO, Robinson DL, Rodriguez A, Salamov A, Saunders EH, Scott D, Shough T, Stallings RL, Stalvey M, Sutherland RD, Tapia R, Tesmer JG, Thayer N, Thompson LS, Tice H, Torney DC, Tran-Gyamfi M, Tsai M, Ulanovsky LE, Ustaszewska A, Vo N, White PS, Williams AL, Wills PL, Wu JR, Wu K, Yang J, Dejong P, Bruce D, Doggett NA, Deaven L, Schmutz J, Grimwood J, Richardson P, Rokhsar DS, Eichler EE, Gilna P, Lucas SM, Myers RM, Rubin EM, Pennacchio LA. (2004). The sequence and analysis of duplication-rich human chromosome 16. Nature, 432(7020), 988–994. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03187

McDonald-McGinn DM, Hain HS, Emanuel BS, et al. 22q11.2 Deletion Syndrome. In: Adam MP, Mirzaa GM, Pagon RA, et al., editors. GeneReviews® [Internet], Seattle, 1999 [Updated 2020]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK1523/

Meyer R, Begemann M, Hübner CT, Dey D, Kuechler A, Elgizouli M, Schara U, Ambrozaityte L, Burnyte B, Schröder C, Kenawy A, Kroisel P, Demuth S, Fekete G, Opladen T, Elbracht M, Eggermann T. (2021). One test for all: whole exome sequencing significantly improves the diagnostic yield in growth retarded patients referred for molecular testing for Silver-Russell syndrome. Orphanet J Rare Dis, 16(1), 42. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13023-021-01683-x

Mihaylova M, Staneva R, Toncheva D, Pancheva M, Hadjidekova S. (2017). Benign, Pathogenic and Copy Number Variations of Unknown Clinical Significance in Patients with Congenital Malformations and Developmental Delay. Balkan J Med Genet, 20(1), 5–12. https://doi.org/10.1515/bjmg-2017-0010

Miller DT, Adam MP, Aradhya S, Biesecker LG, Brothman AR, Carter NP, Church DM, Crolla JA, Eichler EE, Epstein CJ, Faucett WA, Feuk L, Friedman JM, Hamosh A, Jackson L, Kaminsky EB, Kok K, Krantz ID, Kuhn RM, Lee C, Ostell JM, Rosenberg C, Scherer SW, Spinner NB, Stavropoulos DJ, Tepperberg JH, Thorland EC, Vermeesch JR, Waggoner DJ, Watson MS, Martin CL, Ledbetter DH. (2010). Consensus statement: chromosomal microarray is a first-tier clinical diagnostic test for individuals with developmental disabilities or congenital anomalies. Am J Hum Genet, 86(5), 749–764. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2010.04.006

Mizuguchi T, Nakashima M, Kato M, Okamoto N, Kurahashi H, Ekhilevitch N, Shiina M, Nishimura G, Shibata T, Matsuo M, Ikeda T, Ogata K, Tsuchida N, Mitsuhashi S, Miyatake S, Takata A, Miyake N, Hata K, Kaname T, Matsubara Y, Saitsu H, Matsumoto N. (2018). Loss-of-function and gain-of-function mutations in PPP3CA cause two distinct disorders. Hum Mol Genet, 27(8), 1421–1433. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddy052

Mori T, Goji A, Toda Y, Ito H, Mori K, Kohmoto T, Imoto I, Kagami S. (2019). A 16q22.2-q23.1 deletion identified in a male infant with West syndrome. Brain Dev, 41(10), 888–893. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.braindev.2019.07.005

Morris CA. Williams Syndrome. In: Adam MP, Mirzaa GM, Pagon RA, et al., editors, GeneReviews® [Internet], Seattle, 1999 [Updated 2023]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK1249/

Morris-Rosendahl DJ, Crocq MA. A (2020). Neurodevelopmental disorders-the history and future of a diagnostic concept. Dialogues Clin Neurosci, 22(1), 65-72. doi: 10.31887/DCNS.2020.22.1/macrocq.

Mosca TJ, Hong W, Dani VS, Favaloro V, Luo L. (2012). Trans-synaptic Teneurin signalling in neuromuscular synapse organization and target choice. Nature, 484(7393), 237–241. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10923

Myers CT, Stong N, Mountier EI, Helbig KL, Freytag S, Sullivan JE, Ben Zeev B, Nissenkorn A, Tzadok M, Heimer G, Shinde DN, Rezazadeh A, Regan BM, Oliver KL, Ernst ME, Lippa NC, Mulhern MS, Ren Z, Poduri A, Andrade DM, Bird LM, Bahlo M, Berkovic SF, Lowenstein DH, Scheffer IE, Sadleir LG, Goldstein DB, Mefford HC, Heinzen EL. (2017). De Novo Mutations in PPP3CA Cause Severe Neurodevelopmental Disease with Seizures. Am J Hum Genet, 101(4), 516–524. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2017.08.013

Nassir N, Sati I, Al Shaibani S, Ahmed A, Almidani O, Akter H, Woodbury-Smith M, Tayoun AA, Uddin M, Albanna A. (2022). Detection of copy number variants and genes by chromosomal microarray in an Emirati neurodevelopmental disorders cohort. Neurogenetics, 23(2), 137–149. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10048-022-00689-2

Niceta M, Stellacci E, Gripp KW, Zampino G, Kousi M, Anselmi M, Traversa A, Ciolfi A, Stabley D, Bruselles A, Caputo V, Cecchetti S, Prudente S, Fiorenza MT, Boitani C, Philip N, Niyazov D, Leoni C, Nakane T, Keppler-Noreuil K, Braddock SR, Gillessen-Kaesbach G, Palleschi A, Campeau PM, Lee BH, Pouponnot C, Stella L, Bocchinfuso G, Katsanis N, Sol-Church K, Tartaglia M. (2015). Mutations Impairing GSK3-Mediated MAF Phosphorylation Cause Cataract, Deafness, Intellectual Disability, Seizures, and a Down Syndrome-like Facies. Am J Hum Genet, 96(5), 816–825. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2015.03.001

Niemi MEK, Martin HC, Rice DL, Gallone G, Gordon S, Kelemen M, McAloney K, McRae J, Radford EJ, Yu S, Gecz J, Martin NG, Wright CF, Fitzpatrick DR, Firth HV, Hurles ME, Barrett JC. (2018). Common genetic variants contribute to risk of rare severe neurodevelopmental disorders. Nature, 562(7726), 268–271. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0566-4

Nowakowska BA, de Leeuw N, Ruivenkamp CA, Sikkema-Raddatz B, Crolla JA, Thoelen R, Koopmans M, den Hollander N, van Haeringen A, van der Kevie-Kersemaekers AM, Pfundt R, Mieloo H, van Essen T, de Vries BB, Green A, Reardon W, Fryns JP, Vermeesch JR. (2012). Parental insertional balanced translocations are an important cause of apparently de novo CNVs in patients with developmental anomalies. Eur J Hum Genet, 20(2), 166–170. https://doi.org/10.1038/ejhg.2011.157

Nuttle X, Giannuzzi G, Duyzend MH, Schraiber JG, Narvaiza I, Sudmant PH, Penn O, Chiatante G, Malig M, Huddleston J, Benner C, Camponeschi F, Ciofi-Baffoni S, Stessman HA, Marchetto MC, Denman L, Harshman L, Baker C, Raja A, Penewit K, Janke N, Tang WJ, Ventura M, Banci L, Antonacci F, Akey JM, Amemiya CT, Gage FH, Reymond A, Eichler EE. (2016). Emergence of a Homo sapiens-specific gene family and chromosome 16p11.2 CNV susceptibility. Nature, 536(7615), 205–209. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature19075

Owen JP, Bukshpun P, Pojman N, Thieu T, Chen Q, Lee J, D'Angelo D, Glenn OA, Hunter JV, Berman JI, Roberts TP, Buckner R, Nagarajan SS, Mukherjee P, Sherr EH. (2018). Brain MR Imaging Findings and Associated Outcomes in Carriers of the Reciprocal Copy Number Variation at 16p11.2. Radiology, 286(1), 217–226. https://doi.org/10.1148/radiol.2017162934

Paderova J, Drabova J, Holubova A, Vlckova M, Havlovicova M, Gregorova A, Pourova R, Romankova V, Moslerova V, Geryk J, Norambuena P, Krulisova V, Krepelova A, Macek M Sr, Macek M Jr. (2018). Under the mask of Kabuki syndrome: Elucidation of genetic-and phenotypic heterogeneity in patients with Kabuki-like phenotype. Eur J Med Genet, 61(6), 315–321. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmg.2018.01.005

Padiath QS, Saigoh K, Schiffmann R, Asahara H, Yamada T, Koeppen A, Hogan K, Ptácek LJ, Fu YH. (2006). Lamin B1 duplications cause autosomal dominant leukodystrophy. Nat Genet, 38(10), 1114–1123. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1872

Panneerselvam S, Wang J, Zhu W, Dai H, Pappas JG, Rabin R, Low KJ, Rosenfeld JA, Emrick L, Xiao R, Xia F, Yang Y, Eng CM, Anderson A, Chau V, Soler-Alfonso C, Streff H, Lalani SR, Mercimek-Andrews S; Undiagnosed Diseases Network; DDD Study, Bi W. (2021). PPP3CA truncating variants clustered in the regulatory domain cause early-onset refractory epilepsy. Clin Genet, 100(2), 227-233. https://doi.org/10.1111/cge.13979

Perovic D, Damnjanovic T, Jekic B, Dusanovic-Pjevic M, Grk M, Djuranovic A, Rasic M, Novakovic I, Maksimovic N. (2022). Chromosomal microarray in postnatal diagnosis of congenital anomalies and neurodevelopmental disorders in Serbian patients. J Clin Lab Anal, 36(6), e24441. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcla.24441

Pinti E, Piko H, Lengyel A, Luczay A, Karcagi V, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2019). Similar Cause, Different Phenotype: SOX9 Enhancer Duplication in a Family. Horm Res Paediatr, 92(5), 335-339. https://doi.org/10.1159/000503299

Pös O, Radvanszky J, Buglyó G, Pös Z, Rusnakova D, Nagy B, Szemes T. (2021). DNA copy number variation: Main characteristics, evolutionary significance, and pathological aspects. Biomed J, 44(5), 548–559. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bj.2021.02.003

Prontera P, Ottaviani V, Toccaceli D, Rogaia D, Ardisia C, Romani R, Stangoni G, Pierini A, Donti E. (2014). Recurrent ~100 Kb microdeletion in the chromosomal region 14q11.2, involving CHD8 gene, is associated with autism and macrocephaly. Am J Med Genet A, 164A(12), 3137–3141. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.36741

Qi X, Wang S, Zhang L, Liu L, Wen Y, Ma M, Cheng S, Li P, Cheng B, Du Y, Liang X, Zhao Y, Ding M, Zhang F. (2019). An integrative analysis of transcriptomewide association study and mRNA expression profile identified candidate genes for attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. Psychiatry Res, 282, 112639. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2019.112639

Quenez O, Cassinari K, Coutant S, Lecoquierre F, Le Guennec K, Rousseau S, Richard AC, Vasseur S, Bouvignies E, Bou J, Lienard G, Manase S, Fourneaux S, Drouot N, Nguyen-Viet V, Vezain M, Chambon P, Joly-Helas G, Le Meur N, Castelain M, Boland A, Deleuze JF; FREX Consortium, Tournier I, Charbonnier F, Kasper E, Bougeard G, Frebourg T, Saugier-Veber P, Baert-Desurmont S, Campion D, Rovelet-Lecrux A, Nicolas G. (2021). Detection of copy-number variations from NGS data using read depth information: a diagnostic performance evaluation. Eur J Hum Genet, 29(1), 99–109. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41431-020-0672-2

Qureshi AY, Mueller S, Snyder AZ, Mukherjee P, Berman JI, Roberts TP, Nagarajan SS, Spiro JE, Chung WK, Sherr EH, Buckner RL. (2014). Opposing brain differences in 16p11.2 deletion and duplication carriers. J Neurosci, 34(34), 11199–11211. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1366-14.2014

Rauch A, Wieczorek D, Graf E, Wieland T, Endele S, Schwarzmayr T, Albrecht B, Bartholdi D, Beygo J, Di Donato N, Dufke A, Cremer K, Hempel M, Horn D, Hoyer J, Joset P, Röpke A, Moog U, Riess A, Thiel CT, Tzschach A, Wiesener A, Wohlleber E, Zweier C, Ekici AB, Zink AM, Rump A, Meisinger C, Grallert H, Sticht H, Schenck A, Engels H, Rappold G, Schröck E, Wieacker P, Riess O, Meitinger T, Reis A, Strom TM. (2012). Range of genetic mutations associated with severe non-syndromic sporadic intellectual disability: an exome sequencing study. Lancet, 380(9854), 1674–1682. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61480-9

Redaelli S, Maitz S, Crosti F, Sala E, Villa N, Spaccini L, Selicorni A, Rigoldi M, Conconi D, Dalprà L, Roversi G, Bentivegna A. (2019). Refining the Phenotype of Recurrent Rearrangements of Chromosome 16. Int J Mol Sci, 20(5), 1095. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20051095

Ren D, Zhou Y, Morris D, Li M, Li Z, Rui L. (2007). Neuronal SH2B1 is essential for controlling energy and glucose homeostasis. J Clin Invest, 117(2), 397–406. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI29417

Riggs ER, Andersen EF, Cherry AM, Kantarci S, Kearney H, Patel A, Raca G, Ritter DI, South ST, Thorland EC, Pineda-Alvarez D, Aradhya S, Martin CL. (2020).

Technical standards for the interpretation and reporting of constitutional copy-number variants: a joint consensus recommendation of the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics (ACMG) and the Clinical Genome Resource (ClinGen). Genet Med, 22(2), 245-257. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41436-019-0686-8

Rosenfeld JA, Coppinger J, Bejjani BA, Girirajan S, Eichler EE, Shaffer LG, Ballif BC. (2010). Speech delays and behavioral problems are the predominant features in individuals with developmental delays and 16p11.2 microdeletions and microduplications. J Neurodev Disord, 2(1), 26–38. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11689-009-9037-4

Rossi MR, DiMaio MS, Xiang B, Lu K, Kaymakcalan H, Seashore M, Mahoney MJ, Li P. (2009). Clinical and genomic characterization of distal duplications and deletions of chromosome 4q: study of two cases and review of the literature. Am J Med Genet A, 149A(12), 2788–2794. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.33088

Rui L. (2014). SH2B1 regulation of energy balance, body weight, and glucose metabolism. World J Diabetes, 5(4), 511–526. https://doi.org/10.4239/wjd.v5.i4.511

Rydzanicz M, Wachowska M, Cook EC, Lisowski P, Kuźniewska B, Szymańska K, Diecke S, Prigione A, Szczałuba K, Szybińska A, Koppolu A, Murcia Pienkowski V, Kosińska J, Wiweger M, Kostrzewa G, Brzozowska M, Domańska-Pakieła D, Jurkiewicz E, Stawiński P, Gromadka A, Zielenkiewicz P, Demkow U, Dziembowska M, Kuźnicki J, Creamer TP, Płoski R. (2019). Novel calcineurin A (PPP3CA) variant associated with epilepsy, constitutive enzyme activation and downregulation of protein expression. Eur J Hum Genet, 27(1), 61–69. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41431-018-0254-8

Safran M, Dalah I, Alexander J, Rosen N, Iny Stein T, Shmoish M, Nativ N, Bahir I, Doniger T, Krug H, Sirota-Madi A, Olender T, Golan Y, Stelzer G, Harel A, Lancet D. (2010). GeneCards Version 3: the human gene integrator. Database (Oxford), 2010, baq020. https://doi.org/10.1093/database/baq020

Sahoo T, Theisen A, Rosenfeld JA, Lamb AN, Ravnan JB, Schultz RA, Torchia BS, Neill N, Casci I, Bejjani BA, Shaffer LG. (2011). Copy number variants of schizophrenia susceptibility loci are associated with a spectrum of speech and developmental delays and behavior problems. Genet Med, 13(10), 868–880. https://doi.org/10.1097/GIM.0b013e3182217a06

120

Sanders SJ, Ercan-Sencicek AG, Hus V, Luo R, Murtha MT, Moreno-De-Luca D, Chu SH, Moreau MP, Gupta AR, Thomson SA, Mason CE, Bilguvar K, Celestino-Soper PB, Choi M, Crawford EL, Davis L, Wright NR, Dhodapkar RM, DiCola M, DiLullo NM, Fernandez TV, Fielding-Singh V, Fishman DO, Frahm S, Garagaloyan R, Goh GS, Kammela S, Klei L, Lowe JK, Lund SC, McGrew AD, Meyer KA, Moffat WJ, Murdoch JD, O'Roak BJ, Ober GT, Pottenger RS, Raubeson MJ, Song Y, Wang Q, Yaspan BL, Yu TW, Yurkiewicz IR, Beaudet AL, Cantor RM, Curland M, Grice DE, Günel M, Lifton RP, Mane SM, Martin DM, Shaw CA, Sheldon M, Tischfield JA, Walsh CA, Morrow EM, Ledbetter DH, Fombonne E, Lord C, Martin CL, Brooks AI, Sutcliffe JS, Cook EH Jr, Geschwind D, Roeder K, Devlin B, State MW. (2011). Multiple recurrent de novo CNVs, including duplications of the 7q11.23 Williams syndrome region, are strongly associated with autism. Neuron, 70(5), 863–885. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2011.05.002

Savatt JM, Myers SM. (2021). Genetic Testing in Neurodevelopmental Disorders. Front Pediatr, 9, 526779. https://doi.org/10.3389/fped.2021.526779

Scala M, Nishikawa M, Nagata KI, Striano P. (2021). Pathophysiological Mechanisms in Neurodevelopmental Disorders Caused by Rac GTPases Dysregulation: What's behind Neuro-RACopathies. Cells, 10(12). https://doi.org/10.3390/cells10123395

Scheffer IE, Grinton BE, Heron SE, Kivity S, Afawi Z, Iona X, Goldberg-Stern H, Kinali M, Andrews I, Guerrini R, Marini C, Sadleir LG, Berkovic SF, Dibbens LM. (2012). PRRT2 phenotypic spectrum includes sporadic and fever-related infantile seizures. Neurology, 79(21), 2104–2108. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182752c6c

Schouten JP, McElgunn CJ, Waaijer R, Zwijnenburg D, Diepvens F, Pals G. (2002). Relative quantification of 40 nucleic acid sequences by multiplex ligationdependent probe amplification. Nucleic Acids Res, 30(12), e57–e57. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gnf056

Schuster J, Sundblom J, Thuresson AC, Hassin-Baer S, Klopstock T, Dichgans M, Cohen OS, Raininko R, Melberg A, Dahl N. (2011). Genomic duplications mediate overexpression of lamin B1 in adult-onset autosomal dominant leukodystrophy (ADLD)

121

with autonomic symptoms. Neurogenetics, 12(1), 65–72. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10048-010-0269-y

Seguin E. Idiocy and Its Treatment by the Physiological Method. New York, NY: William Wood; 1866; public domain

Shaikh TH. (2017). Copy Number Variation Disorders. Curr Genet Med Rep, 5(4), 183–190. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40142-017-0129-2

Sharp AJ, Locke DP, McGrath SD, Cheng Z, Bailey JA, Vallente RU, Pertz LM, Clark RA, Schwartz S, Segraves R, Oseroff VV, Albertson DG, Pinkel D, Eichler EE. (2005). Segmental duplications and copy-number variation in the human genome. Am J Hum Genet, 77(1), 78–88. https://doi.org/10.1086/431652

Shaw CJ, Lupski JR. (2004). Implications of human genome architecture for rearrangement-based disorders: the genomic basis of disease. Hum Mol Genet, 13 Spec No, R57-64. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddh073

Shaw CJ, Lupski JR. (2005). Non-recurrent 17p11.2 deletions are generated by homologous and non-homologous mechanisms. Hum Gene, 116(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00439-004-1204-9

Shinawi M, Liu P, Kang SH, Shen J, Belmont JW, Scott DA, Probst FJ, Craigen WJ, Graham BH, Pursley A, Clark G, Lee J, Proud M, Stocco A, Rodriguez DL, Kozel BA, Sparagana S, Roeder ER, McGrew SG, Kurczynski TW, Allison LJ, Amato S, Savage S, Patel A, Stankiewicz P, Beaudet AL, Cheung SW, Lupski JR. (2010). Recurrent reciprocal 16p11.2 rearrangements associated with global developmental delay, behavioral problems, dysmorphism, epilepsy, and abnormal head size. J Med Genet, 47(5), 332–341. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmg.2009.073015

Shoukier M, Klein N, Auber B, Wickert J, Schröder J, Zoll B, Burfeind P, Bartels I, Alsat EA, Lingen M, Grzmil P, Schulze S, Keyser J, Weise D, Borchers M, Hobbiebrunken E, Röbl M, Gärtner J, Brockmann K, Zirn B. (2013). Array CGH in patients with developmental delay or intellectual disability: are there phenotypic clues to pathogenic copy number variants? Clin Genet, 83(1), 53–65. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-0004.2012.01850.x

Singh T, Walters JTR, Johnstone M, Curtis D, Suvisaari J, Torniainen M, Rees E, Iyegbe C, Blackwood D, McIntosh AM, Kirov G, Geschwind D, Murray RM, Di Forti M, Bramon E, Gandal M, Hultman CM, Sklar P; INTERVAL Study; UK10K Consortium, Palotie A, Sullivan PF, O'Donovan MC, Owen MJ, Barrett JC. (2017). The contribution of rare variants to risk of schizophrenia in individuals with and without intellectual disability. Nat Genet, 49(8), 1167–1173. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3903

Smajlagić D, Lavrichenko K, Berland S, Helgeland Ø, Knudsen GP, Vaudel M, Haavik J, Knappskog PM, Njølstad PR, Houge G, Johansson S. (2021). Population prevalence and inheritance pattern of recurrent CNVs associated with neurodevelopmental disorders in 12,252 newborns and their parents. Eur J Hum Genet, 29(1), 205–215. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41431-020-00707-7

Speir ML, Zweig AS, Rosenbloom KR, Raney BJ, Paten B, Nejad P, Lee BT, Learned K, Karolchik D, Hinrichs AS, Heitner S, Harte RA, Haeussler M, Guruvadoo L, Fujita PA, Eisenhart C, Diekhans M, Clawson H, Casper J, Barber GP, Haussler D, Kuhn RM, Kent WJ. (2016). The UCSC Genome Browser database: 2016 update. Nucleic Acids Res, 44(D1), D717-25. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkv1275

Stankiewicz P, Lupski JR. (2002). Genome architecture, rearrangements and genomic disorders. Trends Genet, 18(2), 74–82. doi: 10.1016/s0168-9525(02)02592-1

Stefansson H, Meyer-Lindenberg A, Steinberg S, Magnusdottir B, Morgen K, Arnarsdottir S, Bjornsdottir G, Walters GB, Jonsdottir GA, Doyle OM, Tost H, Grimm O, Kristjansdottir S, Snorrason H, Davidsdottir SR, Gudmundsson LJ, Jonsson GF, Stefansdottir B, Helgadottir I, Haraldsson M, Jonsdottir B, Thygesen JH, Schwarz AJ, Didriksen M, Stensbøl TB, Brammer M, Kapur S, Halldorsson JG, Hreidarsson S, Saemundsen E, Sigurdsson E, Stefansson K. (2014). CNVs conferring risk of autism or schizophrenia affect cognition in controls. Nature, 505(7483), 361–366. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12818

Steinman KJ, Spence SJ, Ramocki MB, Proud MB, Kessler SK, Marco EJ, Green Snyder L, D'Angelo D, Chen Q, Chung WK, Sherr EH; Simons VIP Consortium. (2016). 16p11.2 deletion and duplication: Characterizing neurologic phenotypes in a large clinically ascertained cohort. Am J Med Genet A, 170(11), 2943–2955. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.37820

Tabet AC, Pilorge M, Delorme R, Amsellem F, Pinard JM, Leboyer M, Verloes A, Benzacken B, Betancur C. (2012). Autism multiplex family with 16p11.2p12.2 microduplication syndrome in monozygotic twins and distal 16p11.2 deletion in their brother. Eur J Hum Genet, 20(5), 540–546. https://doi.org/10.1038/ejhg.2011.244

Tai DJ, Ragavendran A, Manavalan P, Stortchevoi A, Seabra CM, Erdin S, Collins RL, Blumenthal I, Chen X, Shen Y, Sahin M, Zhang C, Lee C, Gusella JF, Talkowski ME. (2016). Engineering microdeletions and microduplications by targeting segmental duplications with CRISPR. Nat Neurosci, 19(3), 517–522. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4235

Tatton-Brown K, Loveday C, Yost S, Clarke M, Ramsay E, Zachariou A, Elliott A, Wylie H, Ardissone A, Rittinger O, Stewart F, Temple IK, Cole T; Childhood Overgrowth Collaboration, Mahamdallie S, Seal S, Ruark E, Rahman N. (2017). Mutations in Epigenetic Regulation Genes Are a Major Cause of Overgrowth with Intellectual Disability. Am J Hum Genet, 100(5), 725–736. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2017.03.010

Thapar A, Cooper M, Rutter M. (2017). Neurodevelopmental disorders. Lancet. Psychiatry, 4(4), 339–346. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30376-5

Thygesen JH, Wolfe K, McQuillin A, Viñas-Jornet M, Baena N, Brison N, D'Haenens G, Esteba-Castillo S, Gabau E, Ribas-Vidal N, Ruiz A, Vermeesch J, Weyts E, Novell R, Buggenhout GV, Strydom A, Bass N, Guitart M, Vogels A. (2018). Neurodevelopmental risk copy number variants in adults with intellectual disabilities and comorbid psychiatric disorders. Br J Psychiatry, 212(5), 287–294. https://doi.org/DOI: 10.1192/bjp.2017.65

van Karnebeek CD, Jansweijer MC, Leenders AG, Offringa M, Hennekam RC. (2005). Diagnostic investigations in individuals with mental retardation: a systematic literature review of their usefulness. Eur J Hum Genet, 13(1), 6–25. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ejhg.5201279

Wakeling EL, Brioude F, Lokulo-Sodipe O, O'Connell SM, Salem J, Bliek J, Canton AP, Chrzanowska KH, Davies JH, Dias RP, Dubern B, Elbracht M, Giabicani E, Grimberg A, Grønskov K, Hokken-Koelega AC, Jorge AA, Kagami M, Linglart A, Maghnie M, Mohnike K, Monk D, Moore GE, Murray PG, Ogata T, Petit IO, Russo S, Said E, Toumba M, Tümer Z, Binder G, Eggermann T, Harbison MD, Temple IK, Mackay DJ, Netchine I. (2017). Diagnosis and management of Silver-Russell syndrome: first international consensus statement. Nat Rev, 13(2), 105–124. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrendo.2016.138

Walsh KM, Bracken MB. (2011). Copy number variation in the dosage-sensitive 16p11.2 interval accounts for only a small proportion of autism incidence: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Genet Med, 13(5), 377–384. https://doi.org/10.1097/GIM.0b013e3182076c0c

Walters RG, Jacquemont S, Valsesia A, de Smith AJ, Martinet D, Andersson J, Falchi M, Chen F, Andrieux J, Lobbens S, Delobel B, Stutzmann F, El-Sayed Moustafa JS, Chèvre JC, Lecoeur C, Vatin V, Bouquillon S, Buxton JL, Boute O, Holder-Espinasse M, Cuisset JM, Lemaitre MP, Ambresin AE, Brioschi A, Gaillard M, Giusti V, Fellmann F, Ferrarini A, Hadjikhani N, Campion D, Guilmatre A, Goldenberg A, Calmels N, Mandel JL, Le Caignec C, David A, Isidor B, Cordier MP, Dupuis-Girod S, Labalme A, Sanlaville D, Béri-Dexheimer M, Jonveaux P, Leheup B, Ounap K, Bochukova EG, Henning E, Keogh J, Ellis RJ, Macdermot KD, van Haelst MM, Vincent-Delorme C, Plessis G, Touraine R, Philippe A, Malan V, Mathieu-Dramard M, Chiesa J, Blaumeiser B, Kooy RF, Caiazzo R, Pigeyre M, Balkau B, Sladek R, Bergmann S, Mooser V, Waterworth D, Reymond A, Vollenweider P, Waeber G, Kurg A, Palta P, Esko T, Metspalu A, Nelis M, Elliott P, Hartikainen AL, McCarthy MI, Peltonen L, Carlsson L, Jacobson P, Sjöström L, Huang N, Hurles ME, O'Rahilly S, Farooqi IS, Männik K, Jarvelin MR, Pattou F, Meyre D, Walley AJ, Coin LJ, Blakemore AI, Froguel P, Beckmann JS. (2010). A new highly penetrant form of obesity due to deletions on chromosome 16p11.2. Nature, 463(7281), 671-675. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08727

Wang J, Wang Y, Wang L, Chen WY, Sheng M. (2020). The diagnostic yield of intellectual disability: combined whole genome low-coverage sequencing and medical exome sequencing. BMC Med Genomics, 13(1), 70. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12920-020-0726-x

Wang R, Lei T, Fu F, Li R, Jing X, Yang X, Liu J, Li D, Liao C. (2019). Application of chromosome microarray analysis in patients with unexplained developmental delay/intellectual disability in South China. Pediatr Neonatol, 60(1), 35–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedneo.2018.03.006

Weiss LA, Shen Y, Korn JM, Arking DE, Miller DT, Fossdal R, Saemundsen E, Stefansson H, Ferreira MA, Green T, Platt OS, Ruderfer DM, Walsh CA, Altshuler D, Chakravarti A, Tanzi RE, Stefansson K, Santangelo SL, Gusella JF, Sklar P, Wu BL, Daly MJ. (2008). Association between microdeletion and microduplication at 16p11.2 and autism. N Engl J Med, 358(7), 667–675. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa075974

Werling AM, Grünblatt E, Oneda B, Bobrowski E, Gundelfinger R, Taurines R, Romanos M, Rauch A, Walitza S. (2020). High-resolution chromosomal microarray analysis for copy-number variations in high-functioning autism reveals large aberration typical for intellectual disability. J Neural Transm (Vienna), 127(1), 81–94. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00702-019-02114-9

Westermann G, Mareschal D, Johnson MH, Sirois S, Spratling MW, Thomas MS. (2007). Neuroconstructivism. Dev Sci, 10(1), 75–83. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7687.2007.00567.x

White JJ, Mazzeu JF, Coban-Akdemir Z, Bayram Y, Bahrambeigi V, Hoischen A, van Bon BWM, Gezdirici A, Gulec EY, Ramond F, Touraine R, Thevenon J, Shinawi M, Beaver E, Heeley J, Hoover-Fong J, Durmaz CD, Karabulut HG, Marzioglu-Ozdemir E, Cayir A, Duz MB, Seven M, Price S, Ferreira BM, Vianna-Morgante AM, Ellard S, Parrish A, Stals K, Flores-Daboub J, Jhangiani SN, Gibbs RA; Baylor-Hopkins Center for Mendelian Genomics, Brunner HG, Sutton VR, Lupski JR, Carvalho CMB. (2018). WNT Signaling Perturbations Underlie the Genetic Heterogeneity of Robinow Syndrome. Am J Hum Genet, 102(1), 27–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2017.10.002

Williams SR, Aldred MA, Der Kaloustian VM, Halal F, Gowans G, McLeod DR, Zondag S, Toriello HV, Magenis RE, Elsea SH. (2010). Haploinsufficiency of HDAC4 causes brachydactyly mental retardation syndrome, with brachydactyly type E, developmental delays, and behavioral problems. Am J Hum Genet, 87(2), 219–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2010.07.011 Wu XL, Li R, Fu F, Pan M, Han J, Yang X, Zhang YL, Li FT, Liao C. (2017). Chromosome microarray analysis in the investigation of children with congenital heart disease. BMC Pediatr, 17(1), 117. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-017-0863-3

Yamamoto T, Shimojima K, Yamazaki S, Ikeno K, Tohyama J. (2016). A 16q12.2q21 deletion identified in a patient with developmental delay, epilepsy, short stature, and distinctive features. Congenit Anom (Kyoto), 56(6), 253–255). https://doi.org/10.1111/cga.12172

Yang S, Shen X, Kang Q, Kuang X, Ning Z, Liu S, Liao H, Cao Z, Yang L. (2020). Clinical and Genetic Study on a Chinese Patient with Infantile Onset Epileptic Encephalopathy carrying a PPP3CA Null Variant: a case report. BMC Pediatr, 20(1), 315. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-020-02213-7

Yasin H, Gibson WT, Langlois S, Stowe RM, Tsang ES, Lee L, Poon J, Tran G, Tyson C, Wong CK, Marra MA, Friedman JM, Zahir FR. (2019). A distinct neurodevelopmental syndrome with intellectual disability, autism spectrum disorder, characteristic facies, and macrocephaly is caused by defects in CHD8. J Hum Genet, 64(4), 271–280. https://doi.org/10.1038/s10038-019-0561-0

Yu Z, Fotouhi-Ardakani N, Wu L, Maoui M, Wang S, Banville D, Shen SH. (2002). PTEN associates with the vault particles in HeLa cells. J Biol Chem, 277(43), 40247–40252. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M207608200

Zablotsky B, Black LI, Maenner MJ, Schieve LA, Danielson ML, Bitsko RH, Blumberg SJ, Kogan MD, Boyle CA. (2019). Prevalence and Trends of Developmental Disabilities among Children in the United States: 2009-2017. Pediatrics, 144(4). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2019-0811

Zahir F, Firth HV, Baross A, Delaney AD, Eydoux P, Gibson WT, Langlois S, Martin H, Willatt L, Marra MA, Friedman JM. (2007). Novel deletions of 14q11.2 associated with developmental delay, cognitive impairment and similar minor anomalies in three children. J Med Genet, 44(9), 556–561. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmg.2007.050823

Zhai Y, Zhang Z, Shi P, Martin DM, Kong X. (2021). Incorporation of exomebased CNV analysis makes trio-WES a more powerful tool for clinical diagnosis in neurodevelopmental disorders: A retrospective study. Hum Mutat, 42(8), 990–1004. https://doi.org/10.1002/humu.24222

Zhang F, Carvalho CM, Lupski JR. (2009). Complex human chromosomal and genomic rearrangements. Trends Genet, 25(7), 298–307. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tig.2009.05.005

Zufferey F, Sherr EH, Beckmann ND, Hanson E, Maillard AM, Hippolyte L, Macé A, Ferrari C, Kutalik Z, Andrieux J, Aylward E, Barker M, Bernier R, Bouquillon S, Conus P, Delobel B, Faucett WA, Goin-Kochel RP, Grant E, Harewood L, Hunter JV, Lebon S, Ledbetter DH, Martin CL, Männik K, Martinet D, Mukherjee P, Ramocki MB, Spence SJ, Steinman KJ, Tjernagel J, Spiro JE, Reymond A, Beckmann JS, Chung WK, Jacquemont S; Simons VIP Consortium; 16p11.2 European Consortium. (2012). A 600 kb deletion syndrome at 16p11.2 leads to energy imbalance and neuropsychiatric disorders. J Med Genet, 49(10), 660–668. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmedgenet-2012-101203

### **10.** Author's publications

#### 10.1. Publications related to the dissertation

 Lengyel A, Pinti É, Pikó H, Jávorszky E, David D, Tihanyi M, Gönczi É, Kiss E, Tóth Z, Tory K, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2020) Clinical and genetic findings in Hungarian pediatric patients carrying chromosome 16p copy number variants and a review of the literature. Eur J Med Genet, 63(10): 104027. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmg.2020.104027

IF: 2,708

- Lengyel A, Pinti É, Eggermann T, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2021) Deletion of 16q22.2q23.3 in a Boy with a Phenotype Reminiscent of Silver-Russell Syndrome. Mol Syndromol, 12(5): 300-304. <u>http://doi.org/10.1159/000515941</u>
  IF: 1,494
- Baba N, Lengyel A, Pinti E, Yapici E, Schreyer I, Liehr T, Fekete G, Eggermann T. (2022) Microdeletions in 1q21 and 8q12.1 depict two additional molecular subgroups of Silver-Russell syndrome like phenotypes. Mol Cytogenet, 15(1): 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13039-022-00596-z
  IF: 1,904
- Lengyel A, Pinti E, Pikó H, Árvai K, Abonyi T, Némethi Z, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2022) Clinical evaluation of rare copy number variations identified by chromosomal microarray in a Hungarian neurodevelopmental disorder patient cohort. Mol Cytogenet, 15(47). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13039-022-00623-z
  IF: 1.904

# 10.2. Other publications

- Lengyel A, Pinti É, Bertalan R, Bajnóczky K, Tóth Zs, Kiss E, Fekete Gy, Haltrich I. (2018) Barangolás egy ritka betegség világában: a cri du chat szindróma. Gyermekgyógyászat, 69(2): 113-118.
- Lengyel A, Kosik A, Pinti É, Lódi C, Tory K, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2018) 9p triszómia és a klinikai sokszínűség: egy váratlan megjelenésű eset ismertetése [Trisomy 9p and clinical heterogeneity: case report of an unusual presentation]. Orv Hetil, 159(47): 1994-2000. <u>http://doi.org/10.1556/650.2018.31223</u>
  IF: 0,564

- Lengyel A, Pinti É, Nebral K, Pikó H, Ujfalusi A, Haas OA, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2021) Chromosome 2q14.3 microdeletion encompassing CNTNAP5 gene in a patient carrying a complex chromosomal rearrangement. J Genet, 100: 66.
  IF: 1,508
- Pinti E, Lengyel A, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2018) A nemi identitás és fejlődés zavarainak genetikai háttere. GYERMEKORVOS TOVÁBBKÉPZÉS, 17(3): 134–137.
- Pinti E, Lengyel A, Sallai Á, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2018) Nemi kromoszómarendellenességek vizsgálata gyermekkorban [Examination of sex chromosome abnormalities in childhood]. Orv Hetil, 159(27): 1121-1128. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1556/650.2018.31081">https://doi.org/10.1556/650.2018.31081</a>

IF: 0,564

- Pinti E, Piko H, Lengyel A, Luczay A, Karcagi V, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2019) Similar Cause, Different Phenotype: SOX9 Enhancer Duplication in a Family. Horm Res Paediatr, 92(5): 335-339. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000503299</u> IF: 2,174
- Pinti E, Lengyel A, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2020) What should we consider in the case of combined Down- and 47,XY,+i(X)(q10) Klinefelter syndromes? The unique case of a male newborn and review of the literature. BMC Pediatr, 20(1): 17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-019-1905-9</u>

# IF: 2,125

 Eßinger C, Karch S, Moog U, Fekete G, Lengyel A, Pinti E, Eggermann T, Begemann M. (2020) Frequency of KCNQ1 variants causing loss of methylation of Imprinting Centre 2 in Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome. Clin Epigenetics, 12(1): 63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13148-020-00856-y</u>

IF: 6,551

- Pinti E, Nemeth K, Staub K, Lengyel A, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2021) Diagnostic difficulties and possibilities of NF1-like syndromes in childhood. BMC Pediatr,21(1): 331. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-021-02791-0</u>
  IF: 2,567
- den Hollander B, Rasing A, Post MA, Klein WM, Oud MM, Brands MM, de Boer L, Engelke UFH, van Essen P, Fuchs SA, Haaxma CA, Jensson BO,

Kluijtmans LAJ, **Lengyel A**, Lichtenbelt KD, Østergaard E, Peters G, Salvarinova R, Simon MEH, Stefansson K, Thorarensen Ó, Ulmen U, Coene KLM, Willemsen MA, Lefeber DJ, van Karnebeek CDM. (2021) NANS-CDG: Delineation of the Genetic, Biochemical, and Clinical Spectrum. Front Neurol, 7(12):668640. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.668640 **IF:4,086** 

- Szumutku F, Kádár K, Kovács ÁF, Lengyel A, Pinti É, Némethi Z, Abonyi T, Csáky-Szunyogh M, Fekete G, Haltrich I. (2022) A 22q11.2-microdeletiós szindróma klinikai jellemzői [Clinical aspects of 22q11.2 microdeletion syndrome]. Orv Hetil, 163(1): 21-30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1556/650.2022.32299</u>
  IF: 0,707
- Haltrich I, Lengyel A. Chromosomal anomalies, monogenetic diseases, and leukaemia in twins. In: Tarnoki Adam; Tarnoki David; Harris Jennifer; Segal Nancy. (2022) Twin Research for Everyone From Biology to Health, Epigenetics, and Psychology. Cambridge (MA): Academic Press, pp 585-665.

#### **11. Acknowledgments**

First and foremost, I would like thank my supervisor, Dr. Haltrich Irén, who has been tirelessly mentoring me for nearly a decade. Likewise, Dr. Fekete György, our Professor at the Genetics Division, has been helping me through my clinical practice from the very beginning. Both are true role models, who lead by example, and have shaped me as a professional and as a person.

I would also like to thank my constant colleague, co-author, and dear friend, Dr. Pinti Éva, for always lending me valuable professional insight, as well as a sympathetic ear.

I am grateful for the help, advice and kindness I have received from all my other colleagues at the Genetics Division: Abonyi Tünde, Gönczi Józsefné, Gudlin Gabriella, Kiss Eszter, Dr. Kovács Árpád Ferenc, Dr. Németh Krisztina, Némethi Zaránd, Staub Krisztina, Tóth Zsuzsa and Varga Xénia.

I would also like to acknowledge all my co-authors for their guidance and for their exemplary work both in the clinical and the diagnostic setting. I must highlight Dr. Tory Kálmán and Dr. Jávorszky Eszter, who have been trusted collaborators for many years. Dr. Karcagi Veronika, Dr. Pikó Henriett, Dr. Ujfalusi Anikó and Dr. Árvai Kristóf have greatly facilitated my research, and have bettered the lives of our shared patients. I have been honored by the counsel of the following international collaborators: Dr. Dezső Dávid, Dr. Thomas Eggermann, Dr. Oskar Haas, Dr. Karin Nebral and Dr. Naomi Baba.

My PhD studies would not have been possible without the support of Professor Szabó Attila, the current Director of the Pediatric Center, and his predecessors, Professors Kovács Gábor and Szabó András.

I would be remiss not to acknowledge my colleagues at the Pediatric Center's Tűzoltó street Unit for their devoted and selfless work in caring for our patients.

I would like to express my warmest gratitude to all the patients presented in this thesis, and their families.

Finally, words cannot express my gratitude to my family and friends for their lifelong support, patience and love.